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DEBT CEILING LIMIT ISSUE

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 8, 1996

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND FINANCIAL SERVICES,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:40 a.m., in room
2128, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. James A. Leach [chair-
man of the committee] presiding.

Present: Chairman Leach, Representatives McCollum, Roth,
Bachus, Bono, Ehrlich, Cremeans, Watts of Oklahoma, Gonzalez,
Vento, Schumer, Frank, Kanjorski, Kennedy, Orton, Maloney,
Bentsen, and Jackson.

Also present: Representatives Mica and Saxton.

Chairman LEACH. The committee will come to order.

This hearing is called to discuss the debt ceiling issue and re-
ceive recommendations on appropriate courses of congressional ac-
tion in the wake of the current budget impasse.

Let me begin by making it clear that while the committee can
expect to hear today contentious concerns from various sides about
actions taken or not taken over the past few months of budget ne-
gotiations, Con%ress is committed to the principle that there will be
no default, not for 1 minute.

At issue this month is the establishment of the most appropriate
methodology for lifting the debt ceiling, not whether the ceiling will
be breached. Default is not on the table.

The effects of stock market, as well as bond market, turmoil that
will be triggered by a Federal default cannot be underestimated.
Markets depend on confidence, and confidence is rooted in the no-
tion of a stable government. Given the difficulties in reaching polit-
ical accommodations in an increasingly diverse and polarized politi-
cal system, the political parties andy first and second estates of
government must understand that on certain issues, consensus has
to be reached. Default is such an issue.

Nevertheless, while Congress has never in its history allowed de-
fault, few modern day legislators have pristinely supportive voting
records on raising the debt ceiling, and no legislator who has been
in Congress over the past few decades can say he or she supported
only so-called clean debt ceiling approaches. Directly or indirectly,
debt ceiling increases have generally been tied to budgetary
precepts.

Over the last 10 years, for instance, the debt ceiling has been in-
creased 17 times by Congress. Only seven times has this been ac-
complished through a clean bill and most of these have been short-
term measures tied loosely to resolution of major budget issues.

6 )
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The majority of times debt ceiling increases have explicitly been
tied to budget legislation.

A decade ago the tradeoff demanded by a liberal Congress voting
to increase the debt ceiling was acquiesced by the Reagan Adminis-
tration in Congress’ principal priority: greater percentage increases
in domestic spending than in the defense budget. Indeed, the rea-
son the national debt is such a problem today, is that Reagan era
deficits were surprisingl{:' driven more by increases in spendin
-than decreases in taxes. Federal spending as a percentage of GN
increased from 21.5 to 23.5 percent during the Reagan Administra-
tion, while tax revenues basically remained level at 19.25 to 19.5
percent.

Hence, Republicans believe that if the country is to reach a bal-
anced budget without tax increases, we must reduce the size of
government in relationship to the whole economy, the GNP,
although not necessarily in relation to current governmental
expenditures.

The background of today’s circumstance is that the new majorit,
in Congress has attempted to couple the debt ceiling issue wit
constraints on the growth of government and institute an inflation-
adjusted freeze on spending. The old majority is crying foul. Like
in the 1980’s, it insists on debt ceiling increases to accommodate
Federal spenciing growth well above the inflation rate.

There is, of course, a shared responsibility between the executive
and legislative branches on the issues of the budget and debt ceil-
ing. But in today’s context, each branch has a different perspective.
The executive argues that Congress has not offered an approach it
can support and that Congress has used strong-arm tactics which
included bringing parts of the government to a standstill. The
President in his State of the Union address even lectured those as-
sembled, “never, never” to again press the executive to this extent.

The Congress, on the other hand, points out that last fall it
passed and sent a balanced budget approach, including the lifting
of the debt ceiling on the executive, which the President vetoed.

Subsequently, the President put the honor of the Presidency on
the line by affirming fpublicly and signing a bill obligating himself
to the development of a balanced budget approach using common
economic assumptions, that is CBO estimates, by the end of last
{ear. Only when it became clear that the word of the President, at
east with regard to the budget negotiations, was not being kept,
did Republicans put pressure, perhaps mistakenly, on Federal Gov-
ernment operations.

But it should be clear that just as the view of the executive is
never, never should government be shut down for lack of timely ap-
propnations, it is the view of the majority in Congress that always,
always, should the President uphold the law and keep his word to
the erican people. When the President commits to a balanced
budget approach by a time certain, it is not unreasonable for Con-
gress to believe this commitment should and would be kept.

In this regard, subsequent reviews of documents and inside
strategizing would appear to indicate that the White House had de-
veloped a strategy well in advance of a debt limit crisis to prolong
confrontation with Congress. This strategy has had the effect of
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put,t,in§1 an element of instability into the economy and precipitated
more than a little social splintering.

Here let me point out some of the nuances involved in the politi-
cizing of economics. Medicare is the foremost.

In 1993, the First Lady testified before Congress that the Admin-
istration favored capping annual Medicare spending increases at 6
to 7 percent. The Vice President in 1993 pointed out on national
television that the Administration favored a 5.5 to 6 percent an-
nual Medicare cap. In the background, Leon Panetta, in one of his
last acts as House Budget Committee Chairman, proposed a 5.5
percent annual cap.

The Republican balanced budget, vetoed last fall by the Presi-
dent, capped Medicare increases at 6.4 percent. Based on revised
CBO estimates, the Republicans subsequently proposed a 7.2 per-
cent annual Medicare increase approach.

Any neutral observer might ponder the fairness of Democrats
charging Medicare was being gutted, when the Republicans offered
higher Medicare spending levels than the President, the Vice Presi-
dent, and the President’s chief of staff earlier proposed. Any neu-,
tral observer might also wonder where Treasury has been in advis-
ing the President and Congress on Medicare in recent months,
when it must have had an early glimpse that the Medicare trust
fund was in worse shape than was publicly known until revelations
of last week.

The surprise deficit incurred by the Medicare fund last year un-
derscores the need for reform to ensure Medicare solvency, not poli-
tics to advance the fortune of any politician or his or her party.

Here it might be noted, I know of no economist, conservative or
liberal, who has not suggested in recent years that the budget can
never be controlled unless the entitlement system is reformed. If
one is serious about controlling Federal spending, at the same time
leaving adequate room for discretionary spending programs such as
education, entitlements must be disciplined.

In concfusion, let me stress there will be more than a little truth
to the perspectives presented by both sides this morning, but the
big picture is the public has been ill-served by the political games
that have been played. The big picture is that the Republicans
have a compelling case for budgetary restraint and endless entitle-
ment reforms. Likewise, Democrats have a credible case to insist
that priorities in certain areas like education should be reconsid-
ered by the new majority. :

The tragedy is that accommodation could and should have been
achieved, with the discipline of the need to lift the debt ceiling sup-
plying an effective time constraint. Since that circumstance has not
materialized, both parties now find themselves less able to com-
promise and more likely to delay critical budget issues until after
the next election.

The debt ceiling will soon be lifted and default averted, but the
real story will not relate to this event which will occur later this
month, Erobably on February 29, Leap Year Day, but to the oppor-
tunity that has been lost. What has been at issue is the thinness
of the line between contemplating default and using the debt ceil-
ing issue as a constructive opportunity to reach consensus on what
realistically should be done in the legislative process.
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The combination of Treasury tactics and an avalanche of par-
tisan mischief and political apprehension in both parties, of Con-
gressional miscalculation of the power of the President, and execu-
tive branch misunderstanding that taxing and spending decisions
are constitutionally the principal province of Congress, has pro-
duced a stalemate, making orderly long-term budget and debt man-
agement approaches unlikely to be adopted this year.

It is not a high moment for democratic governance.

Before turning to our distinguished panel, I would like to recog-
nize my esteemed ranking Member, Mr. Gonzalez, for his opening
statement.

Mr. GONZALEZ. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I appre-
ciate that. It is very difficult to treat this hearing as a serious mat-
ter, because, after all, this committee does not have jurisdiction to
act on the debt ceiling. Also, the Republican leadership has vowed
not to permit default. But we are told there will be some kind of
political conditions to be met in order to avoid default.

On the other hand, they have not decided what the conditions
will be. In any case, those demands are being formulated not in
this committee, but somewhere else. So this would seem to me to
be the wrong forum for a hearing, since the policy decisions will not
be made here.

One purpose of the hearing might be to allow those who are so
inclinetf to attack the Secretary for protecting the Nation’s credit
to do so. But surely no rational person would seriously argue that
the Secretary should have done anythinﬁ else. It makes little sense
to have a hearing to try to explain to the Secretary why a lighted
stick of dynamite is actually a handy bat to beat the President into
submission.

Another purpose might be to trot out the latest political message,
to see if it works better than the old train wrec?( scenario. After
all, when the train wreck seemed to be a great idea, the Secretary
was blamed for crying wolf, and then accused of doing too much to
keep the wolf away. Now he is being criticized for not doing enough
to prevent default because there really was a wolf at the door.

But what I hope is this hearing will be an opportunity for us to
hear some serious discussions about the debt limit and why default
is a bad idea. Every family gets bills every month, and every bill
carries with it a warning that there will be a penalty for late pay-
ment. Therefore, every family knows that if you don’t pay your Eiﬁ’s
gn time and in full, you either do not get credit, or you pay more
or it.

The same thing is true of the Federal Government. If Congress
does not permit the Treasury to pay bills on time, or if Congress
gives anyone serious cause to believe that the bills will not be paid
on time, the U.S. Government, and that means every one of us, will
pay a penalty. Default, or even serious threats of default, will cost
us real money, that is plain and simple, and there would be no one
to blame but the U.S. Congress, which alone can enact the laws
needed to allow those bills to be paid, bills that the Congress au-
thorized anyway.

Specifically t.Ke actions needed to ensure that the bills get paid
must originate here in the House, so if there is a default or if the
credit of the U.S. Government is in any way impaired, the people
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of this country will know who is at fault: The U.S. House of Rep-
resentatives, and, more particularly, its leaders.

As T recall it, the Secretary spent all of last summer and fall ask-
ing respectfully that Congress act to protect our credit. When Con-
gress failed to act, the Secretary took steps to give us more time
to think this through. At first the Republican reaction was to say
that default would not matter, which is to me a crazed notion to
an%gne who has even seen a creditor’s bill.

en the Republicans threatened to impeach the Secretary,
whose sin apparently was to pull them back from the edge of the
cliff. Lately the message has been “default doesn’t really matter,
but we will never let it happen anywa{.”

My colleagues, Congress has the sole responsibility here. We au-
thorized the spending, and we must now pay the bills or see the
taxpayers subjected to immense and undeserved penalties for late

payment.

gzarclretary Rubin has done all he legally and prudently can to pro-
tect us from ourselves. After all the threats and bluster and bully-
il}l)g’ ;3 is now time for the Congress to act as responsible adults
should.

If my friends on the other side can think of some way we can
protect our credit without paying our bills on time and in full, I
certainly want to hear it. But I think the Secretary has already
taken every legal and prudent action possible, and now it is the
turn of Congress to act prudently and responsibiy.

Chairman LEACH. Thank you, Mr. Gonzalez.

Before turning to other Members, I would like to notice that we
have a new member of the committee that has joined us today, and
we welcome you, Mr. Jesse Jackson, Jr. Your participation will be
most appreciated.

Mr. JACKSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEACH. Mr. McCollum.

Mr. McCoLLUM. Thank you very much. I don’t think there is any
member of this panel of either party that thinks defaulting on the
Federal debt ang obligations of our government is a good idea, but
I think the extremes of the two options have been grossly exagger-
ated. There would be, of course, some consequences that are not de-
sirable to defaulting, but there would not be the ceiling falling that
some have painted, at least I don’t think so, from all the judgments
that I have looked at on this. On the other hand, there would be
some consequences to it.

What I think we have actually, though, is a very clear path that
is being shown to us about some politics that were being played in
another way that was perhaps far more dangerous to the long run
of our economy than simply a question of brinksmanship that often
has been played over the debt ceiling by Democrats as well as Re-
publicans, the Democrats particularly, since they controlled this
House for 40 years, and, as the chairman pointed out, on numerous
occasions attached things to the debt ceiling, including a bill in the
Carter era when the President wound up vetoing it, and so forth,
involving oil embargoes.

But what I see happening, having listened to the President the
last few weeks, the State of the Union message and so forth, is that
somewhere along the way he said in his own mind and now to the
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American public some things that don’t quite jibe with the way the
actions actually turned out.

He sounded awfully conservative in that State of the Union ad-
dress. I could have given some of that myself. He said he thinks
big government is at an end. I certainly hope so, but I don’t see
the signs to follow through on that. He says we are oan' a few dol-
lars apart with regard to balancing the budget, and all he wants
to do is to protect Medicare and Medicaid and welfare from those
extreme things the Republicans want to do to them, and makes
him sound like he is such a reasonable fellow about all this.

But it took 11 months and four budget submissions to this Con-
gress before he submitted a budget that was in balance according
to the Con%ressional Budget Office, and that only came about after
there was brinksmanship, the shutting down of the government by
this Congress and the President. Really, I think he shut it down
because he vetoed the bills that would have kept it open. Whatever
the case, he played that rather craftily from a political standpoint
to %:at the most mileage out of it. Yet, getting a _balanced budget
up here sounds like the end-all-be-all when you listen to what he
has to say.

That was never the end game. Republicans never wanted to get
the President to simply present a balanced budget. How you bal-
ance it is equally important. We thought that would be the beiin-
ning of serious negotiations, once we could agree of the bottom line
figures of somethin&gl balance, with figures that matched the Con-
gressional Budget ce’s reasonable assumptions about the future
of the economy. ‘

We wanted to reduce the size and scope of the Federal Govern-
ment. We want to get at entitlements. We think it is required, two-
thirds of the Federal budget are entitlements, and substantive
changes in the way entitlements work has to be in place to get any
credible budget in balance in 7 years or any number of years.

We are very chagrined by the fact that during the budget nego-
tiations that went on at the White House with Congressional lead-
ers at the end of December and the first of January, the President
submitted a program for Medicaid reform that had been endorsed
by 68 House Democrats, and he rejected it. He said, “I won’t have
anythinﬁ to do with the balanced budget proposal in these discus-
gions.” He was given a Medicare proposal that was endorsed by 47
House Democrats, hardly something that was strictly a partisan
proposal, and he rejected that. And he was given the Senate-passed
version of the welfare reform bill that only nine Democrats voted
against over there, and he rejected that.

I don't think Republicans have been unreasonable at all. I think
this President has been playing politics with this, and I think the
debt ceiling question we are on today is a part of that question. We
should not be playing those kinds of politics, and least of all the
President should not be, telling the American public and having
Secretary Rubin, I am sure, in convulsions together with the Presi-
dent say the sky is going to fall if this or that doesn’t happen, and
then ﬁoin out and using powers that are very dubious and have
been highly criticized by well-respected authorities to circumvent
the rule that Congress has the right to raise the debt ceiling and
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to be the one who determines these matters under the Constitu-
tion, not the executive branch of government.

So I think today’s hearing is fruitful. It is important for us to put
this in perspective, and I look forward to hearing what some of our
colleagues have to say about this subject, but, most importantly,
what Secretary Rubin has to say today about what appears to have
been a pattern and practice going on in this Administration of try-
ing to play as much politics to set Republicans up for the next elec-
tion as possible, and lacking the seriousness that I think most of
us expect of getting to a real balanced budget and actually accom-
plishing negotiations of compromise, which the rhetoric says they
want to do, but the actions certainly don’t conform to.

Thank you.

Chairman LEACH. Thank you, Mr. McCollum. Mr. Vento.

Mr. VENTO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The government has been in some form of shutdown for almost
a quarter of the current fiscal year. Congress has yet to success-
fully complete action on spending bills. Key programs are either
un erfumi)ed or unfunded as Congress, througﬂ continuing resolu-
tions, does a patchwork job of funding through March 15.

Today, the ultimate government shutdown is threatened by the
Republicans. Did the Speaker push to enact a clean debt ceiling
last week, or even a compromise debt ceiling bill? No. Instead we
passed a politically-motivated debt extension whose literal intent is
to prevent Social gecurity checks from bouncing March 1. It leaves
a shadow over all the other credit plans.

In an effort to gloss over the possibility of hard work and explain
away the risk of default, we no doubt will hear that this measure
stays the guillotine of default until March 15 or 21.

is partial measure was a step backwards, and in truth signals
that the Republican majority are at best mixed and at worst dis-
ingenuous in the matter of preventing U.S. default. After all, we
are dealing with the real credit life of our Nation, not some cab-
bages in this self-made GOP guillotine crisis.

t this time of crisis, the House and Senate majority party lead-
ership has postponed consideration of the necessary legislation
until the 11th hour, and offered a convoluted Social Security meas-
ure as cover to protect their political hides. The Republican major-
ity is playing a high stakes game with one of the fundamental
benchmaris of the U.S. economy. This is not the type of leadership
behavior that the market or the American people expect, but rather
the threats and actions of those who are politically motivated.

The 104th Congress continues to fiddle while the good U.S. credit
rating burns. U.S. default would be a crisis. Even the threat of it
could tip our U.S. economy into recession. And at the very least it
will mean higher mortgage rates, student loan increases, higher
rates for pensions, for auto loans, consumer credit loans, which are
linked to Treasury paper. The government will see higher costs of
borrowing and the resulting increase in our debt as we pay those
costs.

What thought process grips this Republican leadership and ma-
jority in the 104th Congress one can only speculate. Apparently,
the true believers of supply-side tax cuts and dismantling the Fed-
eral Government believe their own rhetoric. But even if they are
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correct about their untested, questionable, inequitable é)olicy pro-
posals, doesn’t the majority of Republicans understand that the
economic shock wave of default and tarnished credit rating will
eclipse any assumed benefit from the GOP Federal budget
schemes?

In lieu of responsible action, of course, the Secretar{lof Treasury
has had to take necessary and legal steps to avoid U.S. Govern-
ment default. He told us he will run out of viable options on Feb-
ruary 29 or March 1. Secretary Rubin supposedly will have the
ability now to hold on until mid-March. The thanks he will prob-
ably receive again are threats of im;ieachment for such action.

.S. default is simsly unthinkable, but some of the Republican
leadership have proudly held up this default as a trump card for
the past year, in spite of the serious and certain negative ramifica-
tions. They have used the threat of government default for budget
negotiation posturing and to blackmail the country into accepting
their budget prescription to choke the economy.

This is outside the reasonable conduct assumptions of the Con-
stitution that anticipate cooperation with the public interests for
the American people, not confrontation for the political interests of
candidates.

I must again commend Secretag Rubin for taking the legal and
prudent steps. I commend you, Chairman Leach, for having the
courage and willingness to air what has been a charged issue this
past month.

But this hearing will tell us what we all should know: Pass a
clean extension of the debt ceiling and pay your bills, and save the
political posturing and threats for the campaign.

I look forward to the testimony today, Mr. Chairman, and hope-
fully a conclusion to this sorry story.

airman LEACH. I thank the gentleman. Mr. Roth.

Mr. RoTH. Mr. Chairman, I think this is absolutely the right
time, the right committee, the Committee on Banking and Finan-
cial Services, to review this debt ceiling. After all, we are raising
this debt ceiling or being asked to raise it from $4.9 trillion to $5.5
trillion. That means that the average American is going to have
much more debt, that means that the average American out there
is going to have higher interest rates, and that means the average
American out there is going to have a harder time finding and
keeping a good paying job.

To prepare for this hearing, I called a number of citizens in my
district, small business owners, bankers, retirees. The real tax-
pagers. I asked them what their attitude is toward the national
debt and toward the plan to borrow more money.

Everyone I talked to had the same reaction. They simply do not
understand why the government cannot cut spending and balance
the budget. Not in 7 years, but this year. One banker said if the
Federal Government was his customer, he would cut off anymore
credit until the government started paying down the existing debt.
In other words, he would put the government on a work out plan,
a business plan.

A very successful entrepreneur told me the government should be
treated like everyone else. No more credit, unless the budget is bal-
anced and you start paying off what you already borrowed. A re-
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tiree said, “Would you take money from your children and give it
to someone who has borrowed an immense amount of money from
fou before who has not even tried to pay back anything? Would you
oan such a debtor more money?”

The point is, Yeople in the Midwest think that the government
spending is totally out of control.

Now, this Congress is not going to default. We know that. But
we have an obligation to start asking some questions when we are
again asked to increase the debt ceiling from $4.9 to $5.5 trillion.

I noticed that under the President’s budfet, spending keeps going
up year by year. After 7 years, we spend much more than we do
today under this plan. Under the President’s budget, revenues are
raised, no cuts in spending, and as a result, you have piled on an-
other $755 billion in debt. It is right here, on page 19, it comes out
to $755 billion in additional debt over the next 7 years. Another
three-quarters of a trillion dollars.

This budget that is before us, I think this would make Marion
Barry proud. No cuts, more spending, more taxes, and more debt.
If the President took this budget out to my district, the constitu-
ents would laugh out loud. The people I represent seem to under-
stand better than most that you do not balance the budget by rais-
ing taxes. If you don’t cut spending, you will never get there. But,
here is the President’s budget: More spending every year as far as
the eye can see. So I am forced to conclude that President Clinton
believes in the Marion Barry School of Economics, throw up your
hands, do nothing, and just keep spending.

Well, Mr. Chairman and members of this committee, we owe the
American people a sense of trust. They have put their confidence
in us. So before we raise this national debt ceiling on them again
and their children, from $4.9 trillion to $5.5 trillion, I think it be-
hooves us to ask some tough questions.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEACH. Does anyone else on this side—Mr. Schumer.

Mr. ScHUMER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank you
for holding these hearings.

Last week you stated that nothing would be more irrational than
to have any question of default of the government at any time. Not
justddon’t default, don’t have a question of default. Those are my
words.

Back to you, Mr. Chairman. Whatever the status of the budget
talks, this or any year, Congress has no choice but to ensure that
default never occurs.

Well, I couldn’t have stated it better myself. I applauded you
then, I do so again today for your clear, forthright assertion of one
of our Nation’s most vital interests.

Unfortunately, as our hearing will sadly show today and has al-
ready been shown by some statements from the other side, there
are Members of your party who continue to (fuestion that wisdom.
They continue to insist, as Bill Archer, Republican Chairman of the
Committee on Ways and Means, did on the same day you spoke
out, that there should be no debt ceiling extension unless it is at-
tached to Republican proposals on budget, taxes, and entitlements.

My good friend Toby Roth from Wisconsin, I doubt his constitu-
ents don’t understand this, unless he explained it to them wrong.
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One of them said the government should be treated the same as
everyone else,

Well, go ask that small business owner, Mr. Roth, after he has
incurred a debt, is he allowed not to pay it? Not cut down your
spending in the future, but you went and incurred a debt last year
or the year before. The small business man in Sheboygan is not
ﬁ)in to get the opportunity to say, no, I am not going to pay. But

r. Roth and some of the other colleagues think that Uncle Sam
should have that right, even though every American, once they
incur debt, should have to pay.

So it is incredible that this abstinence persists despite the shock-
ing announcement by Moody’s investment service that it may be
forced to downgrade U.S. Treasury bonds for the first time in our
Nation’s history. Yes, the Congress passed a 2-week stay of execu-
tion last week, but we are still on the road to default unless we
acg;l _decisively and quickly to pass a clean extension of the debt
ceiling.

Why are we in this fix? One word: politics. We are not bankrupt,
we can pay our debts. As Moody’s warned, nonpartisan Moody’s,
the positions beinﬁ taken in the current debate over the budget and
the debt ceiling have significantly increased the risk of default,
Simply put, the extremists in Congress are playing with fire. And
if they are not very careful, we will all get burned. They say all
they wanted is to reduce the government deficit. That is a worthy

oal. And first they said President Clinton had to come out for a
alanced budget. He did. They did not like that. So then they said
he had to come out for a balanced budget in 7 years. He did. They
didn’t know what to do then. Then they said, well, it has to be a
balanced budget in 7 years with CBO numbers. He said yes again.

Ladies and gentlemen, we know what the story is here. The 80
or 1,800 extremists in the Republican Caucus, B;e don’t want a
balanced budget. They wanted deep tax cuts. That 18 the only way
thg' want a balanced budget.

linton’s way, 7 years, CBO numbers, but not as deep tax cuts

and not as deep government cuts, balances the budget every bit as

}_vlell as the bill applauded by the extremists that passed this
ouse.

So we know what is going on here. And when everyone else says
we wanted to reduce the deficit, no, they are sa; inq only reduce the
deficit, some of these extremists, my way, $278' billion in tax cuts,
which many Americans say is not the way to go.

But you know what? That is what politics 1s all about, to decide
which way to balance the budget now that both sides have agreed
on all the parameters of how much years, what numbers, and
whether there should be a balanced budget.

That should be debated in Congress. That is a fair debate. But
holding the debt ceiling hostage?

Now, many people watching today just cannot believe that a
small number of those not very well schooled in how finance works,
even though the business manager in Sheboi' an would know it in
a minute, say, oh, no, this Congress would not be brass even
enough to default.

Well, let me tell you something. That is what they said about
clogs ciosing down the government. It was substantively wrong, it
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was politically stupid, and yet, this Republican Congress did it not
once, but twice. So I am worried they may be wrong now.

If you think it is just 80 freshmen Republicans, well, I will not
use an expression, but look at the head. Look at the top, Newt
Gingrich. Where do you think these guys got this 1gxoofy idea? It did
not come to themsegres. Here is what {ne said: “The President will
veto a number of things, and we will then put them all on the debt
ceiling, and then he will decide how big a crisis he wants.” That
was quoted not by some publication of the liberal establishment,
but by none other than the most accurate, quote unquote, news-
;T@per in Washington, DC., according to some, the Washington

imes.

Now, I am having a good time, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEACH. You are, sir.

Mr. SCHUMER. Let me just do one other thing, one other thing.
I will read one other quote from the Speaker. gkipping my para-
phrasing, here is what he said. “I don’t care what the price is. I
don’t care if we have no executive offices and no bonds for 30
days—not at this time.”

o is to blame that we have not resolved this debt ceiling cri-
sis? Who is to blame that we don’t have a clean debt bill while we
debate the politics of how to balance the budget? I would blame the
Speaker.

Mr. RoTH. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. SCHUMER. 1 woulf yield with the Chairman’s permission.

Chairman LEACH. The gentlernan’s time has expired. Maybe if
wcifo in regular order, someone else will yield to you briefly.

r. Bachus.

Mr. BAcHUS. Mr. Chairman, I think it was 1 week ago that many
of us signed the civility pledge. I think we ought to pause for a
minute of silence.

Mr. SCHUMER. When you have nothing to say, you may as well
be silent.

I Mr. BacHuS. In the memory of the rest-in-peace civility pledge,
guess.

Because of that civility pledge, my remarks are going to be some-
what thinner, because I think that pledge was a major step toward
reforming the reputation of this body. en Bruce Vento earlier,
Representative Vento, accused Republicans of being disingenuous,
I didn’t realize at the time it might be the kindest thing tghat was
said about us today. So I will accept that as a compliment.

I will say this: For some time the Clinton Administration has
been calling on Congress to adopt a clean debt ceiling increase.
Two months ago, Secretary Rubin appeared before this same com-
mittee, this very committee, and argued that there was no relation-
ship between the debt ceiling and spending.

I want to beg to disagree with that statement. I think the people
of this country recognize and they are becoming united in their
view that there is a clear linkage between deficit spending and the
national debt. They are clearly interrelated. The more you spend,
the greater the debt.

Because of that, there is nothing clean about continued deficit
spending. There is no such thing as a clean debt ceiling increase.
That is a contradiction.
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So when we consider raising the debt ceiling, it is not a clean
thing that we do. It is dumping more and more debt on to our chil-
dren. The children of this country are already coming into this
world with a debt of $187,000 in taxes over their lifetime just to
pay the interest on the national debt. That is why those of us in
Congress on just about every opportunit{ that we get, we talk
about that it 1s not wise to increase the debt ceiling, that when we
do that, we are passing the buck to our children.

We are going to continue to be dragged, kicking and screaming,
into increasing the national debt.

Now, the Clinton Administration once again has requested that
Congress increase the debt ceiling. I will say this: It is up to Con-
gress and Congress has the responsibility, and Congress alone, to
make this difficult decision whether or not we are going to raise
the debt ceiling and to permit an increase in the borrowing author-
1y.
I will say this: I recall that just last week we passed a bill, I
think January 29, to increase the debt ceiling temporarily. So there
is no question that we have done that. We did it last week, and
actually I guess it was last week, and the President, it is my un-
derstanding, signed it this morning. So we have acted; the debt
ceiling has been increased this morning.

But now is the time for us to get on with the important work.
I want to quote from Secretary Rubin’s speech that he has passed
out to us today. It says, “Now Congress and the President must
agree on legislation that addresses the debt limit problem on a
long-term basis, legislation that addresses the debt limit problem
on a long-term basis.”

That is a balanced budget. That is what the legislation is that
addresses the debt limit problem on a long-term basis, a balanced
budget. Until we do that, we are going to continue to have these
dirty little debt ceiling increases, where we pass the buck to our
children and grandchildren. I hope we will not again consider or
talk about these as “clean” legislation.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Chairman LEAcH. Thank you for those thoughtful observations.
Mr. Frank.

Mr. FRANK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The first thing we ought to remind people is if we had signed
into law the Republican budget plan, I think the deficit would have
had—the debt limit would have had to be increased because the
Republican 7-year budget plan calls for $700 or $800 billion, maybe
closer to $1 trillion, in additional debt.

We are in a fantasy world here. I apologize if the word “fantasy”
strikes you as uncivil. My colleague was accused of incivility for
quoting the Speaker.

Chairman LeAcH. If the gentleman would yield, the Chair would
rule that “fantasy” is an appropriate term of reference.

Mr. FRANK, I thank the Chair. I will submit any fantasies to him
for further ruling.

Chairman LEACH. The Chair would rule that would be inappro-
priate. :

Mr. FRaNK. Well, I lost the opportunity.
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The gentleman from New York quoted the expert and was ac-
cused of incivility. I can understand why that would be embarrass-
ing, why it would be inconvenient, but I do not believe it was un-
civil. Let's remember only a few weeks ago, and I think this is very
important to note, members of the Republican leadership were out-
rageously suﬁesting that the Secretary of the Treasury ought to
be impeached for doing his job. They have forgotten that. We have
gone from impeachment to civility. I am sure at some point Attila
“}r:ant from war to tea parties. We have had that kind of spectrum
change. .

Let’s not talk outrageously, inappropriately, unfairly about im-
peaching a hard-working, respectable hard-working public official
with great inteFrity, and then a few weeks later say you quoted the
Speaker unfairly.

Let's go to the debt limit. The Republican 7-year plan adds hun-
dreds and hundreds and hundreds of billions of dollars to the debt.
To get your own plan into effect, you have to increase the debt
limit. e suggestion that there is somehow something wrong
about increasing the debt limit is nonsensical, because the Repub-
lican plan says in the year 2001, let’s have a deficit, a national debt
that is hundreds of billions of dollars more than this one. .

Here is what happened. The Republicans didn't like the Constitu-
tion of the United States, because the Constitution said if you want
to make very drastic changes in basic law, you have to have two-
thirds of both Houses of Congress or get a Presidential signature.
They didn’t have a Presidential signature on the plans to gut Medi-
care, make severe reductions in what Medicare would be otherwise
spending, to prevent tax cuts we didn't like, to undo the Earned In-
come Tax Credit. So they didn’t have two-thirds to override the
President, they didn’t have the President’s signature, so they
thought, as the gentleman from New York indicated and others,
they could bludgeon the President into, in effect, suspending his
veto by threatening government chaos. And the President would
not give in.

The Speaker was quoted in the Washington Post as saying he
was surprised the President wouldn’t give in. Some of us weren’t
surprised, but that is a fact. So the Republicans threatened these
things. At one point, they, of course, accused the Secretary of the
Treasury of exaggerating the effect of shutting down the govern-
ment through not raising the debt limit. They said he was crying
wolf. Then they criticized him because he took steps to avoid it.
Now they are back to criticizing him because he is again saying it
might happen.

ere is a total inconsistency here because this argument is
based on such matters.

I find it particularly odd the Republicans on the one hand are
threatening to shut down the government by not raising the debt
limits to try and get leverage over the President, but then they ob-
ject when we say that they were doing that. Now they say of course
no one was going to shut down the government. Of course no one
here was going to refuse to raise the new debt ceiling. '

Well, I guess we have to ask your forgiveness for taking seriously
what you said. Republican leaders kept safnng, Republican Mem-

bers kept saying, we will not vote for it unless the President gives
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in. We knew the President was not going to acquiesce in the de
facto suspension of his veto power. He wasn’t going to allow Kou
to change Medicaid and other things so drastically. We have had
this total inconsistency. You attack the Secretary of the Treasury
for saying we should not shut down the government, and then for
keeping tie government from being shut down.

I have no idea what this hearinﬁ is about. I guess if I could sin
better I would sing for spite the old song “First you say you do, an
then you don’t; you say you will, and then you won't.”

What are you going to do? You are requesting to have a hearing
that wastes everybody’s time. Why don’t we simply vote out an in-
crease in the debt limit? I will make a deal with you. I will vote
for one that will only accommodate the amount of debt you plan to
add to the Federal Government’s debt between now and 2002. Let’s
settle about 8 or 9 huge billion. Let’s get your debt accommodated,
tﬁe one you are going to add, and then we will work on other
things.

Chairman LEACH. Mr. Watts.

Mr. WATTS OF OKLAHOMA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

It is interesting to see the minority party complaining and moan-
ing about the effort of the Congress to balance the budget. I have
some interesting quotes here from some of the minority Members
from back in 1990 when President Bush was the President of the
United States. Mr. Obey from Wisconsin stated, “For the Congres-
sional budget process to work, the President has to be involved
from the beginning with real budgets, real numbers, and real defi-
cit reduction.”

Mr. Panetta said in October of 1990, “The fact is, we are a Na-
tion at risk. We are a Nation at risk economically, facing a slow
but steady erosion of our economy, frustrating our ability to
confront difficult issues that face us and the rising likelihood of
recession.”

Mr. Gephardt said in October of 1990, “With all my heart, the
country is at stake. These deficits cannot go on.”

Mr. Fazio said, “We have to reject this effort to clean the hands
of the President from this fiasco. We need to grow up. We need to
stop being carping critics, recriminating from one end of Pennsylva-
nia Avenue to the other.”

This was concerning the government shutdown and the deficits
and the things that were going on when George Bush was the
President of the United States. So it seems to me that some Mem-
bers seem to have amnesia and are not remembering what was
happening back in 1990.

I would like to thank the chairman for holding this hearing on
a most timely and pertinent topic, our Nation’s debt management.
I would like to welcome and thank our panelists for being here
today and look forward to hearing their testimony.

Article I, section 8 of the Constitution clearly states that it is the
Congress who has the power to borrow money on the credit of the
United States, not the President or the executive branch. The prob-
lem that continues to trigger increases in the debt limit is the fail-
ure to balance the Federal budget. Balancing the budget is the first
step in paying off the ever-mounting debts that have accumulated
for future generations.
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Passing the Balanced BudEet Act of 1995 could be the best gift
we ever give our children, but this cannot be done without the
President’s help. We offered the President a balanced budget which
included a raised debt ceiling, but the President vetoed it.

I am baffled that we are continuing to be called extremists be-
cause we wanted our children not to be strapped with a debt and
a deficit that will require them to pay 80 percent of their income
in the form of some government tax. We are called extremists be-
cause we want to give our kids and grandkids a chance to achieve
the American dream,

Instead of negotiating a balanced budget plan, the President per-
mitted the Treasury to raid two Federal trust funds. I recall in the
State of the Union address the President stated that the Congress
should not allow private employers to raid trust funds or pension
funds of employees. But it is interesting to me that the President
is not raising a hand, not saying a thing, when we find our Treas-
ury Secretary taking a total of about $61.3 billion from the Civil
Service Retirement and Disability Fund and the Federal Employ-
ees’ Thrift Savings Fund.

By shifting these funds, the President bought more time to allow
the government to skirt the debt limit and avoid a default. While
no one wants a default, disinvesting retirement funds to free up
room under the debt ceiling circumvents the debt limit as well as
Congress’ role in authorizing Federal borrowing. Moreover, it al-
lows the Administration to avoid having to change its ?ending
habits, a change which the American people have demanded.

The Administration says that those funds will be repaid with in-
terest, but that interest is going to have to come from somewhere.
Every dollar the Administration removes from the trust funds can
then be spent by issuing new debt to the public. Again, we are left
with another government bill with more interest payments at tax-
paf'ers’ and our children’s expense.

would appreciate it if the Secretary and other panelists could
incorporate into their statements where the money for these inter-
est payments comes from and the accounting methods used in per-
forming such transactions.

Living within one’s means is the financial reality that individual
Americans confront every day. We cannot continue to call the bank
or a financial institution and ask them to continue to raise our
limit on spending and not worry about how our borrowing is going
to be paid back.

In closing, a case in point are the figures from the Treasury De-
partment’s annual report for fiscal year 1995. The total amount of
money the U.S. Government Treasury Department received was
$1,350,600,000,000 (1 trillion, 350 billion, 600 million dollars). The
amount of money paid out by the U.S. Government’s Treasury De-
partment was $1,514,400,000,000 (1 trillion, 514 billion, 400 hun-
dred million dollars), resulting in a deficit of $163.9 billion. If this
continues, there will be no funds left in any of the government’s
trust accounts to pay any Social Security checks, any veterans
checks, or any pension funds.

We must stop accumulatins this debt and deficit and stop amass-
ing an insurmountable burden on the youth, the children, the
grandchildren, and the great-grandchildren of America.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



16

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEACH. Thank you for that economics lecture.

The gentleman from Utah.

Mr. OrTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would ask unanimous
consent to submit my full statement into the record and just make
a couple of brief comments at this time.

Chairman LEACH. Before doing that, let me say the unanimous
consent request is accepted. I would also ask unanimous consent
that all the opening statements of Members be allowed to be re-
vised and extended and all of the Congressional panelists as well.
Without objection, so ordered.

[The prepared statement of Hon. John J. LaFalce can be found
on page 131 in the appendix.}

Mr. OrRTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The subject matter of
this J.)‘articular hearing is the extension of the debt ceiling, extend-
ing the limit of the amount of borrowing that our Treasury Depart-
ment can engage in, in order to keep our government operating and
functional.

As the chairman has stated and quoted in the news in the past,
it should never be a question as to whether or not our country will
default on its liabilities, on its debts. The full faith and credit of
the United States is far too serious an issue to use as a political
bargaining chig, regardless of what the final goal is to be attained.

It 18 wrong for either political party to politicize this issue, now
or in the past. The most irresponsible act I can imagine as a ’legis-
lator or as an administrator would be to attempt to put our country
into default. I can plan nothing more irresponsible.

It has been suggested that the debt limit, the debt ceiling, is a
way, and perhaps the only way, to limit our country’s continued
spending and thereby to force a balanced budget. I take a back seat
to no one in an effort to balance the budget. But I disagree that
the debt ceiling ought to be a bargaining chip in that balanced
budget effort. In fact, I would like to quote from the nonpartisan
Congressional Budget Office’s economic and budget outlook from
August 1995, wherein it stated: “Limiting the Treasury’s borrowing
authority is not a productive method of achieving deficit reduction.
Significant deficit reduction can only be accomplished by legislative
decisions that reduce outlays or increase revenues.”

Those are the tough decisions. Where are we ’ﬁ(:ing to cut spend-
ing? Where are we going to raise revenue? Those are the two
choices in balancing the budget.

Everyone in both political parties, in the Congress and in the Ad-
ministration, should be totally embarrassed by the way we have
handled ourselves in the last year. Our failure to listen to one an-
other, our failure to negotiate in good faith, our failure to find com-
promise, common sense solutions to solve the problems and move
forward, we should be embarrassed by that. We should be embar-
rassed by the way this has been handled. We should be embar-
rassed by statements that each political party has made.

In November of 1995, we hit the debt ceiling. Our country is pro-
hibited by statute from borrowing anz more money. At that point
in time, the Secretary of Treasury had two options: Default on the
debt or attempt to use money management techniques that pre-
vious Administrations have used in shifting short-term and long-
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term debt instruments among funds within the government in
order to stave off default. The gecretary of Treasury took, I believe,
the responsible action to avoid default. He was criticized and there
were calls for impeachment. .

Congress on several occasions attempted to pass legislation
which would have forced immediate default. Those are irrespon-
sible acts. We need to drop the partisanship; we need to listen to
one another; we need to find a commonsense solution.

I would suggest to you that it is not too late to balance the budg-
et. In fact, last week I and over a dozen of my colleagues on the
Democratic side and a dozen of my colleagues on the Republican
side of the aisle submitted to the Speaker, the President, the Ma-
jority Leaders of both Houses, a letter suggesting that there is con-
sensus in the middle of both parties, that we should in fact sepa-
rate the issues of balancing the budget and tax cuts, have separate
votes, but we should be moving forward to finding solutions. I am
hopeful we can do that.

I hope that this committee in our hearing today and delibera-
tions will, indeed, as my friend from Alabama said, adopt the civil-
ity pledge, simply listening to the witnesses. I commend them for
attending and look forward to the information we will receive.

Chairman LEACH. Thank you, Mr. Orton. Mr. Ehrlich.

Mr. EHRLICH. Mr. Chairman, I haven’t been here for a while, and
I really wasn’t sure where I was. I walked in the room here and
sat down, and within 2 minutes I was called an extremist, and
then I knew I was back in Washington, DC.

I want to hear what our colleagues have to say, but I hope that
we can get something done today and not just the name calling.

Thank you.

Chairman LEACH. Thank you, Mr. Ehrlich. Mr. Jackson.

Mr. JACKSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to
address this issue of paramount importance to our Nation’s eco-
nomic future.

Before I begin, I would like to first say how honored I am to be
representing ge people of the Second Congressional District of Illi-
nois in this esteemed body and how pleased I am to have received
an appointment to the Committee on Banking and Financial Serv-
ice. I look forward with great anticipation to joining all of you and
those members of the committee who are not present today as we
engage in a very productive legislative calendar for the remainder
of this Congress.

Mr. Chairman, I encourage all Members to look at this issue
with an open mind as we face a very serious predicament, for as
we know the full faith and credit of the United States is at stake.
As we go through this process, we must remember what is impor-
tant: Our children, and our seniors upon whom our personal char-
acter and our infrastructure as a Nation was built. We must not
forget our working people, the backbone of this Nation. In the in-
stance of our country, let us work together to build upon the broad
support for passing a clean debt limit bill.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you.

Chairman LEACH. Thank you, Mr. Jackson. Mr. Bono.

Mr. BoNo. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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First of all, I would like to say to my colleague, Barney Frank,
if he is ever going to go on the road as a singer, OK, I will go with
you, but after hearing you sing, you have to take the harmony.

Mr. FRANK. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. BoNo. The gentleman will yield.

Mr. FRANK. I think someone once said that to you, too.

Mr. BoNo. You always got to get in the last word; don’t you?

OK. On this issue that we are talking about, you know, I get a
little disgusted when we continue with this name calling and ev-
erybody is outraged that we are now dealing with the Nation’s debt
geiling and we are dealing with the CRs and we have taken it this

ar,

I come from the street, and if I ever get into an issue and into
a confrontation, of course I would love to resolve that confrontation.
But if someone, if the opposition continues with the confrontation,
the notion that I am just going to go, OK, you are continuing with
this confrontation, I will leave and forget everything I have done—
please understand that we came here a year ago with a vision of
balancing the budget, and we have come this far to getting to that
point. Now it is hard ball. Unfortunately, it is hard ball, but that
18 where it is at now.

So the notion that how dare we play hard ball when we have two
different philosophical positions and not capitulate to the President
and just walk away from this thing because it is serious, well, of
course it is going to be serious. This is 40 years of opposing philoso-
phy coming to a head. Why that is not recognizable, I don’t know.
But that is where we are.

So for me to come here and just drop it at this point, the reason
I wanted this job was to try to achieve what we are trying to
achieve as a conference, as a Republican conference. So we are at
the rough portion of it, but we have to hang in there now. So if
it gets to a debt ceiling, if it gets to a CR, if it gets to these rough
issues, unfortunately, they are very rough. But the point is, we are
serious. We wanted a balanced budget and the Nation wants a bal-
anced budget.

So I don’t believe in quitting, and we don’t believe in quitting.
So wherever it goes, it is going to go, but we are not going to give

up.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEACH. Thank you, Mr. Bono.

We will now turn to our panel, and let me say you are all wel-
come to summarize your statements. They will be in the record.

Our four panelists are the Honorable Jim Saxton, John Mica,
Paul Kanjorski and Joe Kennedy. Mr. Kanjorski and Mr. Kennedy
are members of this committee. Mr. Saxton is a former member
and is the distinguished cochairman of the Joint Economic Commit-
tee, and Mr. Mica is the distinguished chairman of a relevant sub-
committee of the Government Operations Committee.

I thought what I would do is begin with Mr. Saxton and then al-
ternate and go to Mr. Kanjorski and Mr. Mica and then Mr. Ken-
nedy, if that is all right.

Mr. Saxton.
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STATEMENT OF HON. JIM SAXTON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW JERSEY

Mr. SaAXToN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the oppor-
tunity to be here.

The purpose of my appearance here today, Mr. Chairman and
Members, is to summarize the interim results of a Joint Economic
Committee investigation of the Treasury Department as it relates
to the debt limit increase, and particular(lﬁ/ as it relates to the
events surrounding the November 15 deadline. Let me say, Mr.
Chairman, as you said in your statement, the public has been ill-
served by the political games that have been played with this issue.

I would just like to make three very general points this morning
in my testimony. The first is that our investigation shows that
there was a deliberate effort on the tgaﬂ; of Treasury officials, in-
cluding Secretary Rubin, to mislead the country relative to the No-
vember default, a default that has become known as the default
hoax; second, that the White House and the Office of Management
and Budget were partners in the default hoax; and, finally, that
Treasury subsetiuently went to great lengths to conceal information
relative to the planning that preceded the default hoax.

Our inquiry into the disinvestment of the debt limit and the debt
limit issues was initiated on November 17 by a letter to Secretary
Rubin iﬁned by myself and by Majority Leader Armey. Our letter
requested, and I quote, “copies of all of the documents related to
this decisionmaking process.”

Though the Administration has still not provided all the docu-
ments covered by our request, we do have enough information to
draw several conclusions, which I have just outlined. In fact, Treas-
ury and other administrative officials have gone out of their way
to keep information from us, which has been very discouraging.

I will get to that shorthI,nbut now let me just get to the crux of
the issue, which is the erican people and the Congress were
misled on the matter of a Federal Government default. Of course,
we are hearing much of the same language again today relative to
a drop-dead date of March 1, and someone mentioned today a
March 15 deadline.

First of all, available documents show that early last summer,
June 27 to be exact, the Administration had identified trust funds
as a source of financing durinﬁ a qrotracted debt limit impasse.
These documents reflect a very detailed plan to disinvest or borrow
from the Civil Service Retirement Trust Fund as well as a number
of other funds. The internal Treasury documents show that inac-
tion by Congress when the debt limit was reached in November,
1995 would not trigger a default; and, again, I remind you, this
was on June 27. Those in possession of the information contained
in these documents knew that disinvestment or borrowing from the
trust funds, not default, would be the consequence of a debt
impasse.

t is now an indisputable fact, in my view, that disinvestment of
the trust funds was listed in the Treasury memo as early as June
27 as a way of managing the debt limit. Nonetheless, a number of
high-ranking Clinton Administration officials created the mislead-
ing impression that inaction on the debt limit could lead to default
and catastrophic economic consequences.
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For example, on September 13 of last year, the Los Angeles
Times reported, and please let me quote, “Treasury Secretary
Rubin has warned that fiscal disaster could occur unless the debt
ceiling is raised by November 15.” The Treas memos clearly
show that anyone with access to this information had to know that
inaction on the debt limit would lead to disinvestment, not default.

So while high-ranking Clinton officials in the Treasury Depart-
ment and elsewhere were Sublicly raising a misleading impression
of default risk, privately Clinton officials had been preparing for
disinvestment plans all summer.

One high Treasury official was asked at a press conference if he
had been crying wolf about default. He explained that legal clear-
ance for the disinvestment had only just occurred shortly before the
decision was announced on November 15—or perhaps it was the
14th. However, the Treasury documents show that legal analysis of
these issues began early in the summer. So they misled the press,
they misled the American people, and they created nervous mar-
kets in this country as well as around the world.

On to point number two. The default hoax was not confined to
the Treasury Department, but it was partnered by the White
House and the Office of Management and Budget. The evidence
shows that the default hoax was part of a larger Administration
political strategy. Like the Treasury officials, other Administration
officials also knew that default last November was not going to
happen but that disinvestment would.

The political origins of the default hoax may not have originated
in the Treasury Department at all but perhaps in the White House.
White House officials participated in perpetuating the default hoax
in a series of inflammatory statements.

For example, Leon Panetta said, of the Republicans, “they will
send a budget to the President of the United States, including a
debt ceiling; and if he doesn’t sign it, they will let the country go
to hell and basically default on the debt.”

But when Panetta said this, we now know the Administration
had already been planning to use trust funds for 4 full months.

An Administration spokesman has confirmed in a recent press
account—as a matter of fact, it was on February 2 of this year in
the Washington Times. That article states: “ Administration
spokesman confirmed that top Administration officials in the White

ouse and other offices outside the Treasury were involved in the
debt limit decisions and that these decisions were related to
politics.”

The White House official also added, “Obviously, the debt limit

ot all wrapped up in the budget debate which was political. The
esident is very concerned about dealing with this and other
budget issues at the same time.”

The default ruse was used in concert by a variety of Clinton Ad-
ministration officials in a way that suggests some degree of coordi-
nation as called for in the June 27 Treasury memo.

Point number three: The Treasury Department went to great
lengths to conceal information regarding this series of events.

e information that I have laid out thus far was extremely dif-
ficult to obtain. It is quite obvious that officials at Treasury didn’t
want us to have it. For over 2 months, beginning on November 17,
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the Treasury Department attempted to withhold information from
Congress by various delaying tactics and extensive censorship of
documents.

For example, a June 27 memo of the kind targeted by our inves-
tigation was provided only after more than a month of delay; and
when we finally received it, 90 percent of the memo and its attach-
ments were deleted.

Across the room here on this wall is the memo which we re-
ceived, beginning on the left; and if you will note, each page, which
has been blown up, has a number down in the bottom right-hand
corner which was placed there by Treasury, so we didn’t take pic-
tures of anything they didn’t send us. But you can see that this is
a memo which had deletions in order to try to satisfy us, I suppose,
bﬁ’ being able to tell the public we forwarded the document, and
this is what they sent us.

When we finally received this months after our request, of
course, we were extremely disappointed. Of the 10 pages, the text
of 7 pa%es was entirely deleted when it was provided to us. It is
impossible, in my opinion, to regard this kind of response as any-
thing other than an attempt to conceal information.

Perhafs the Treasury Department will attempt to excuse this in-
excusable obstruction of our inquiry by pretending that there was
a misunderstanding about the nature of our request or that we did
not request all of the material related to the decisionmaking proc-
ess. However, our request originally and on all follow-up occasions
specifically covered all documents and all information.

We received, finally, the uncensored version of this memo of June
27 and several other documents only after the Joint Economic
Committee staff called Treasury’s bluftf and requested a meeting to
review the uncensored documents in the original. This review of
documents, which included the participation of staff from other
committees, established that there was no justification for the cen-
sorship of the Treasury documents. Though we finally received
these documents on January 24, 2%2 months after they were re-
quested, we still have not received all of the documents covered
under our request.

Ironically, yesterday afternoon, Treasury had delivered to us ad-
ditional documents. These are the documents that we received yes-
terday afternoon. Volumes of them. It is obvious that they were
withheld until the last minute so as to make it impossible for us
to review and understand them before today’s hearings.

Unfortunately, the Treasurly has refused to provide other Admin-
istration documents on debt-limit planning. We were informed just
a few minutes a%o that they are now on the way. So we thank you,
Mr. Chairman, for having this hearing, which has helped us pry
loose these documents.

I would just like to use this opportunity, Mr. Chairman, to call
on Secretary Rubin to immediately release the rest of the docu-
ments to the Joint Economic Committee, without delay. Further ef-
forts to withhold relevant information can only reinforce the con-
clusion that the Treasury Department is intent on keering all of
this information from Congress, the press and the public as long
as possible.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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{The prepared statement of Hon. Jim Saxton can be found on
page 133 in the appendix.]

ghajrman LEACH. I thank you, Mr. Saxton.

Mr. Kanjorski.

STATEMENT OF HON. PAUL E. KANJORSKI, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA

Mr. KaNJoRski. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.

Mr. Chairman, you don’t very often, as a Member of Congress,
get an opportunity to sit at this table and listen to the committee
Five their various positions on an issue like this; and it is most en-
ightﬁening, to tell you the truth. In a way, I would like to critique
us all.

The American people out there, now I understand why they are
frustrated with Washington and the congressional process. We
sound like a bunch of arguing children over an obvious issue. The
obvious issue is we owe a debt, and we have two choices. We either
fund it and pay it or we default on it.

Then what are the consequences of that default? All the waiting
or tiptoeing—as my good friend, Mr. Saxton, has pointed out, the
hoax, was it going to happen on November 15 or January 1 or Feb-
ruary 15? Does it really matter? Is there anybody that lXoubts that
if we don’t refund the debt of the United States we will at some
point in time in the not-too-distant future end up in default, and
then what are the consequences of that default?

Interestingly enough, maybe the best explanation in my critique
here is made by my good friend, Mr. Bono. This is really the cul-
mination of 40 years of political and philosophical differences that
have come tog}e:ther before the American people’s eyes in the Con-
gress and in the Government of the United States to resolve some
very fundamental issues, very fundamental issues. But, unfortu-
nately, they are appearing to be superficial in nature.

I was sitting here thinking of an analogy of default. The only
thing I could think of to describe it would be the famous cocktail
in Jonestown. It is the Washington cocktail. If we are so firm in
our belief that this is the only way to accomplish a balanced budget
or some other philosophical trial that we are willing to kill our po-
litical and economic sistem, then we should drink of the glass of
default, because I think it will accomplish just that. And all the be-
lievers, indiscriminately—Republicans, Democrats, Independents—
all Americans will die, and that will satisfy I am not sure who, per-
haps our enemies somewhere else.

n the other hand, I hear gloom and doom. Every year, the ex-
penditures of the American government goes up. Does that surprise
anybody? Every year, the Yopulation of the United States for the
last 208 years has grown. If you take a per capita cost of running
the U.S. Government per individual, it would be reasonable to as-
sume, if logic prevailed, the cost of government every year would
go up. Now, is that such a shocking revelation that we should
shock the American people and not explain why that occurs?
Should we not ex;)lajn to the American people why we have the
debt that we have?

Not to get too political, but my friends on the right, 60 percent
or over $3 billion—$3 trillion of this debt that we are about to vote
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on is debt that was run up during the Administration of those two
great conservatives, Ronald Re and George Bush, when they
ran the presidency of the United States. It is this President that
in 1993—and this side of the aisle with 218 votes in the House—
that responsibly voted to bring down the deficit and have accom-
plished the same so that this coming year we will be able to brag
that for the first time in more than three decades the deficit of the
United States will have decreased 4 years in a row.

But is that something to brag about? Well, not if you are a ter-
ribly fiscally conservative person that can’t stand debt at all.

But to explain debt from the standpoint that bankers can’t stand
debt, my friends on the Republican side, bankers wouldn’t be in
business if their customers didn’t have debt. That is what they do.
They lend money for people. They lend money for people to buy
homes. They lend money for people to build businesses or to edu-
cate their children and make a long-term investment. That is what
America has done.

But, above and beyond that, what we don’t tell the American
people is that a good portion of this debt that we are about to re-
fund went to finance the Third World War. It went to finance the.
trillions of dollars spent from 1945 to 1990 that did incur more
than $4 trillion in debt as a result—or partially as a result—of
that. But, also, it didn’t account for one live new graveyard to be
built in America to house our veterans in a classic confrontation of
the Soviet Union and the United Statés.

Is that something to brag about? I think it is. We may differ on
that philosophically. We probably could have lessened our popu-
lation problems both in the United States and throughout the
world. We could have had a different political perspective on the
world if we had gone to that Third World War. We could debate
that all night.

But let us not confuse the American people that somebody came
to Washington and burnt money, purposely thinking that in 1996
we were going to get back at all of those Americans and their fu-
ture children by destroying the credit of the United States and
have justification for doing the same.

Then we hoist favorite things here. We bring the Secretary of
Treasury, like past Secretaries of the Treasury, and think that if
we ram them hard enough, insult them long enough, they . will ei-
ther resign, be impeached, or leave for some other thought-up rea-
son, as 8o many in the past have, when in fact they are doing their
job. They are paying the bills of the United States, and they are
raising the revenues of the United States. Neither of those func-
tions are particularly popular, and they are certainly not too popu-
lar for us in the Congress, who like to mislead the American peo-
ple, so that they will continue to return us here.

If we yell that we are fiscally responsible long enough and be-
lieve in a balanced budget but don’t tell them that the budget is
not going to be balanced for 7 years from now and it is going to
run up more debt, almost $1 trillion, before it gets balanced, we
think we have accomplished somethini.

There is nobody on my right side here that is voting this year
or at any time that I have been in Congress for a balanced budget
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this year. It is just an unmitigated misstatement of fact and some
people could say a lie, a political lie, but we go with those lies.

Mr. Bono said it is 40 years of coming together, and I believe he
is right; and I believe, as Mr. Frank said, you have to believe in
the Constitution again. If you don’t have two-thirds of both bodies
of the House and the Senate, you cannot prevail. The American
Constitution will not allow you to do that.

How can you prevail? You have a majority of the House and the
Senate, and you elect a President of the United States in Novem-
ber, and you will prevail without that two-thirds approval. What is
it better under our Constitution and our system of government but
to take this issue to the people?

I could be facetious politically and say, if it is a clash, as Mr.
Bono said, is it a clash that the Democratic party is in favor of
Medicare and Social Security and education and the environment
and that the Republican party is not in favor of those things? I
could say that. Those issues that we are fighting over were devel-
oped and passed for 60 years under the Democratic parties since

anklin Roosevelt.

But that would be misleading and political. It isn’t that. Some of
my friends on the Republican side have voted for Social Security
have voted for Medicare, have voted for education and have voted
for environment. Not all.

We have a new element of the majority party. Some of us on our
side and editorialists have referred to them as extremists. Maybe
they are not as extreme as that word implies. But they are cer-
tainly of a different philosophical and political bent than the aver-
age legislator that has served in the Congress for the last 30 years,
and their exactitude in their way. They want their solution now,
almost in a parliamentary form of government, again forgetting
that we live under the Constitution and live under a different form
of government, that a single election does not provide you the
methodology or means to attain your end without the checks and
balances and the magnificence of the American Constitution.

Mr. Chairman, I hope we do take today to listen to Mr. Rubin
and any other witnesses that may come before us, not with the
idea that we are going to solve and reduce the deficit or that we
are going to solve the debt of the United States or anything else
but just that reason prevails today in America.

I think—I think the election results out there that we are seeinf,
both in 1994, 1995 and in the recent elections, the American people
are just fed up. They aren’t Republican, they aren’t Democrat, they
are American, and they want us just to do the best we can in the
best way we can with the best judgment we can and to stop politi-
cizing issues such as this that are so fundamental to them, to their
children and grandchildren, and that we do them little service if
we l})lalloon and exagpgerate, we misstate, and we don't stick to the
truth. .

I hope that we give the opportunity to the Secretary of the Treas-
ury to let him tell us why, in fact, he took the actions he took, that
he did, by taking such action, prevent default, and that he hasn’t
told us probably as bluntly as he should but let him come up here
and let us say, cut the nonsense, stop playing politics with us, stop
playing philosophy, let’s get on. And that can either be handled in
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ﬂf!el 9séegond half of the 104th Congress or, ultimately, in November
o 6.
[The prepared statement of Hon. Paul E. Kanjorski can be found
on é)age 114 in the appendix.]
hairman LEACH. Thank you, Mr. Kanjorski.
Mr. Mica.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN L. MICA, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr. MicA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I welcome your committee’s efforts today to examine recent ac-
tions taken by the Clinton Administration 1n dealing with our Fed-
eral indebtedness. Quite frankly, I believe this Administration’s
disinvesting the Civil Service Retirement and Disability Trust
Fund and stoppiné_routine reinvesting_of Federal employees’ con-
tributions to the G-Fund borders on the illegal and 1s at least a
breach of trust. This Administration has broken faith with Federal
employees and annuitants. This fiscal mismanagement represents
really the ultimate failure of this Nation and our Congress to bring
its finances and its indebtedness into order.

Treasury Secretar?/ Rubin really has stretched, in my opinion,
the language of Title 5 beyond t]ze breaking point to rationalize
this Administration’s unprecedented raid on the Civil Service Re-
tirement and Disability Fund. Section 8348(k)(2) clearly prohibits
the Secretary from disinvesting more than is necessary to make au-
thorized payments from the fund during, and I quote from the law,
“a debt issuance suspension period.”

The purpose of that language is quite clear: Congress wanted to
protect the retirement funds on which our Federal erxflo ees and
annuitants depend. As then-Senator from Tennessee re stat-
ed, the statute was intended to, and let me quote from him, “pre-
serve the sanctity of those contributions that these employees have
made toward their retirement by making them,” and I will con-
tinue the quote, “usable only for the payment of civil service retire-
ment and %isability benefits.”

To achieve Senator Gore’s objective, Congress enacted strict lim-
its on the Secretary’s authority to disinvest that fund. Secretary
Rubin has broken faith with that objective by arbitrarily setting
the length of the “debt issuance suspension period.” First, he set
itat 1 fyear. Later, he extended it to 14 months. The longer the pe-
riod, of course, the more he can rob from the fund and the longer
the Clinton Administration can avoid getting its runaway Federal
spending program under control. Until we get spending under con-
trol, we will really continue to have this recurring crisis in manag-
ing the growth of our Federal debt before us.

e bitter irony of all of this, Mr. Chairman, is that, even after
all of this skullduggery, Secretary Rubin had the gall recently to
say without a higher lXebt ceiling he wouldn’t be able to pay civil
service retirement benefits in March. Let me repeat, Mr. éhair—
man. The law says Secretary Rubin can only disinvest the Civil
Service Retirement and Disability Fund to pay retirement benefits.
The Secretary disinvested, but he still says he won’t have the
money to pay civil service retirement benefits, Where did all that
money go? Down the Federal spending rathole, that’s where.
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When I assumed responsibility over the Federal retirement sys-
tem as chairman of our subcommittee, I was absolutely shocked to
discover the civil service retirement trust funds carried an un-
funded liability. This is the report issued by this Administration
September 30, 1994, This is one fund. This one fund is $540 billion.
I hope the staff will pass this page out so you can see the shape
this fund is in. :

The General Accounting Office is completing right now a review
of more than 50 Federal retirement systems. This is just one of
them. That review should be a wake-up call that a huge, incredible
unfunded obligation exists in nearly every single one of our Federal
retirement funds.

Not only are there multibillion dollar unfunded liabilities, but
the so-called “assets” of Federal emgloyee retirement trust funds
have been replaced with nonmarketable government securities. So
Mr. Chairman, these funds have been depleted of real assets and
replaced by an accumulation of IOUs. So you have an unfunded li-
ability here, over half a trillion dollars; and then in this one fund
they have stolen and replaced with IOUs somewhere in the neigh-
borhood right now of $360 billion. That should be in the assets
right now. Not there. Again, it’s been replaced by these IOUs.

As a result of these past practices, taxpayers will shell out bil-
lions of dollars in annual retirement costs and last year paid $24
billion in interest on trust funds’ IQUs. You know, {l}lst last year,
because there is no money in that fund, just the IOUs, out of the
general Treasury we paid $24 billion. So we have created incredible
unfunded liabilities, we have stolen trust funds, we J)ay huge
amounts of interest on missing trust fund money, and now we
robbed the final pickings of the retirement fund carcass. That is
how bad this has gotten.

QOur true national debt actually is understated by more than $1
trillion because of the unfunded liabilities, really in just two of
these funds, our civil service and military system retirement funds,
which are kept off of the books.

Now comes the ultimate insult, which is the President’s strategy
to divert public attention from the debt issue by telling senior citi-
zens and our retirees, our Federal retirees, that he will be forced
to stop Social Security payments and retirement payments. Unfor-
tunately, this Administration believes it can legislate, appropriate,
and extend the indebtedness of our Nation in spite of the Constitu-
tion and in spite of the Congress. This fiscal irresponsibility in
ma(linaging the future obligations of the American taxpayer must
end.

By obscuring the real costs of retirement and misusing these
funds, we understate the full cost to the taxpayer of eve’?' Federal
employee on the payroll by about, grab this, 30 percent. These real
costs are concealed from today’s taxpayers in a fiscal footnote to the
Office of Personnel Management accounts.

In 1986, the Federal Employees Retirement System was created.
Well, they—Congress—knew 1n 1986 the whole thing was going to
collapse, so they created a new system to fix the growing retire-
ment fund problems. They created FERS, the Federal Employee
Retirement Slystem. In that, they created a Thrift Savings Plan,
keeping employees’ contributions outside the budget. By taking
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these contributions out of the budget, not merely calling them off-
budget, Congress intended to safeguard at least a portion of these
retirement funds.

Now, that fund is the fund that the Secretary has been taking
from. This safeguard was intended to prevent the very manipula-
tions that we have witnessed over the past few months. Now, as
we look into the status of the G-Fund and the Thrift Savings Plan,
we find that old, bad habits still prevail. The G-Fund has become
merely another bundle of cash for an insatiable Federal appetite
for spending.

Secretary of the Treasury Rubin really, in my opinion, has
bastardized reinvestment of this fund to the tune of $21.8 billion.
Altogether, the civil service retirement funds have provided a slush
fund to the tune of $61 billion, which you heard earlier. The Sec-
retary of the Treasury has, again in my opinion, illegitimately used
these funds to evade the debt ceiling that the Congress has im-
posed by law. I ask, how much lower can the executive branch of
our government stoop to avoid fiscal responsibility?

The ultimate insult really to taxpayers and retirees is the shame-
less robbing of the very last shreds of cash flow from the Federal
retirement system.

This whole exercise pursued by the Administration in the name
of managing fiscal resources is really hidden debt. The Secretary
of the Treas may be moving numbers on ledgers, erasing inter-
est-bearing debt and replacing it with IOUs, but our obligations to
Federal employees and retirees cannot evaporate with the com-
puter keystroke.

We will have to, first of all, restore every cent that has been sto-
len. We will have to pay interest on every dime that has been hid-
den through fiscal gimmickry. We will have to redeem every dollar
of our obligations to the people who worked long and hard in public
service. -

Unfortunately, this Administration’s legacy will be more debt,
more red ink and more robbing Peter to pay Paul.

During his State of the Union address, President Clinton as-
serted, and these are his words, “We should also protect existing
pension plans. Two years ago, with bipartisan support, we pro-
tected the pension plans of 8 million working people and stabilized
the pensions of 32 million more. Congress should not let companies
endanger workers’ pension funds.” That is what the President said.

Meanwhile, back at the Federal ranch, Trail Boss Rubin was
raiding the last cash at the Federal retirement corral. Unfortu-
nately, only private citizens can go to jail if they abuse or misuse
employee pensions’ funds in this fashion.

When private sector employers attempt to invest surplus funds
in their pension accounts, the Secretary of Labor, another Cabinet
official, tells them, “Hands off.” If they try to use the funds, even
to create new jobs, he threatens criminal prosecution.

One employer that the Secretary of Labor should speak to real
soon is the Secretary of the Treasury. He needs to hear the mes-
sage loud and clear: “Hands off Federal employees’ pension funds.”
Payroll deductions from Federal employees should never again be
used to finance this Administration’s deficit spending.
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Since the Secretary of Labor is not likely to deliver that message,
it is especially important that this Congress send the signal in the
clearest possible terms. We should be providing more protection to
our underfunded government system than private employers are
required to provide for their overfunded systems. Instead, we are
providing less.

I applaud the Chairman of the Ways and Means Committee for
proposing that we fence off Federal employee pension funds from
these financial shenanigans, and I support his initiative and will
support any other positive action to protect Federal employees’ pen-
sion funds.

Finally, I recommend that Congress act now to move these funds
into real assets and investments. At the very least, we can require
that the Thrift Savings Plan Board start moving into marketable
securities rather than nonmarketable bookkeeping entries. Federal
employees deserve something more tangible than a bookkeeping
entry when they are ready to retire. We must not allow this mis-
management of our debt to continue in this irresponsible manner.

I thank you.

[The prepared statement of Hon. John L. Mica can be found on
paée 175 in the appendix.]

hairman LEACH. I thank you, Mr. Mica.
Mr. Kennedy.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOSEPH P. KENNEDY, II, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MASSACHUSETTS

Mr. KENNEDY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

First of all, I want to thank you, Mr. Chairman and other mem-
bers of the committee, for hosting this hearing this morning. I
think it is important that we have a complete airing of what the
implications of defaulting on the national debt might be.

We had a hearing last week where we heard from a number of
exgerts on Wall Street as to exactly what the implications of a debt
default could perhaps take, not only in the United States but
throughout the world. It was an eye-opener. The estimates were
that interest rates overnight would rise by a minimum of 1 percent.
That would create an overnight increase 1n the amount of debt that
we will pay in this country over the course of the next 7 years by
over $175 billion.

We could see an average home mortgage rate rise by over $1,200.
We would see the potential default on not only the national debt
of the country but the ability of people to get everything from So-
cial Security checks to veterans checks. So it seems to me that,
whether you are a Democrat or whether you are a Republican, ev-
erybody can agree that a default scenario is a bad scenario. None
of us want this country to default on our debt.

So then I am trying to understand, if that is the case, what Mr.
Saxton and Mr. Mica are really objecting to. Are they objecting to
the fact that we were facing a default scenario where Mr. Archer,
the Chairman of the Ways and Means Committee, had proposed a
bill on the House floor that would have actually forced us to go into
a default in early December by not allowinfg the Secretary of the
Treasury to have any flexibility in terms of paying off our debts?
So what they seem to be complaining about and calling it gross
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mismanagement and fiscal irresponsibility and all of these words
are really the attempt by the Secretary of the Treasury to avoid the
very default that is, by some legislative tool, being issued as a
threat against the agenda which the Republicans somehow view as
the Democratic agenda.

So what is the underlying concern that has brought us to a point
where we are even discussing default? I am trying to understand.
What is the issue that the Republicans care so much about that
they would issue the kind of threat that Speaker Gingrich talked
about when he said that he wanted to use the default mechanism
as a way of ramming through his program?

Now, I am a supporter of the balanced budget, so I figure, well,
maybe it is because of the balanced budget. But then, President
Clinton agreed to a balanced budget. So then it wasn’t that it was
a balanced budget, it was that it wasn’t a balanced budget within
; years. So President Clinton agreed to a balanced budget within

years.

Then there was a whole discussion about whether it was a bal-
anced budget within 7 years using CBO numbers, and then Presi-
dent Clinton agreed to a balanced budget in 7 years, CBO num-
bers. So then it was balanced budﬁet, 7 years, CBO numbers, with
a tax cut. President Clinton agreed to 7 years, CBO numbers, with
a tax cut.

So I guess what we are really talking about is the size of the tax
cut. Because I would think that anybody on the Republican side
would recognize that if you take a look at the total number of dol-
lars that you will send the country into debt over the course of the
next 7 years is roughly equivalent to the total number of dollars
that the Democrats will send the country in debt over the next 7
years.

Nobody should think that just because we get to zero in 7 years
that that means we haven’t run up the deficit between now and 7
years from now. The truth is, we do; and both of our numbers are
roughly the same.

So t.ge real issue here is not whether or not we run up debt. You
agree that we are going to run up debt. The budget that you have
proposed, that most of you have voted for, runs up the debt. So it
is not the fact that you are running up the debt. That issue isn’t
what you are concerned about. It is not the fact that we are going
to get to a balanced budget. It is now we get to a balanced budget.

Now, if we are down to the level of the cuts that we are going
to make in Medicare and Medicaid in order to achieve a tax cut of
$245 billion, isn’t that something we ought to be able to talk about
and work out? I mean, do we really have to issue a threat on de-
faulting on the national debt to be able to get to a point where we
can negotiate that out?

This is guerilla tactics. It is zealotry. It is the tactics of a party
that cannot get their legislative mandate through, through the con-
stitutional means that have been laid out and have been adhered
to for over 208 years or 215 years of United States history.

What we have is a situation where, if you want to get our budget
passed on the House floor, you need 218 votes. You can get several
different versions of a balanced budget passed with 218 votes. All
of us know that. The Blue Dog budget would pass with 250 votes.
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There are a whole stack of budgets. There is probably some I would
vote for and every member of this committee would vote for.

But that is not good enough. What you have to do is you have
to get every single Republican to sign off on your version of a bal-
anced budget before you will ask for one Democratic vote, and that
is all it comes down to. It would be as though Barney Frank and
I drew up our version of a Democratic budget and said we will not
allow a single Republican to vote until we get every Democrat to
vote for it. We couldn’t get our version of a balanced budget
through, but you can't get all of your right-wingers to come to the
middle and come up with a compromise, and that is all this takes.

You start to cut off those individuals that are insistent upon not
just a tax cut but a huge tax cut that goes to the richest Ameri-
cans, you cut them off and come to grips with a reasonable bal-
anced budget within 7 years that, yes, cuts back on Medicare, yes,
cuts back on Medicaid and, yes, deals with welfare reform. We can

et this done. But if all you do is insist upon this riﬁht-wing agen-

a, then you are going to get into this very tough rhetoric and
name-calling; and it comes not because, in my opinion, of an ag-
gressive Democratic agenda—we don’t have one—it comes in re-
sponse to an overli/ aggressive Republican agenda.

So if we are really interested in doing what is best for this coun-
try, if we are interested in not defaulting on the debt, then the pur-
pose of this hearing or getting together here in Washington today
should be to work out the budget.

This notion that we are going to spend days or the next few
hours grilling Bob Rubin over the fact that he had some staffers
come to grips with what we should do in the Treasury Department
to avoid going into default, what would you expect him to do? I
mean, think of your Secretaries of the Treasury. Do you think that
if we were trying to jam our agenda down their throat and said
that we were going to issue a default mechanism if they didn’t do
it, don’t you think that our past Secretaries of the Treasury would
be in asking their people to try to come up with some ways to avoid
default? It is a reasonable expectation that anybody running a Fed-
eral agency is going to come to grips with with their staff.

So let’s try to figure out why we are coming to grips with this
default mechanism. If we answer that today, then these hearings
will have proved fruitful. If all we do is use this to try to throw
some spears at the Secretary of the Treasury or his staff because
they tried to avoid the default of this country, this will be a contin-
ued sham and a continued sense of people just name-calling rather
than dealing with the underlying crisis that this country faces.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Joseph P. Kennedy can be
found on page 128 in the aﬁpendix.]

Chairman LEACH. I thank the gentleman.

The Secretary of the Treasury has been kept waiting a little bit
longer than we predicted, so I don’t expect a lot of questions, but
Members are certainly entitled to ask any questions.

I would like to make a 15-second observation. Some of what Mr.
Kennedy says I think is valid. But I think it also valid to point out
the last two major budget resolutions, in 1990 and 1993, were tied
to major debt ceiling resolutions, two budget agreements; and so
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that is commonplace, not unusual; and that the real distinction be-
tween the parties today is that the Republicans are favoring an in-
flation-adjusted freeze in spending; the Democrats would like a
somewhat greater level of spending, whatever that might be.

I would also say that, just in terms of compromise, when the
President finally submitted in January a CBO-scored balanced
budget, within a few days the Republicans offered a compromise
which included many of the numbers of the conservatives in the
Democratic party, which was immediately rejected. I only lay that
on the table because that was the last proposal of the Republican
party, which did envelop many of the compromises that were cer-
tainly of a different ilk than some more conservative Republicans
felt comfortable with.

So I just think in terms of the historical record that should be
understood.

Mr. KENNEDY. May I respond, Mr. Chairman?

Chairman LEACH. Yes.

Mr. KENNEDY. I would only make the point that if, in fact, Presi-
dent Clinton’s offer of just taking the agreed-upon numbers on how
to reduce the deficit over the course of the next 7 years in every
major account of the government were to be accepted, the same
proposals that the Republicans and Democrats had both agreed
upon, without a tax cut, you get and arrive at a balanced budget
within 7 years. President Clinton has made that offer to the Repub-
licans, and the Republicans have rejected that.

Mr. Chairman, I believe there is, in fact, enough common ground
to achieve a balanced budget, but I think that if all we do is just
sit here and play Ping-Pong with whose fault it is, it isn’t going to
work. I think that if you try to make certain that this hearing
doesn’t evolve into another Ping-Pong game, then you would serve
the American people well.

Chairman LEACH. Well, I will tell you, I think this hearing is in-
tended to mete out perspectives from both sides. There is going to
be truth in virtually all of the perspectives. There is also going to
be some misleadingness in virtually all of the perspectives, and it
is up to the public to take that into consideration.

Does anyone else want to ask the panel a question?

Let me turn first to Mr. Vento.

Mr. VENTO. Mr. Chairman, I have an observation; and the obser-
vation would be that the debt ceiling really, I think, you can’t
argue it on the merits. What is happening here is we are confound-
ing it with what the process is, who gave us what papers, what
your innermost thoughts were in terms of the Department of
Treasury with regard to this.

I mean, I don’t understand, you know—the whole argument is
going to be on who is right on the budget, when we all know that
there is a difference of agreement on the budget, OK? So we set
that aside.

But the issue is, is there going to be default or not? I mean, it
seems to me that my colleagues come and suggest you shouldn’t
have done this. You were planning on doing this earlier. You
shouldn’t have done it. I mean, that would mean that we would
then be in default right now.
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So if it is the intention not to have default, then why haven’t we
dealt with it? Apparently, you have been unable to convince anyone
to come up with a clean solution. I mean, obviously, we can all say
we want our agenda to anneal to whatever is going in terms of the
debt ceiling. Habeas corpus, I recall, was one of the suggestions to
be put on there at one point.

So I just think that issue is—we know we disagree on this, but
what we shouldn’t disagree on is we shouldn’t risk the credit and
the default of the United States on its obligations. It is not—it does
not presuppose a certain outcome in terms of budget, because we
honor the obligations that we have.

I think you could put together a debt ceiling for whatever period
of time to avoid default that would not preconceive what the out-
come was going to be in terms of the policy decisions. That really
is what the issues are. There is no advantage.

But the point is that that hasn’t been the case. The debt ceiling
is attemptin% to be used for the purposes of achieving a goal that
you can’t sell or haven’t been able to sell to date on its merits. It
18 clear and simple.

So you can talk about, well, what you did was, you know, im-
proper or illegal, although I see no court cases coming up on that,
80 I am unimpressed with an argument that comes from a certain
view or persuasion. Or you can argue about we didn’t get the pa-
pers back, and you are not sharing everything with us, and that
you had actually planned that. I guess that is good for pointing out
what the utmost political thoughts of the Secretary of the Treasury
is or somebody is in the end, if, in fact, that is the case. But it
doesn’t really address what the issue is: Are we going to avoid de-
fault or not? So we take your words, we take your actions and look
at them, and they suggest that that is where you are going.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. RoTH. Mr. Chairman, I just have a short statement.

I want to compliment our panel this morning, our four col-
leagues, for their excellent statements.

I&:‘l. Kennedy, I was interested in your analysis. You had men-
tioned the words right-wing extremists. There are people, of course,
who are very much dedicated to balancing the budget. Then you
had mentioned that you and your colleague from Massachusetts, if
you came up with a udgeb—{ am just interested in this right, cen-
ter, left. Where would you and your colleague from Massachusetts
come down on the budget?

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, Mr. Roth, I had proposed a balanced budget
and written one up. It would not have a $7 billion increase in na-
tional defense spending, which your party insisted upon. It would
not contain a $245 billion tax break. It would go after a lot of the
corporate welfare that exists in this country that provides enor-
mous support to everythini:rom the oil and gas industry to the
mining interests to the lumber interests in this country, at the ex-
pense of keeping the Medicare system sufficiently funded, at the
expense of looking out after the education system in this country
and looking out af%er our environment.

I don’t expect that those are your priorities, but I do expect that
we can find ways of compromising on the positions that I might
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have in order to try to get a budget that looks out after the overall
interests of this country.

Mr. RoTH. I understand what your budget does, and I com-
pliment you for taking the initiative. But my question remains un-
answered. If the people over here who want to balance the budget
are right-wing extremists, where do you come down?

Mr. KENNEDY. I had voted once for the Blue Dog budget, if that
is what you are asking me, Mr. Roth. I think that goes a long wa;
toward achieving the kind of level of compromise that I thin
would pass on the floor of the House. If that budget were put for-
ward by Speaker Gingrich this afternoon on the floor of the House,
I think it would get over 250 votes. Don’t you, Mr. Roth? Do you
agree with that?

Mr. RoTH. It might. It might. I don’t know.

Mr. KENNEDY. No, but I am asking your opinion now, Mr. Roth.
Don’t you think if the Blue Dog budget were put on the House floor
that it would pass?

Mr. RoTH. My opinion is there is a lot of folderol going on when
you see the budget go from an increase in the next 7 years in
spendinil and the taxes increase, when we are being asked to in-
crease the Nation’s debt ceiling from $4.9 trillion to $5.5 trillion,
that in no way is helping the youngsters, the seniors, or anyone in
this country.

Mr. KENNEDY. Toby, doesn’t your budget increase the deficit by
about $1 trillion in the next 7 years? Doesn’t it do that?

Mr. RoTH. Our budget balances in 7 years.

Mr. KENNEDY. So does ours. But I am just saying, over the
course of the next 7 years, doesn’t your budget, in fact, increase the
national debt by somewhere between $800 billion and $1 trillion?

Mr. RoTH. No. We balance it. We start paying off. But I see—

Mr. KENNEDY. Wait a second, Toby. Just be reasonable. Don’t
mislead people.

Chairman LEACH. There will be regular order. It is the gen-
tleman from Wisconsin’s time.

Mr. RoTH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEACH. Are there further questions?

Mr. FRANK. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEACH. Mr. Frank.

Mr. FRANK. Mr. Chairman, first I want to sympathize with the
gentleman from New Jersey. I am sorry that your enlarger broke,

ecause apparently we got that redacted memo up there. He has
had the full version of it for 2 weeks, and apparently he didn’t have
a new enlarger so he had to have the old one up there. He could
have, of course, had the full memo up there; and I hope he can buy
a new enlarger. But people should understand, if they are watching
this on television, for 2 weeks now he has had the full thing.
Maybe they are copying it by hand, and we are going to get an illu-
minated manuscript for the next hearing.

But I wanted to ask him, it seemed to me that there was a great
contradiction. The gentleman from New Jersey was criticizing the
Secretary of the Treasury for claiming there would be a crisis when
we all along had the ability to do certain things. Then we heard
the gentleman from Florida, apparently not having been here when
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we discussed the civility pledge, say that it was stolen, it was
bastardized, it was a hoax, and all of these very uncivil words.

So I would ask the gentleman from New Jersey, do you agree
with the gentleman from Florida that all of those things that were
done, that the Secretary of the Treasury stole from the trust fund
and bastardized it? Because, if he did, then all of the things he was
planning to do he shouldn’t have done. So I am not sure how you
come out of that. But would you agree with the characterization
that the things that the Secretary did were as dastardly as the
gentleman from Florida suggests?

Mr. SAXTON. My purpose for being here this morning, I would
say to the gentleman from Massachusetts, is to simply say that if
we are going to move down a road toward a balanced budget to-
gether, which seems to me most of us now agree on, that we have
to tell each other the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the
truth, and not perpetuate what I characterize as a hoax.

Mr. FRANK. Good. Well, that is what I am trying to elicit from
you is the truth. This notion that you came only to do this, I didn’t
understand that we couldn’t ask you about other topics.

You have said that it was a hoax because the Secretary of the
Treasury knew very well he could do certain things to avoid a de-
fault. But the gentleman from Florida has said that those very
things that you said he could do were terrible, dastardly acts of
theft, that he stole things. I need to know, because is it your opin-
ion that the things that the Secretary of the Treasury was planning
to do were such terrible things? In that case, maybe it wasn’t such
a hoax. So I really am interested in your opinion. Do you agree
with the characterization of those steps that the Secretary of the
Treasury took?

Mr. SAXTON. It is not my purpose to agree to or disagree.

Mr. FRANK. Are we allowed to ask you only your purposes?

Mr. SAXTON. Let me just respond to your question by saying that
the gentleman from Florida is the chairman of a subcommittee, and
he has taken it upon himself as his subcommittee’s task to deal
with that issue. I have spent untold hours dealing with a separate
issue: whether or not the Secretary told the American people the
truth, and I have characterized what he told the American people
as a hoax,

Mr. FRANK. Thank you for failing to answer, because I think it
shows the intellectual inconsistency here. On one hand we have a
Republican who says the Secretary of the Treasury claimed there
was a crisis and there wasn’t one, because he could have done all
of these things and he knew it. Then once he does them, the gen-
tleman from Florida says, look at all of these terrible things the
Secretary of the Treasury is doing.

It is clear that the Republican party has formed the old psycho-
logical question, who do you like better, your mother or father, to
which there is no right answer. Because if, in fact, he had allowed
things to default, then he could have been criticized; and if he
avoids it, he is criticized.

The gentleman from New Jersey said, how dare he forget that
there is a crisis? He had all of these things to aveid, but apparently
they are dastardly acts. He stole from the trust funds. No one
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thinks he stole from the trust funds. No one thinks they were going
to be diminished. Stole is an entirely inappropriate word.

But the fact is there is this fundamental conflict in the Repub-
lican approach. Should the Secretary of the Treasury have done
that or shouldn’t he?

Let me ask the gentleman from Florida, should he have allowed
there to be a default? Given that we had not increased the debt
limit to accommodate—the $600 billion the gentleman talked about
came from the Republican reconciliation plan. That is where the
$600 billion came from that he said wasn’t helping.

But let me ask the gentleman from Florida, do you think the Sec-
retary of the Treasury, A, should have done what he did; B, al-
lowed us to default; or, C, done something else, and what would
that be?

Mr. Mica. If I could respond, Mr. Chairman, first of all, I think
Mr. Saxton outlined how the Administration planned the robbery
and executed the robbery; and I detailed the effects of the robbery
on the people of this Nation. You can make light of this, but I am
telling you—

Mr. FRANK. Would you answer the question?

Mr. Mica. I don’t want to be interrupted, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. FrRANK. I know that.

Mr. MicA. I am trying to answer the question.

Mr. FrRaNK. Will you answer the question? My time is running
out, Mr. Chairman. It is my time, as you instructed Mr. Kennedy
to defer to Mr. Roth.

Mr. MicA. Could I have the courtesy of responding?

Chairman LEACH. Let the Chair say, there will be regular order.
It is the gentleman from Massachusetts’ time, but it is the tradi-
tion of the committee that witnesses should have the right to an-
swer in their own way.

Mr. FRANK. Mr. Chairman, it is my time. You did tell Mr. Ken-
nedy to defer to Mr. Roth.

I asked a specific question which the gentleman doesn’t want to
answer: Should the Secretary of the Treasury have done what he
did or should he have allowed default or should he have done some-
thing else? And, apparently, he doesn’t intend to answer that.

Mr. MicA. Mr. Bhairman, if I may, I would like to respond.
Again, I think that Mr. Saxton investigated the planning and exe-
cution of this, and I consider it stealing from these funds. I think
I also cited the current Vice President, who was a Senator, who
sgoke about how these funds—and again you have to look at what
they took—the last vestige of any cash was picked from the
G-Fund. We have already stolen $540 billion in unfunded liability.
There are reckless IOUs left in what should be a trust account. So
now we are down to the very last pickings. I say it borders on the
illegal. It described in fact what led up to this. But I am telling
members of this panel, this is only one example.

Mr. FrRaNK. This has nothing to do with my question. I would
like to reclaim my time.

Mr. MicA. The fund has been robbed, and how low this Congress
and Administration has stooped in stealing funds to extend the in-
debtedness and spending of this country, and we should in fact act
in a responsible fiscal manner. Thank you.
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Chairman LEACH. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. FRANK. The last sentence, to point out, he did not answer the
question; he repeated the statement. We haven’t gotten from either
of the gentlemen what they think the Secretary of the Treasury
should have done. The gentleman from Florida has explicitly re-
fused to answer the question, which I understand from the position
he has taken. '

Chairman LEACH. Mr. Bachus.

Mr. BacHus. I hope we can reach consensus on one thing, Mr.
Chairman, and that is when we ask the Secretary of the Treasury
what potential actions are you considering, here is his answer.
Hold up the document. That is what he supplies to Congress. When
we ask the Secretary of the Treasury what options are you consid-
ering? Hold that answer up.

Mr. FRANK. Will the %entleman yield?

Mr. BAcHUS. No, I will not yield.

When we ask the Secretary of Treasury, share your legal opin-
ions with us and your legal analysis, these are the answers we get.

I want to applaud Mr, Saxton for doing some heavy lifting and
simply, and I don’t think what he said is all that irrational, he is
simply saying, please, provide us with answers, please provide us
with the documentation. I hope that all of us can agree that when
we ask for a legal analysis, does the Treasury have any legal analy-
sis, and we are given this, I hope that all of us would say that is
not an answer. If we are going to make decisions, can we make
those decisions based on those answers? I don't think that we can.

We have asked the Secretary of Treasury for all his information,
legal opinions, legal analysis, options, in confronting the debt ceil-
ing, and he has supﬁlied to this Congress less information than I
supply to the IRS when I file my income tax. We have gotten less
documentation than I have to supply to the IRS. He may say 5,000
pages of information. But look at some of those pages. Can we not
agree that this doesn’t lead to bipartisan cooperation? That this
doesn’t lead to us making rational, reasonable decisions?

I could take that information there, I could probably buy a $1 lot-
tery ticket based on that information. But I don’t think—I certainly
wouldn’t make a decision involving billions of dollars.

Let me say this. I am going to give two more illustrations. We
have been not only asking for this legal opinion and this legal anal-
ysis since early last fall, and Mr. Frank, the gentleman from Mas-
sachusetts, says 2 weeks ago we finally got a complete document.
It is sort of like a guﬁ' in a jail cell that has been kept in the dark
without food or drink for 6 months. Finally somebody hands him
a %lass of water through the jail cell.

don’t know whether we are supposed to be grateful or still an-
noyed about all this, Mr. Saxton. Maybe we just ought to accept,
after 6 months, 2 weeks, and after a lot of these actions are already
taken, they finally give us the document,

I do have some good news and I want to compliment the Sec-
retary of Treasury, that not only did we get that document, the
gentleman from New Jersey, but late yesterday afternoon we got
another August 16, 1995, legal analysis that we have been asking
for since at least November, and we have been told it did not exist,
it might exist, it is being prepared. And then we get it, and it is
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dated August 16, and we got it late yesterday afternoon. You prob-
ably don’t even have it. I don’t know that you have ever seen this.

Mr. SaxToN. I have not seen that document. I would like to point
out to the gentleman also we strongly believe there are still a lot
of documents we have not received from the White House or OMB.

Mr. BAacHUS. Here is one of them. I don’t know whether they
found this in a closet on the third floor or where.

Let me say this. I think that everyone in America can under-
stand this. I wrote a letter on December 15 as chairman of the Sub-
committee on Oversight and simply asked for the names of those
persons attending the meeting between Treasury and representa-
tives of the Wall Street security firms, which was reported in the
Washington Post on December 15. I was promised these answers
for 2 weeks. I will tell the Representative from New Jersey, I re-
ceived them finally a month and a week later.

And get your pen out, I want to tell you who these people were
at the meeting. Question that I asked: “Please provide the names
and positions of all Treasury officials involved in the meeting.” An-
swer: “We will be providing you the names.” That is the answer.

Mr. RoTH. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. BacHus, I will yield for a second.

Mr. RoTtH. All of those documents are in the living quarters of
the White House. You can go down and check there.

Mr. BAacHUS. The second question: “Please identify the security
firms and their representatives attending the meeting.” Answer:
“We will be providin“g ou with the names.”

The third one is: “Please supply a copy of all documents that re-
late to the meeting.” Answer: “We are searching for copies of all
documents.” At least it did not say we are shredding all documents.

Mr. KENNEDY. Will the gentleman yield?

Chairman LEACH. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. KENNEDY. Let him rattle on and then you are not going to
let him answer?

Mr. BAcHUS. If he can ask me a question, I would like to ask him
a question.

Mr. KENNEDY. I am trying to answer.

Chairman LEACH. The time is up of the gentleman from Ala-
bama. The witnesses have not been asked questions.

Mr. KaNJorskl. If the gentleman is the captain of the civility
team, I think his team lost.

Chairman LEACH. Are there further questions? I hope Members
will bear in mind, we do want to get to the Secretary. I think he
would like to come as well.

Mr. SCHUMER. I understand that. I would just make two points.
One, I would ask all members of the press to check with the gen-
tleman from New Jersey, my good friend’s staff. They got all these
documents 2 weeks ago. Yet since they—just ask them, did they get
them 2 weeks ago. They did.

Second, look at them. The whole reason people are worried about
redacted documents is there is something bad or nefarious in them.
There is nothing there. It is all bureaucratic gobbledygook. I would
ask all those documents be made public, and before any allegation
of some kind of impropriety is brought up, they are looked at.
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Finally, I would just repeat Mr. Frank’s question to the gen-
tleman from Florida, because we have heard no answers here. We
have heard a lot of ranting and raving and no answers, and using
the word “stealing” and things like that that are Pretty gross in my
judgment and don't fit Mr, Bachus’s civility model.

In any case, I would ask him a simple question and ask him to
please answer it. If you were Secretary Rubin, on the dates when
the government would have been unable to pag its already accumu-
lated debts, you have said what you wouldn’t do. You wouldn’t have
borrowed from some of these trust funds. What would you have
done? What would you have done to prevent default, or do you not
care about default?

Please answer the question as opposed to more unfounded rhet-
oric that really demeans not really the Secretary of Treasury,
whose integrity is second to none, but demeans people that use the
lan e such as stealing.

r. Mica. First of all, I think I tried to paraphrase the intent
that Senator Gore had laid out when they set up again these last
funds and set them aside and hopefully wouldn’t be taken in this
fashion. I may term it stealing or robbing or bastardization. And
I think that is an adequate characterization.

More fundamentally, if I were the Secretary of Treasury and saw
what was going on, to see the indebtedness of this country, to see
how we have stooped to robbing from our retired Federal em(f)loyees
and our senior citizens, we have basically robbed every fund, folks
The cookie jars are all done. I would have encouraged the President
to sit down, make some adjustments to the spending and this out-
of-control indebtedness, and get this Nation’s finances in order,
working with the Republicans and the Democrats and all reason-
able people.

Mr. SCHUMER. Reclaiming my time, you have not answered the
question. Because they were sitting down at that time. They could
not come to an agreement. We all know that. The Secretary of
Treasury could have whispered to the President until the cows
came home, “come to an agreement.” He might have even said, “go
along with the Republican plan.” But that did not happen. You
knew it was not going to happen.

You are faced with a fiscal choice, not the policy on the budget,
but whether to take the money from the trust funds, borrow;
whether to allow the country to default; or some third fiscal mecha-
nism. If you do not have a third fiscal mechanism, then by logic
you would say let the country default.

I am waiting for your third fiscal mechanism that would have
been available to the Secreta? of Treasury.

Mr. Mica. I serve also on the task force that the Speaker has on
the debt limit, and there are a variety of other choices, all of them
are pretty grim.

Mr. SCHUMER. Name one.

Mr. Mica. Stealing from the gold reserve. He lists them in his
memo from the 22nd, some of the other options.

I think, again, we have stooped to a new low in this country
when we choose to rob the trust funds of the employees of this Na-
tion. It is a low point, and it should be a low point for Congress,
it should be a low point for this Administration, and again, if I
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were the Secretary of Treasury, I would have brought this to the
public’s attention rather than using it as a scare tactic.

Mr. SCHUMER. Reclaiming my time, it is obvious the gentleman
has no solution. This is rhetorical ranting. He has not pointed to
a single action that the Treasury Secretary could undertake, other
than default, except for “some pretty horrible actions.”

We rest our case.

Mr. FRaNK. I thank the gentleman for asking the question. Now
I don’t take it personally that he refused to answer. It is clear theK
wanted to make accusations and not try to deal responsibly wit
what the alternatives were.

Chairman LEACH. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. MicA. He laid out the alternatives in his memo.

Chairman LEACH. I hope there will not be too many questions.
Mr. Orton.

Mr. ORTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I do want to hear the
Secretary, so I will be very brief,

In the interests of accuracy of the record, Mr. Kanjorski and Mr.
Kennedy have raised the issue of the need for additional debt limit
extension regardless of which balanced bud%et proposal would be
enacted. Let me cite from the Congressional Budget Office: The Re-
publican conference bill would result, this is the Balanced Budget
Act passed by the House and Senate, the conference report, accord-
in% to CBO, would result in deficits in 1995, $164 billion; 1996,
$151 billion; 1997, $159 billion; 1998, $127 billion; 1999, $97 bil-
lion; 2000, $73 billion; 2001, $34 billion; 2002, a surplus of $3 bil-
lion. The net increase in deficit, therefore the required addition to
the Federal debt limit under the Republican conference report over
the next 7 years, $638 billion.

Under their final offer, according to the Senate Committee on the
Budget, the final Republican offer would result in the following
deficits: 1995, $164 billion; 1996, $159 billion; 1997, $165 billion—
note that 2 years from now the deficit would actually be higher
than it is in this fiscal year—1998 would be $148 billion; 1999,
$125 billion; 2000, $102 billion; 2001, $60 billion; 2002, a surplus
gfli$il billion, for a net requjred increase in the debt limit of $758

illion,

Under either Republican scenario, you would have to increase
the debt limit over the next 7 years from $638 to $758 billion.

The coalition budget, of which I was the principal sponsor in the
House, would raise the debt limit, would be required to raise the
debt limit as a result of deficits over the same 7-year period b
$517 billion. Period. Regardless of which approach we take to bal-
ancing the budget, we must increase the debt limit.

I will end with two other additional quotes from CBO. This is
CBO, page 48 of the Economic and Budget Outlook: “Voting sepa-
rately on the debt is ineffective as a means of controlling deficits
because the decisions that necessitate borrowing are made else-
where. By the time the debt ceiling comes up for a vote, it is too
late to balk at paying the government’s bills without incurring
drastic consequences.”

Finally, from page 54 of the same report: “Failing to raise the
debt limit in a timely manner, though perhaps bringing a difficult
vote on legislation to a head, only serves to make the Treasury’s
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job of paying the government’s bills more difficult, and an extended
delay could have a significant effect on the government’s credibility
and the interest rates that it must pay on future borrowing.” That
is the nonpartisan CBO.

I would also like to hear an answer to the question what the Sec-
retary of Treasury should do when faced with ultimate default.
There are numerous occasions which I will not go into since the
1950’s, in the Eisenhower Administration, the Reagan Administra-
tion, the Bush Administration, where similar kinds of efforts by the
Secretary of Treasury to avoid default have been conducted, and I
look forward to the Secretary’s comments.

Mr. VENTO. If the gentleman will yield, I think it is of really fun-
damental importance in terms of the major prerogatives of the Con-
ﬁress in terms of control over financing that is really being raised

ere with regard to the actions of the Secretary of the Treasury.

We have, obviously, various laws in terms of the antideficiency
law and others that safeguard that aﬁarticular prerogative, Mr.
Chairman. So I think we lga.n to make allegations; I think they
have to be backed up. I would think and hope that if in fact there
is a conclusion, that in fact this is the case, that the Speaker and
the Majority Leader of the Senate would take such action.

One of the fears I have, quite frankly, Mr. Chairman, the way
the conduct of this has gone on, is that I think there reall{ is a
question here whether or not Congress will be in the end losing
some of the responsibility or power it has because of the precipitous
type of action. So I think when you look over this, we have had,
after all, Mr. Zoellick and others here that were instrumental in
writing the laws and legislation in 1986 and 1987 with regard to
the authority to in fact borrow from these funds.

But if there is such a great misunderstanding or I am misunder-
standing what is being alleged here, then I think the full legal ex-
Eloration and extinguishing of those particular questions ought to

ave gone immediately in terms of one of our basic powers. So I
iust find the absence of that suggests to me that this is more a po-

itical rhetoric than it is in fact substantive legal questions that are
being raised.

Chairman LEACH. I thank the gentleman for his constructive ob-
servation, Mr. Bentsen. I believe this will be the last question.

Mr. BENTSEN. Mr. Chairman, I aﬁolo ize for not being here ear-
lier. Let me say as a new Member, this hearing underscores my un-
derstanding as to why Congress has such a low positive rating from
the American public.

Let me ask a couple of questions. I appreciate Mr. Orton for talk-
inE about the Blue Dog budget. I supported that budget. I am not
a blue dog, I am a beige dog, I think. But I did support the budget.
He does underscore the fact that all of these plans add to the debt.
So my colleague was incorrect when he said the Republican budget
would not add to the debt. I think the American public needs to
understand that.

Mr. Mica, let me ask you a question. Presumably, you are an ex-
pert as the chairman of the subcommittee that oversees the govern-
ment pension plan. I would imafine you are an expert, you have
read all the things. Doesn’t the law provide that the Secretary of
Treasury will restore all the funds, plus accrued interest, to those
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pension funds? Doesn’t the law require that? Just a “yes” or “no”
is sufficient.

Mr. MicA. The law does require that. However, looking at the
projections of replacing some of these funds, for example, you
weren’t here when I pointed out the obligations.

Mr. BENTSEN. I am going to get to that. I would appreciate a
“yes” or “no.”

Mr. MicA. Some of the projections of the funds that must come
out of the general treasury, for example, I said out of the current
trust account, the obligation which you as a Congressman must
make to meet that deficit, is now $24 billion a year, the money we
took out of that. By the year 2002, it goes to $53 billion. Within
3 decades, that goes to an amount the size of the current deficit.

Mr. BENTSEN. Answer my question first. The answer was “yes,
they are restored.” Just a second, I need to follow up.

You also said in your testimony that nonmarketable securities
are put in there, and inferred I believe that somehow those securi-
ties’ values were less than a marketable security.

For purposes of the government—for the government’s account-
ing purposes, isn’t it true that those securities also bear interest
and pay interest, and therefore would have the same value to the
bottom line? So isn’t it incorrect to infer otherwise?

Mr. Mica. Well, again, this is part of the interest that we are
paying out of the general treasury, which I just spoke to, which is
currently $24 billion. If those assets were in fact maintained sepa-
rately and fenced off, you would have some real assets.

Mr. BENTSEN. The question is, your statement infers someone is
stealing from pension plans. That is what you infer in your testi-
mony. But isn’t it true, doesn’t the nonmarketable security which
is put in there, doesn’t that pay interest, and therefore on the ledg-
ers for the purposes of the pension fund, they accrue interest, and
therefore the full faith and credit of the U.S. Government backs the
payment of those pension funds? Is that not true as the chairman
of the subcommittee that oversees that?

Mr. MicA. Again, you are not talking about what we are talking
about here.

Mr. BENTSEN. I am talking about accounting and how the gov-
ernment keeps its books.

Mr. MicA. We are talking about taking G-Funds which are not
part of that fund. G-Funds are what we are talking about,
G-Funds that were set aside separately. He has chosen not to rein-
vest those G-Funds.

Mr. BENTSEN. But he put nonmarketable securities that do pay
interest.

Mr. MicA. I am not talking about the $360 billion he robbed from
the trust funds; I am talking about the G-Funds, which is a sepa-
rate amount,

Mr. BENTSEN. Let me ask you a question: You said that the Sec-
retary stole from the pension trust funds in your testimony. Would
you then assume that Jimmy Baker, who was Treasury g cretary
until 1985 and 1986, that he stole?

Mr. KANJORSKI. May I answer that? I am a member of the same
committee Mr. Mica is on.
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I have sat here today, particularly in light of the caveat Mr.
Bachus said in civility, to use the words “robbery, stolen and theft,”
in association with the Secretary of Treasury and what he did to
defend the full faith and credit of the United States is a malignant

wth on this institution.

I think, Mr. Mica, you ought to apologize, as you cited on the
floor of the House for referring to the sident of the United
States incorrectly, this is wrong, uncivil, and absolutely incorrect.

The fact of the matter, what the Secre of the Treasury did
was perfectly allowed by iaw, had previously been done, and no ac-
tion has been taken by any American, including Mr. Mica, who
could have brought a cause of action if he really felt it was any ille-
sality or impropriety there. It hasn't been done and will not be

one. This is misstatement and hyperbole for the purposes of politi-
cal advantage and it should leave today, now.

We ought to allow the Secretary of the Treasury to come here,
tell us what he did, why he did it, and tell us what we can do as
a responsible Congress.

Mr. BENTSEN. 1 think the facts are fairly clear and I thank the
chairman.

Chairman LEACH. I would like to thank the panel. It has been
a long morning.

Our next witness is the Honorable Robert E. Rubin, Secretary of
the Treasury.

Let me just say to my colleagues, it is the position of our party
at this time that not only is default not on the table, neither are
constitutional remedies on the table.

Mr. Rubin, why don’t we wait just a minute. The committee will
recess for 1 minute.

[Brief recess.]

Chairman LEACH. The committee will reconvene.

The committee will now hear from the Honorable Robert Rubin,
Secretary of the Treasuri/.

Please proceed formally or informally, whatever is your pref-
erence, Mr. Rubin.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT E. RUBIN, SECRETARY OF THE
TREASURY, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

Secretary RUBIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. | appreciate once
again being before your committee to discuss an issue of enormous
national importance, the debt ceiling, and an extension and in-
crease in the debt ceiling.

In the past week, Mr. Chairman, the debt limit discussion has
reached a new stage and has proceeded in a welcome spirit of bi-
partisan cooperation. On February 1, Majority Leader Dole, Speak-
er Gingrich, and Majority Leader Armey wrote to the President
and committed to enact a debt ceiling increase acceptable to both
the President and to Congress by February 29 in order to ensure
that the United States continues to meet its obligations.

That same day, Congress passed the Archer legislation, legisla-
tion authorizing Treasury to borrow $29 billion outside the debt
limit. This bill, H.R. 2924, will enable us to deal with the March
1 crunch date of benefit payments. It was adopted with the full
support of the Congressional minority, which has urged action on
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the debt limit throughout this process. President Clinton signed
that bill in the Oval Office this morning.

Now we need to move on and put in place legislation that ad-
dresses the debt limit problem on a long-term basis. By ensuring
that this country can meet its obligations, we protect the holders
of public securities, Social Security recipients, and other bene-
ficiaries from any additional risk. It is clearly time to get this job
done now.

Since my last appearance before this committee, Mr. Chairman,
much has changed. We have reached a common understanding of
how important it is to protect the creditworthiness of the United
States, a vital national interest that must never be tarnished by
anyone for any purpose. It is now time that comity replace conflict
and that the debate over the debt limit be drawn to a close.

Last December I testified before this committee about the actions
I had taken and anticipated taking to protect America’s credit-
worthiness absent adoption of a clean debt limit. I will only briefly
review that history today and then turn to more current issues.

In July 1995, our Administration began asking Congress to adopt
a clean debt limit bill. OQur communications on this matter were
consistent and clear. I said first, default is unthinkable; second, the
United States will not default because, in the final analysis, Con-
fress will fulfill its responsibilities and pass acceptable debt limit
egislation; third, if Congress did not adopt such legislation, Treas-
ury would be forced to use extraordinary means subject to resolving
legal and practical problems to avoid default; fourth, that I would
notify Congress before taking any extraordinary actions to ensure
that the U.S. Government fulfilled its obligations; fifth, passage of
a clean bill would permit the debate to proceed on its own terms,
theddebate on the budget, unencumbered by risks to the Nation’s
credit.

Because the debt limit was not increased last fall, it was nec-
essary for me to take the actions that I did take in order to assure
that we had cash and debt limit capacity so the Nation could meet
its obligations. I will not recite the list of those actions, Mr. Chair-
man, but they are in my submitted testimony. I will comment only
on one, and that was the final and critical action on November 15.

On November 15, I was forced to invoke statutory authority in
the Civil Service Retirement Fund and Disability Fund provided
the Treasury Secretary by a Republican Senate and Democratic
House and signed into law by President Reagan.

November 15 was the date when we would have been out of debt
limit room and out of cash and unable to meet the financial obliga-
fiiofx‘ls 1of the United States of America. We were on the eve of

efault.

Counsel, both in Treasury and the Office of Legal Counsel at the
Justice Department, had consistently advised me that this decision
with respect to the Civil Service Fund and the application of that
statute could only be made in the context of the facts that existed
on the eve of default.

It was only at that time that I was able to determine that we
could make the judgments necessary to replace approximately $40
billion in securities from the Civil lg:ervice Retirement and Disabil-
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ity Fund and $21.4 billion in securities from the so-called G-Fund
with non-interest-bearing cash credits.

As [ said to this committee in December, workers and retirees
are fully protected by the statutes that authorized those actions.
The asset value of those funds was reduced by not one nickel, and
the statutes provide for full and automatic restoration of unpaid in-
terest. Both of those statutes explicitly refer to the use of those
statutes for debt limit management purposes.

Finally, on December 29 I took an additional $14 billion step,
and, as I told the committee last year, that measure has enabled
us to continue meeting the financial obligations of this country
through January and will continue to enable us to meet those obli-
gations through February, to February 15; that is to say, through
February 14.

Each action I mentioned was necessary because a debt limit in-
crease had not been put in place. Each action fit my criteria of only
employing those means that were within my legal authority, were
practical, and prudent. Every one of them was driven by my re-

. sponsibility as Secretary of the Treasury to protect the full faith
and credit of the United States of America—only, only, by that con-
cern.

As we entered the new year, Treasury continued to examine
other options. As I promisec{ this committee when last I appeared
before you, we would report our findings to Congress and the
American people. '

On January 22, I announced that by February 29 or March 1, ab-
sent enactment of a debt limit increase, we would not be able to
meet the Nation’s obligations. I reported that there were only three
remaining options available consistent with what was legal, pru-
dent, and practical, that could be exercised by February 15 in order
to pay obligations due on that date.

These actions, approved by our Department’s Office of General
Counsel and the Justice Department’s Office of Legal Counsel, in-
clude: One, suspending the reinvestment of approximately $3.9 bil-
lion of dollar-denominated assets in the Exchange Stabilization
Fund, an action that has been taken by several prior Secretaries
of the Treasury; two, amending my November 15 termination on
the length of lt-i;e debt issuance suspension period under the Civil
Service Fund to 14 months, thus permitting the redemption of ap-
proximately $6.4 billion.

However, let me point out that the final decision on the Civil
Service redemption cannot be made, once again, until we are on the
eve of what would otherwise be a failure to meet our obligations,
just as was the case on November 15.

Finally, exchanging approximately $9 billion of assets in the
portfolio of the Federal Financing Bank for an equivalent amount
of Treasury securities held by certain government trust funds; this
action is authorized by statute.

There are no additional legal and prudent measures that I can
take to meet our obligations. We reaclged that conclusion after con-
sidering and rejecting other actions because they failed to meet the
criteria that I have already discussed. I will not delay mailing tax
refunds owed the American people. I will not sell the Nation’s gold.
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I cannot legally go beyond the $9 billion in exchange assets—in
asset exchanges with the Federal Financing Bank.

Delaying tax refunds would hurt more than 70 million Americans
and would still provide only a short-term deferral, not a long-term
solution, to the problem.

Secretary Baker dismissed selling gold in 1985 and said, “It
would undercut confidence here and abroad based on the wide-
spread belief that the gold reserve is the foundation of our financial
system and because Congress clearly has the power to prevent a

efault by assuming its responsibility with respect to the debt
limit.” That was Secretary Jim Baker in 1985. Exactly the same ar-
guments prevail today.

I do not have legalyauthority to divest any of the other 189 gov-
ernment trust funds for debt management purposes. Onl{ the
G-Fund and the Civil Service Fund where authority is explicitly
provided.

In addition, the President took Social Security off the table,
though, as I said a moment ago, I also did not have the legal au-
thority to disinvest Social Security for debt management purposes.

As to the balance of the Federal Financing Bank assets, I have
been advised by counsel that the Federal Financing Bank assets we
have identified are the only such assets that can be sold within my
legal authority.

t me also say, Mr. Chairman, that all of these measures and
the measures that I have taken—though in the case of the ones I
have taken, their use was absolutely necessary to avoid default—
are no way for a great nation to manage its financial affairs.

For all of these reasons, the commitment of the leadership to
move debt limit legislation acceptable to the President and to the
Congress by February 29, and the enactment of the Archer legisla-
tion which allows for orderly financing and relieves anxieties with
respect to the beneficiary payments due on March 1 and shortly
thereafter, are items of enormous importance with respect to the
debt limit and meeting the obligations of the U.S. Government.

The conclusive and correct answer is right before us. The Con-
gress should pass a debt limit increase for at least 1 year to sepa-
rate this issue from the budget debate and to get this issue out be-
yond the election. That would end the risk both for our credit and
for Federal beneficiaries. I think it is important, I think it is criti-
cal, that we do exactly that, and do it now.

This debate be last year when some people said that default
was an acceptable price for getting the version of the budget law
they J)referred enacted into law. That kind of comment is not being
heard anymore. I believe that is because people now have a better
understanding of the enormous stakes involved in making sure
that this country meets its financial obligations.

In that sense, much has been accomplished during this difficult
period. A nation’s financial reputation is an invaluable asset. Its
creditworthiness is a sacred trust. Our reputation has enormous
practical importance for this country. It should not be called into
question; it ought not be subject to uncertainty for any purpose.

We must honor interest and principal obligations, and we need
to protect Social Security recipients, veterans, indigent children,
military personnel, civilian employees, contractors with the Federal
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Government—indeed, anyone who counts on the full faith and cred-
it of the United States of America.

National leaders, regardless of party, have always acted to pro-
tect our creditworthiness. In my December testimony, I read affir-
mations of this principle from Alan Greenspan, Paul Volcker, two
Republican and four Democratic former Treasury Secretaries, and
comments from the major international rating agencies.

Protecting the Nation’s credit is a bipartisan—indeed, a non-
partisan—tradition. More than a decade ago, President Reagan
urged Congress to adopt an increase in thea%e t limit. In a letter
he wrote to then Majority Leader Howard Baker, he gave voice to
sentiments I share today. He said, “This country now possesses the
strongest credit in the world. The full consequences of default or
even the prospect of default by the United States are impossible to
predict and awesome to contemplate.”

I continue to quote: “Denigration of the full faith and credit of
the United States would have substantial effects on the domestic
financial markets and on the value of the dollar in exchange mar-
kets. The Nation can ill afford to allow such a result.”

Throughout this process, it has been my view that the Secreta
of the Treasury must act as so many prior secretaries have acted,
doing what is clearly legal and within the bounds of prudence to
protect the creditworthiness of the United States. We did what we
needed to do to avoid default, to make sure the country met all of
its financial obligations, and everything we did was done only for
that purpose.

We communicated our intentions to Congress clearly and well in
advance. Upon reaching the end of our optioris, we reported that
to Congress as well. Ve have now reached a new, and, I hope, con-
cluding chapter in the debt limit impasse. Congress has taken
steps to protect this absolutely fundamental underpinning of our
economy, our Nation’s creditworthiness.

I look forward, Mr. Chairman, to working with all of you and
with all Members of Congress so that we can make good on the

- leaders’ commitment to pass and sign debt limit legislation accept-
able to the President and to Congress and then to return to the
hard but critical work of balancing the budget and raising the liv-
in% standards of our people.

hank you.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Robert E. Rubin can be found
on page 178 in the appendix.]

Chairman LEACH. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

Let me just sa{, the Congressional leadership is, as you cited,
committed to resolving this issue on a timely basis. Indeed, no Con-
gress has ever defaulted, and I am confident this Congress would
not have.

One of the key things to know is, though, in a legislative sense,
what are the time constraints of these decisions? And that has
been revealed, as of the end of this month now, mid-March.

But it has been my personal view that this time constraint issue
has been, unfortunately, not taken advantage of this year in ways
that it could otherwise. That is, prolongation of this whole de{)t
ceiliniissue has clearly made compromise on the budget resolution
less likely and, quite frankly, has led to greater social splintering.
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Here, as you know, and as we have talked about before, I think
it is symbolized in the Medicare issue. You have heard some con-
cerns on some from my side of the aisle about documents that peo-
ple believe were not provided on a timely basis where they were
requested.

I would express some concern about information that wasn’t pro-
vided that was not requested. That is, it appears that we have had
a change in the basic status of the Medicare Trust Fund. Instead
of earning $4.7 billion last year, it lost $35 million. That is a
change. It is an issue that is under review in the whole budget
circumstance.

The Republicans’ balanced budget approach, which included lift-
ing the debt ceiling, was vetoed in partial measure because Repub-
licans were alleged to be gutting Medicare. So one of the questions
I would have is, “where was Treasury on this issue of the change
in status of the Medicare Trust Fund?” Why did you not advise the
Congress? Did you advise the executive branch and other parts?
And where has Treasury been?

Secretary RUBIN. Mr, Chairman, let me respond, if I may, to your
questions in a little different order than you presented them.

In terms of the Medicare Trust Fund, there was about a $36 mil-
lion shortfall in 1995. On October 27 of 1995, this document from
the ’I‘reasm;y and the OMB was sent to every Member of Congress,
50 copies of it were sent to each of the budget committees, and it
fully discloses the $36 million shortfall you are referring to.

So as of October 27 of 1995, which is when the official document
was prepared, these numbers were fully available, not only avail-
able to Members of Congress, they were sent to each Congressional
office; 50 copies of each were sent to each of the budget offices.

I think the central point that this document makes though, Mr.
Chairman, is that it is absolutely critical, as the President has said
consistently from the health care debate of 1994 on, to deal with
Medicare. There is no question that the exhaustion date is ap-
proaching. It is currently estimated to be 2002,

Our best estimate is that this shortfall will not change that. If
it does, it will change it b{ a few months or perhaps get it into
2001. But with the shortfall approaching, what is necessary to put
in place are reductions in the rate of growth of Medicare, but in
such a way as to maintain an effective program.

That is precisely what the President has advocated. If his Medi-
care proposal were enacted, that would extend the exhaustion date
ggti 6;0 2011. It is possible with this shortfall that you get down to

So I would say the primary import of the change in the Medicare
numbers which were fully disclosed to Members of Congress on Oc-
tober 27, 1995, would be to say we ought to get on with the Medi-
care changes that the two parties, roughly speaking, can agree on,
and that is the President’s program, both in magnitude and under-
lying policy.

The other policy areas which we disagree on, on Medicare, are
the kinds of things that need to be debated out and, if necessary,
taken to the electorate in November.

On the question of prolongation, Mr. Chairman, the only reason
we had a prolongation of the budget process was because the two
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parties, the congressional majority and the President, could not
agree.

The only objective that we ever had with rest.f‘ect to the debt ceil-
ing increase was to meet the obligations of the United States of
America. That was the only animation with respect to any of the
actions we took. That issue, the debt ceiling and meeting our obli-
ﬁations, could readily have been taken off the table by passing a

ebt ceiling increase. In fact, we consistently advocated the debt
ceiling be separated from the budget process, and let the budget
process proceed on its own two feet.

In terms of documents, Mr. Chairman, I have here a list of the
documents that were provided and the dates they were provided.
I think it was a very full provision of documentation with respect
to the request. The opinions on our November 15 actions were pro-
vided, if I read this correctly, on November 22, which was 7 days
after the actions were taken. From then until now, something like
4,300 pages of documents have been produced. We believe we are
in full compliance with the requests made.

If there are shortfalls in that compliance, Mr. Bachus, I can as-
sure you, we would be fully prepared to share everything that we
have with you.

In terms of redaction, I gather that 2 weeks ago there was an-
other production of documents which cured most of those
redactions. There were additional documents provided yesterday.
We continue to be ready to participate and cooperate with you 1n
any sort of production that is consistent with the requests that you
have made.

I think, Mr. Chairman, that responds to the three items you have
mentioned.

Chairman LEACH. Mr. Gonzalez.

Mr. GoNzALEZ. Thank you.

Mr. Secretary, to follow-up, the Republican leaders of the House
and Senate sent a letter to the President on February 1, 1996,
which expressly commits the Congressional Republicans to pass a
mutually agreeable debt limit by February 29.

Mr. Chairman, I would like unanimous consent to place that let-
ter into the record at this point.

[The letter referred to can be found on page 225 in the appendix.]

Mr. Secretary, what progress has been made toward such an end,
and are you confident that the Republican leadership will fulfill its
commitment?

Also, would you consider an attempt by the Republicans to load
up the bill with controversial and unacceptable measures to be a
breach of that commitment?

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. Gonzalez, I think that that letter was a
very constructive step, because it was precisely what you just said
it was.

On its terms, what it said was that the congressional leadership
would provide an increase in the debt ceiling that was acceptable
to both Congress and the President. I think that is precisely the
kind of increase in the debt ceiling that we have been calling for
from the very beginning of this debate.

We have not since then had meaningful work with respect to ful-
filling that commitment. But I don’t take that as anything other
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than the fact that the people simply have not gotten to the point
of working on this. But I would assume that everybody will act in
an appropriate fashion, and I take that commitment as being a
very, very positive devefopment.

In terms of the last piece of your question, I think the letter,
upon its terms, says that the debt ceiling increase will be what it
should be, which 15 not loaded up—not used as a measure to try
to pressure anybody, either Congress or the President, into doin
things that they are not otherwise willing to do, but rather wi
only have attached to it mutually acceptable other measures, if

any.

K(r. GONZALEZ. All right, sir. Thank you very much.

Chairman LEACH. Mr. McCollum.

Mr. McCoLLUM. Thank you very much.

Mr. Secretary, back in November a lot of us remember and a lot
of the public remembers that you were letting us know in no uncer-
tain terms there was a great concern in your mind that we might
default and have a debt crisis. In fact, today you have pointed to
the November 15 date as a pretty important date in terms of those
things which you had to make decisions on.

I realize that you have a track record of being very meticulous
about how you have gone about things. You have always done that,
and that I do respect. There is a saying in the law, when it comes
to judging, the appearance of impropriety at times is just as bad
in many ways as taking the step across the breach.

There are those who are saying right now that you screamed so
loudly about the potential debt crisis that we had, and yet at the
same time you knew that you had the powers that you have out-
lined to us today, that in fact while you may not have technically
made the decision to use those powers, that you indeed were cer-
tainly, in your own mind, not going to Tet the default occur at that
point. Yet you created a great impression out there with a lot of
Seople in the general public that the Nation was on the brink of

efault in November.

I would ask you, how do you respond to the critics who say, with
some appearance of justification, that instead of the Republicans
creating the debt crisis that we were accused of creating back in
that period of time, that indeed you yourself, by making those
shrill statements and not letting us know in a public and open way
you were not that concerned about what was going to happen in
the immediate future, you yourself created that debt crisis at that
moment?

Secretary RUBIN. I think the best answer is simply to recite what
actually happened. Every time that I referred to the impending
debt ceiling problem, which actually was October 31, and the po-
tential for default problem, which was November 15, I, havin
spent 26 years on Wall Street running trading operations an
being exceedingly aware of the importance of not undermining con-
fidence in the market, always said this Nation will not default be-
cause Congress will fulfill its responsibility, and, if not, Treasury
will take measures, subject to the caveat, if they were legal and
practical, which indeed they were.

Second, the decision that we made 2 or 3 days before November
15 was not technically made on that date, Mr. McCollum. We met
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for several hours—I believe it was on a Sunday night—in the main
conference room of the Treasury to look at the facts as they then
existed and at the statute.

We got the Office of Legal Counsel attorneys on the phone at the
Justice De}]).lartment, and we went through the application of the
statute to the facts.

Having spent many, many years, as I have, making very complex
legal decisions, I can absolutely assure you that that was not a
5-minute technicality, that was a many-houred discussion of the
application of that statute to those facts.

Up until that time, there could not have been a certainty that
we in fact could have obtained the resources necessary to get
through the November 15 and December 1 dates. Those were the
two dates which, you may remember correctly, required about $60
billion if we were going to avoid a default.

In terms of “shrillness of tone,” which is a phrase you used, I
would like to go back to that, if I may, for one moment too. I am
repeating myself to some extent, but it is very important to say.

All throu, }l’\ this period, given, as I said a moment ago, the expe-
rience I had with respect to markets, I was exceedingly conscious
of the importance of not creating a problem with the markets. I
think the best evidence of the success in that respect is the fact
that the markets in fact took the problems that we had with the
calmness that I think was very, very important to this country.

Mr. McCoLLUM. Mr. Secretary, with all due respect to the deci-
sionmaking that you just outhined, and I don’t doubt you went
through some deliberations on that, the memorandum that is re-
dacted up there but which we now have had an opportunity to see,
which you produced to us, shows that long ago, before November,

ou had legal analysis showing you what indeed your path could
e

Now, I know there was debate, I am sure there was, and you de-
scribed it rather succinctly to us today. But it seems to me that you
would have served the Nation far better had you then, on tele-
vigion, on the Brinkley show or elsewhere, outlined, these are the
fowers that I see I have got; I have got this analysis yet to do, but

anticipate analyzing this in this way; and that while I don’t like
the idea of being put in this position—whatever—the Nation is not
going to go into default because of these reasons.

Instead, it is my impression—correct me if I am wronF——that
maybe it was by error of simple misspelling that you actually said
on the Brinkley show in that timeframe that the auctions that
were going to taking place the following day were canceled,
when in fact they weren’t.

How do you respond to that? It is very difficult for me, even
though I know the technical niceties here, to understand wh]y you
went about creating this. A lot of people think this was all part
of—and I can see why they might think that—an Administration
effort to bring pressure on the Eepublicans and this whole budget
discussion, instead of the.other way around.

A very stranﬁf Political maneuver that you obviously don’t agree
with, but nonetheless, it has a ring of appearance of truth.

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. McCollum, I think the facts are in variance
with that interpretation. On October 17, I think that date is cor-
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rect, you can check your files, but on October 17 we sent a letter

to the Speaker and the Majority Leader, saying that there were

&e::_ures that we could take subject to legal and practical uncer-
ies.

On October 31, we sent another letter, I believe, in response to
a question from the leadership outlining the conditions that were
requisite with respect to the Civil Service Fund.

I think on October 24, but I won’t swear to the absolute date, our
staffs briefed the staffs of the, certain of the congressional staffs at
least with respect to the Civil Service Fund, and I believe it was
on a subsequent Brinkley show that I think was sometime a little
later, sometime in November, that I, in fact, did say that we would
be using the Civil Service Fund.

The point is that we were always very clear that there were
measures we could take, but we also were very clear, and I think
had to be very clear, because it was the case, that these were meas-
ures that we could not be absolutely certain we could use until we
got to the point that we could in fact make the decision about ap-
plﬁng the statute.

r. McCoLLuM. But didn’t you actually say on the Brinkley
show, mistaken or otherwise, tiat the auctions were going to be
canceled on the next day when they were in fact not? That upset
a lot of folks.

Secretary RUBIN. They were postponed and the reason they were
postponed, Mr. McCollum, is because October 31 would have been
the settlement date. Had we proceeded with the auctions on a regu-
lar basis, then we would have had settlements on that date that
would have put us $3 billion or $4 billion over the debt limit. So
we had to do two things. One, we had to postpone the auctions; and
two, to remain under the debt limit.

Mr. McCoLLUM. My time is up, but my problem was maybe your
}‘i:guistics:i that day in terms of your using “canceled” instead of

ostponed.”

Secl:'etary RUBIN. Well, if I could respond, I don’t think there is
any question, Mr. McCollum, that we had to treat those auctions—
we had to cancel, we had to change the security, the amounts of
the securities that were being issued, and we had to conduct the
securities in an unusual fashion, because of the fact that we had
a debt limit date on October 31. So I don’t think there is any dif-
ference in import of what I said and what we in fact did.

Mr. McCoLLUM. The impression you left, though, was one of

eat deal more crisis in doing that tKan ou otherwise would have
;ﬁ. That is what I am concerned with. That is the whole point of
this.

Chairman LEACH. The gentleman’s time has expired. Mr. Vento.

Mr, VENTO. I remember them being canceled, as a matter of fact.
I don’t know what you said, but they were in fact canceled.

The question, though, is let's get back to this in terms of, you
know, has the Presi(ﬁant, to your knowledge, Mr. Rubin, or have
you advised him not to sign a debt ceiling extension at any time
that was not clean?

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. Vento, the President has been consistent
from the very beginning. Number one, he wanted to have a clean
increase in the debt ceiling so that we could get the creditworthi-
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ness issue off the table and separated from the budget; and, num-

ber two, I think that he has been the foremost person in the coun-

try in decades, in decades, with respect to fiscal responsibility, be-

cause of the deficit reduction program that he put in place in 1993
< and obviously now the balanced budget.

Mr. VENTO. I mean, I understand that the debt ceiling at times
has been attached to other measures that have received a majority
of votes and have received the signature of the President. So the
fact is that there is this issue about clean or not. But the issue is
that you obviously do that in the tenor of where you have agree-
ment, where you have compromise, and of course that is what is
absent here.

The issue of course is that if this isu]going to be a tactic to in fact
accomplish what your goal is, I would suggest to mg colleagues
that then I think i1t would be ap'propriate for the President, I mean
if this is going to be the tactic, if the debt ceiling is one of the tools
in the arsenal of trying to accomplish what you want to do, then
to refuse to sign it unless they have my Medicare program on
there, unless they have my health care program on there. Of
course, Mr. Secretary, you would not advise that particular conduct
if it was the President who wanted to achieve that goal and/or
Members of Congress; is that correct?

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. Vento, I can assure you that the only objec-
tive we ever had was to protect the creditworthiness of the country
by getting in place a clean debt ceiling increase. It was never even
contemplated that we would attempt to use the debt ceiling in-
crease in any other way and for any advantage of our own.

Mr. VENTO. I see no demonstration of that. In fact, it is quite to
the contrary. Here we are, we are almost 3 months without an ex-
tension of the debt ceiling. In other words, we are within 3 months.

Do you know, Mr. Secretary, what the longest period of time was
prior to this where a debt ceiling was not extended?

Secretary RUBIN. What happened—there has never been a period
even remotely like the one that we have gone through just now. In
the past what has happened when there have beenl:ﬁsputes around
budgets or on other matters at a time that a debt ceiling was pend-
ing, you would have a series of temporary debt ceiling increases.

r. VENTO. You are saying this is unprecedented.

Secretary RUBIN. Unprecedented, by a vast multitude of what-
ever the previous time period was. ,

Mr. VENTO. So I mean the concerns about default and the con-
cerns about credit rating in terms of your expressions have to be
considered in the context that this is unprecedented. My under-
standing is that the longest period of time was maybe 3 or 4 days.

Secretary RUBIN. My impression, Mr. Vento, is that that is prob-
ably right. There was also never, at least we have not been able
to find in the record any evidence that in the past people have
talked about default, default as an instrument in attempting to ac-
complish another legislative purpose.

Mr. VENTO. So we are operating really in a twilight zone in
tell'ms of what is going on in terms of how we might conduct our-
selves.

The fact is that when you talk about debt ceiling, the debt ceilin,
has not been increased, and so you have been doing activities an
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actions under the context, under the ceiling of the debt ceiling
within the context of the normal revenue and spending flow an
borrowing of the Federal Government; is that correct?

Secretary RUBIN. And within the context of our clear legislative
authority.

Mr. VENTO. Now, one of the concerns that has been expressed
and will be expressed by a later witness, and I apologize to him,
but I wanted to get the issue out, because I think you can probably
give some better feedback than most of us could to this particular
issue, and that is that if the market looks at this and suggests that
this is not a fundamental economic, underlying economic problem
in terms of default or a problem in terms of default, but recognizes
it as a political source, that it will discount that and that it will
have little impact or little meaning.

Secretary RUBIN. I think just the opposite, Mr. Vento. I think
that the notion that the United States of America would default,
not out of financial necessity but as a matter of political will, is ac-
tually in some ways more pernicious in terms of how we are per-
ceived in the years and decades going forward. Clearly, this Nation
has the political ability to meet its obligations. But if a perception
develops in the financial markets that, as a matter of political will,
we are prepared not to meet our obligations for political purposes,
I think that that is exceedingly dangerous. Fortunately, we now
have a bipartisan coalescence around dealing with the debt limit,
increasing the debt limit, doing it in a noncoercive fashion and get-
ting on with our business.

Mr. VENTO. I don’t want to do anything to upset that particular
tenor, Mr. Secretary, but I would say that, you know, after all, I
suppose that since we have the workings of what was going on in
terms of your thought process here that I would like to have those
of the Speaker and others that have made statements to the con-
trary in terms of how the debt ceiling would be in fact delayed, how
it would be—how a default would not be that big of a problem, and
so I think that, you know, it would be good to have I think on both
sides of this the full expansion of that.

Mr. Secretary, one further question, and that is, have you been
in any way legally challenged by any of the actions taken to date,
to your knowledge, in any shape or form or manner?

ecretarioRUBIN. Mr. Vento, I think there is absolutely zero
question about our statutory authority with respect to everything
we have done and we have not had anybody—we have had nobody
challenge us in court and nobody has suggested challenging us in
court and we have not been notified by anybody saying that they
would consider challenging us in court.

Mr. VENTO. I know that these new changes that the Republicans
were going to be putting in place were effective; I didn’t realize
that they were quite this effective. So I would suggest again, as I
said earlier, Mr. Chairman, I am sort of jealous really, I suppose
all of us are, of the prerogatives of Congress with regard to our
spending authorit , and I think that seriously, if we have concerns
about that, I don’t care for what purpose it is, that I think that
that is the constitutional prerogative that we ought to uphold. So
it doesn’t give great comfort to the Secretary and his staff, but I
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think that since none has been forthcoming, that is an indication
of the lack of merit in terms of the—

Chairman LEACH. I thought you wanted to lead the challenge.

Mr. VENTO. Well, I very weﬁ may do it if I see the need for it,
Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEACH. Mr. Roth.

Mr. RotH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Secretary Rubin, I have had a chance to look at your testimony
and I also heard your statement before our committee, and I have
to agree with you, Congress is not going to default, so I would have
to conclude that, you know, this issue of default is really a red her-
ring and it is somewhat disingenuous fo bring it up.

I think the basic issue here is that the debt ceiling goes up and
up and up, and now you are again coming before Congress and ask-
ing us to increase the debt ceiling from $4.9 to $5.5 trillion.

ow, you mentioned before that you have been on Wall Street for
26 years. You know, people always accuse Congress of not living in
the real world. So I asked a couple of our peoiale back home, and
called people back home and asked, what would you ask the Sec-
retary when he appears before the committee? One woman said, I
would ask him, would he take money from his children and give
it to someone who has borrowed an immense amount of money
from him before who hasn’t even tried to pay anything back, would
he loan such a debtor more money? What would he tell such a bor-
rower? I was just interested in what you would tell her,

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. Roth, the $5.5 trillion increase, which is,
I do believe, what Congress should do, was the number that ap-
peared in the Republican budget resolution of last year, and that
is where we got that from. The reason it was in the Republican
budget resolution was in recognition that in order to meet the obli-
gations that will exist under either of our budgets going forward,
the debt ceiling simply has to increase.

I might add as another comment that the debt of the Federal
Gﬁye}ll'nment quadrupled from 1980 to 1992, a period during
whie

Mr. RoTH. Mr. Secretary, if I may be so bold, but I have taken
a look at your budget that you submitted to Congress the day be-
fore yesterday and in 7 years, there is nothing but spending in-
creases; the next 7 years, nothing but tax increases. And how is
that going to fulfill the President’s primary concern, which your
testimony indicates is to raise the standard of living for average
Americans? That doesn’t seem to jibe, that doesn’t seem to fit.

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. Roth, I believe that the deficit reduction
program that we put in place in 1993 was the first serious attack
on the deficit in a long, long time. It has brought the deficit down
by roughly 30 percent, and if I just may finish, has been the pri-
mary, not the only, but the primary factor with respect to the re-
covery we have had for the last 3 years.

The budget that we introduced this past Monday with our esti-
mates of (JEBO scoring would bring us to balance in 7 years, just
as would the congressional majority, and would continue on that
track toward, of fiscal discipline toward balance, and I think it is
a continuation of exactly the policies that have brought us to this
point during the past 3 years.
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Mr. RoTH. Unless my eyes are deceiving me, here are the total
outlays: .Increased spending every single year, revenue increases
every single year, and I see a big minus sign in front of 755, which
tells me there is going to be an increase of over three-quarters of
a trillion dollars in spending.

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. Roth, in a growing economy you will find
that revenues increase under our budget; they increase under the
congressional majority’s budget. That is because tax revenues in-
crease with the increase in the economy.

As you know, both our budget and the congressional majority’s
budget have a tax cut, although they are very different in mag-
nitude, I agree with you on that, and they are]giﬁ'erent in the pur-
poses and the direction of those who would be the beneficiaries.

Mr. RoTH. You know, in all due deference, Mr. Secretary——

Secretary RUBIN. And second, both budgets have increased ex-
penditures. The question is, can we go to balance, and I think the
answer is clearly yes.

The President put forth a budget that had been developed, actu-
ally by Senator Daschle, that the Congressional Budget Office
scored as reaching balance in 7 years, which is exactly what the
congressional majority is doing, and then he put forth another
bu»c}lget on Monday that had the same purpose.

r. ROTH. You know, Mr. Secretary, we hear that same scenario
year after year and it keeps climbinf {‘ear after year after year.

I have only so much time, but ave to make one statement
here. I wonder if you are putting the right spin on this letter. Be-
cause as I read this letter, it says that, committed to act by this
date in a manner acceptable to both you and the Congress.

Boy, that is a big loophole. By the way you interpret it, every-
thing is done. But the way I interpret it, wow, you could drive
semis through that thinf.

Secretary RUBIN. Well, if you think that the majority leadership
signed a letter that was designed to have a big loophole, then I
think that suggests that you s%::mld discuss it with them. I took it
at face value. It said that it committed to increase the debt limit
in a manner acceptable to the Congress, which is themselves, and
to the President. I don’t have it in front of me.

Mr. RoTH. All I am saying is that——

Secretary RUBIN. I would not have imputed to them that I put
a loophole in that letter,

Mr. RoTH. Well, neither would I. Neither would I. But it still is
a matter of interpretation and I think you are misinterpreting that
letter. Is that possible?

lSecret:ary RUBIN. I really just take it at its face, Mr. Roth, at face
value. :

Mr. RoTH. Well, so do 1.

Mr. SCHUMER. I am glad we have agreement, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEACH. I thank the gentleman. I think the Chair
ought to make it clear that I am confident the words of the letter
were sincerely presented.

Mr. Schumer.

Mr. SCHUMER. Well, thank you, and I thank you, Mr. Secretary,
for having to endure this. I want to thank you for coming here to
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be criticized for saving us from default. I will bet you never thought
you would experience that in all of your days.

The bottom line to me is when some—my friend from Florida
said, well, this is the Democrats’ crisis for default, it is sort of like
putting the hostage on trial for the crimes of the kidnappers. It is
just unbelievable, the doublespeak here is appalling to me, and it
is almost embarrassing. I will again, lest we think that this issue
of default was brought about by the Secretary in some memo that
no one has paid any attention to, I am going to read again the
quotes from Speaker Gingrich. Quote, last April: “The President
will veto a number of things and then will put them all on the debt
ceiling, and then he will decide how big a crisis he wants.”

Later, Speaker Gingrich said about the budget debate: “I don’t
care what the price is; I don’t care if we have no executive offices,
no bonds for 30 days.”

The bottom line is a simple one, Mr. Secretary. You know it, I
know it, everyone in this room who is not totally partisan and bi-
ased knows it, and that is that just as at one point some in the
majority thought shutting the government down would be a good
strategy and would bring the President to his knees, there was a
smaller, but very vocal group in the majority who thought going to
default would be the same type of strategy. And now that they re-
alize it is not such a good strategy, they are trying to figure out
how to work their way out of the box.

So we have my good colleague from Wisconsin first saying, we
will never default, and then saying, all the people are saying you
shouldn’t raise the debt ceiling. Well, you can’t have it both ways.
Nor can they say to you, or they are saying to you, oh, you came
up with these mechanisms and yet you were still worried about de-
fault. How could you know that there might be other ways to bor-
row and yet still be worried about default, and what they don’t
mention is that at the very same time they were putting legislation
on the floor of the House of Representatives to prevent you from
using those mechanisms. I remember, I remember personally talk-
ing to the Secretary about it and people in Treasury as well and
how worried they were that if that legislation had passed, then we
could have indeed defaulted.

So there is no contradiction in saying, yes, we know that there
may be some other mechanisms untried, uncertain how they would
work until you did them, but at the same time worrying that
if they didn’t work or if legislation passed that the Congress,
majority-inspired legislation, that it wouldn’t happen.

o I guess I would like you to address that point. How did the
awareness of the fact that the majority might cut off your ability
to borrow from these other trust funds play into your worries about
default?

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. Schumer, I think that the thing that was
unique about this situation, having now looked at a couple of dec-
ades at least of past circumstances around budgets and debt limits
and the like, is that this is the only time that we have been able
to determine in which there was serious talk by people in positions
of responsibility, of using default or the threat of default as a meas-
ure in an attempt to pressure or coerce in a budget negotiation,
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and that was part of the context. That really was the context with-
in which this discussion began.

Our entire objective during this entire period, and we conducted
ourselves in that context that I just mentioned, was to do every-
thing possible to make sure that, number one, we met all of our
obligations; and, two—and I am sorry Mr. McCollum isn’t still
here, because I think this is a very important point. Number two,
on the one hand, urge Congress to pass a debt ceiling increase, be-
cause that was absolutely essential, and at the same time not to
create anxiety in the markets. And I think the best evidence that
we succeeded in pursuing those dual paths was the fact that the
markets did not in fact react adversely to the circumstances and
we managed our way through a very difficult period to the point
now where there seems to be a real coalescence around doing what
needs to be done without having adverse market reactions.

Mr. SCHUMER. Mr. Chairman, I yield back my time.

Chairman LEACH. Thank you.

Mr. Bachus.

Mr. BacHUS. Thank you. I appreciate you being here, Mr. Sec-
retary. I do want to telf you this. I think I have told you this pri-
vately, but I want to say it publicly, that this talk about impeach-
ment, that sort of talk, I have told you that I felt that was inappro-
priate, and that it was nonconstructive.

Secretary RUBIN. I tend to have the same view, Mr. Bachus.

Mr. BacHus. This is—you know, when I hear Members attribute
that as the view of some of the Republicans, it is troubling to me,
and I want to make that clear to you.

I also want to—you mentioned today sort of an assurance to give
us disclosure of information, and I will tell you that for the August
16 document that we finally got late yesterday, when you read that
document, it actually at least supported and justified some of your
actions, at least I would think it was favorable to the actions you
have taken. It at least showed a carefully thought-out legal opinion
that much of what you did, you know, I may disagree with the pol-
icy, but at least legally you had grounds for that. So when we fi-
nally got the documents, there is nothing in there that—it certainly
did not imply that there was something in there that indicated you
had done anything improper. So it just sort of puzzles me some-
times.

I would like to say in that regard two things, one I have men-
tioned to your staff. In information you supply to us, they had men-
tioned that sometimes this information couldy be used by the finan-
cial markets, and I would say to you, I don’t want that information.
I would say simply, slap on there something that this disclosure—
something to indicate that. I would rather not have the burden of
having that information and having it get out, but at least as op-
posed to just a blank sheet of paper, give us some indication of
that. And’ then if we want to pursue it, which I don’t think we
would, let us know.

Second, we have a problem sometimes, and I will give you an ex-
ample, the February 7 letter to Jim Saxton where you mentioned
that there were materials which were pertinent, but which had
been supplied by other third agencies, or other agencies other than
Treasury that was in your files. Third-agency material and Treas-
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urg files. Sometimes it is hard for us, if we don’t know what that
information is, we can’t request it from someone else. I am not sure
that some of that information we shouldn’t have. I would like to
work a little closer on that.

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. Bachus, let me say that there is absolutely
nothing in any of our files with respect to the debt limit that isn’t
totally consistent with everything that we have been doing. I can’t
speak to the August 16 document, because I just don’t know why
you got it so late. The fact that it is consistent with what we have
done is on the one hand I suppose a positive; on the other hand
I can’t tell you why it came up as late in the production as it did.
But I can tell you that we have made a full-faith effort to comply
with the request that we received. I think we already turned over
something like 4,300 pages. But if there are things that we haven’t
turned over that you need, we will continue to work with you until
you have what you need.

Mr. BacHuUS. I would just say let’s sort of build on some coopera-
tion and try to do—I think a lot of the confusion is simply we didn’t
get it, and when we did, we wondered why we hadn’t before.

Now, let me move on and ask you about a different subject, one
that concerns me, and I know at the Summit for the Americas
laundering of drug money came up. I think that is an important
issue. You are here on something else, but would you like to com-
ment on what steps have been taken since the Summit for the
Americas? I think you went to Argentina.

Secretary RUBIN. Yes.

Mr. BacHus, If I am putting you on the spot, [——

Secretary RUBIN. No, no, that is all right, Mr. Bachus. I think
that is an exceedingly important issue and one that I suspect is
going to be receiving a lot more attention in the years ahead.

As you know, because you wouldn’t have otherwise asked the
question, money laundering is absolutely essential to organized
crime and drug trafficking, because it is only through that that
they can take the illegally gotten gains and turn them into usable
gains. One of the prime objectives of this Administration has been
to try to cut that cord.

Eight years ago, Treasury set up a separate organization within
its law enforcement capabilities to focus on precisely these kinds of
issues, but most specifically money laundering.

About—some months ago, I forget exactly when, I went down to
Argentina, as you said, and chaired a money laundering conference
of which we had all of the nations of the Summit of the Americas.
Our objective is to get the other nations of the Americas to join
with us in this focused effort with respect to money laundering.

I think it was actually quite a successful conference and we have
had some good results in this fairly short period since the con-
ference. But I think that you have correctly identified what will be
a prime focus of law enforcement, not only in this Administration,
but I suspect in Administrations to come.

Mr. BacHus. 1 would just like to encourage you to continue with
your initiatives and let us know in that regard. Obviously, that is
something that affects us every day and we need to spend more
time on it.
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Secretary RUBIN. We would be delighted to do that. We would be
delighted, if you would like, to come by your office at some point
a‘r:g discuss what is going on, because I think it is a very important
subject.

airman LEACH. The gentleman’s time has expired. Let me also
mention to the committee, we will be holding a hearing on Feb-
ruary 28 on this and related subjects.

Mr. Frank.

Mr. FRANK. Mr. Chairman, I would just say I believe that the
gentleman from Alabama repudiated that impeachment talk that
others had said. I refer to it, and I imputed it to some members
of the Republican leadership, because it came from the Chairman
of the Rules Committee and it came from I believe the gentleman
from California, who is the head of the Republican Policy Commit-
tee, but I am glad to have it repudiated.

I am also glad that we have had repudiated by silence the wholly
intemperate and unfair attack on you, Mr. Secretary, from the gen-
tleman from Florida, Mr. Mica. Mr. Mica, in your absence, made
these outrageous accusations appropriateiy characterized By Mr.
Kanjorski, and I am delighted to see that not one Member of the
majority has picked them up or carried them forward, and 1 think
it ought to be very clear that this is disassociation by silence that
is entirely appropriate.

What 1 am curious about here is this theory. Apparently, I was
surprised to hear you accused of havinf come up with this whole
strategy of default. Now, I had been under the impression that this
was something the Republicans were talking about, but I guess
they have said it isn’t true. So I find myself somewhat in the posi-
tion of Groucho Marx’s interlocutor, what Groucho said “Who are
you going to believe, me or your own eyes?’ I guess I will believe
them for a while.

I want to congratulate you, because it seems to me this
strategizing that you have been credited with doing is even greater
in its brilliance than has been said, because apparently you some-
how provoked them into raising this default issue. That was the
“rope-a-doge” strategy of all time. There you were, going about your
business, drop inf your suard, sticking your chin out, and suggest-
ing that they deal with default, because it did seem to me, looking
at it, that they threatened to default and thought that would force
you, you being the Administration, to give in, and then you found
a way to avoid that, using the trust funds. Half of them decided
to accuse you of stealing the trust funds; the others accused you
of doing something that was so routine, we don’t know why it was
a crisis, but all of it seems to be your fault. How {(ou managed to
plant that idea in Sgeaker Gingrich’s head I do not know.

Mr. Schumer read those quotes from Speaker Gingrich, and your
cleverness in leading Speaker Gingrich into threatening default
certainly sets new heights. I don’t think Andrew Mellon or Alexan-
der Hamilton combined could have approached that degree of clev-
erness. | Fuess I would have to congratulate you for it.

The only other thing, though, I would like to say is the criticism
that you got for some of your department staff of not sending your
material 1n. Don’t let the warriors overdo this. This stuff got re-
dacted because somebody gave some overly legalistic interpretation.
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Listen to the wires, but understand there is a broader political con-
text, and people have a right to complain that the stuff didn’t come
in cordially. Although I must say the tactic of putting up blank
sheets of paper when you have in fact had for 2 weeks what is real-
ly on the paper seems to me to be fairly tawdry. But you let your-
self into it. So the next time you are brilliantly strategizing and
leading them into this briar patch for you of the default, don’t ruin
it with that.

Finally, let me just ask you, if you would, because I think it is
fair for you to comment. Mr. Mica said that you had stolen funds
from the retirement system, that it was robbery, that it was the
lowest thing ever. As I said, several of us on this side have ex-
pressed our extreme distaste for that kind of language and the
Members on the other side have made clear by not talking about
it how little they think of it. But it does seem to me, you having
been accused of this stuff, you ought to have a chance to respond,
so I would ask you to do that.

Secretary RUBIN. I think, Mr. Frank, that I would commend to
Mr. Mica the statute, which I think is the best response to the——

Mr. FRANK. Well, he might need some help with interpreting it.

Secretary RUBIN. Well, we have legal counsel that can do tiat
In fact, we have opinions from both our counsel and the office of
Legal Counsel of the Justice Department, but the statute clearly on
its face says that the actions that we have taken can—or rather,
let me put it differently, that once you make the requisite findings,
then you can use the resources of the fund to the extent that you
make the findings.

Mr. FRANK. Let me just ask, the notion that this was all so care-
fully preplanned, you just made a clear point there about making
the findings. You could not have in fact made the specific factual
findings until very close to the moment. Is that correct?

Secretary RUBIN. That is exactly right, because what you needed
to do was to make a finding with respect to a debt issue and how
long a period of time might it be during which you might not be
able to issue debt in the normal fashion.

Obviously you can’t know the answer to that until you get right
up against a true default and see what the facts are, and that will
enable you to make a determination as to what in fact is the period
during which you might not be able to issue debt in the usual
fashion.

Mr. FRANK. One quick question. Are any of the retirees, present
or future, of the Federal Government in any financial jeopardy as
a result of anything you have done?

Secretary RUBIN. The answer to the question, Mr. Frank, is abso-
lutely not. As I said in my statement, what happened was that
nonmarketable government securities, which are offered to the
fund on special terms—they actually do better than they would in
the market—are redeemed, but in their stead are put credits on the
books of the U.S. Government backed by the full faith and credit
of the United States, with statutory requirements that the interest
be made good once the debt issuance period is passed and there be
full restoration of interest.

Mr. FRANK. I thank you for that.
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Of course private companies are not comparable to the full faith
and credit.

The last point is, I would like your assurance that the whole
business of the trust funds leading to Mr. Mica’s denunciation of
you for robbing and theft, I would like your assurance that this
was not a clever plot of yours that you led poor Mr. Mica into mak-
ing these accusations and he is going to have to repudiate a couple
of months from now.

Secretary RUBIN. That is all much too clever for me, Mr. Frank,
All T tried to do was to protect the creditworthiness of the United
States of America, make sure we can meet our obligations and uti-
lize our statutory authority toward those ends.

Chairman LEACH. Mr. Baker,

Mr. BAKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Good morning, Mr. Secretary.

Secretary RUBIN. Good morning, Mr. Baker.

Mr. BAKER. I am trying to go back and look at what has actually
happened over the course of the last 4 or 5 months and make sure
I am understanding properly the flow of events.

You were just loof()ing at the statute, I take it, that authorizes
the actions from the G-Fund and the CSR Fund that clearly estab-
lishes legal precedent for you to take whatever actions, in your de-
termination, are warranted on the eve of a principle of default, and
you make that assessment,

On that basis, there was some $21.5 billion from the G-Fund,
$39.8 billion from the CSR Fund, something in excess of $61 billion
transferred via that mechanism, not only to forestall the immediate
default, first question, but for residual operations for the remainder
of the year; is that correct?

Secretary RUBIN. Well, the two periods that we actually were
looking at, at the time we made the decision, were the November
15 date, which would have been a default date, and then the De-
cember 1 date, when there were additional substantial obligations,
and it was really those two periods we looked at together, although
:lve did it on the eve of what otherwise would have been a default

ate.

Mr. BAKER. So you really had two funding principles. One was
the defaulting trigger which you acted on just prior to November
14, but you also contemplated a later cataclysm on December 1
which you funded at the same time.

Secretary RUBIN. Yes, although let me make a point that I per-
haps wasn't clear enough about. Those are the two dates we looked
at, that is correct, but the determination under the civil service
statute was not driven by the amounts of money we needed. It
could only be driven by the period with respect to which we felt we
might not be able—there was a reasonable chance that we would
not be able to issue, or we could not be sure that we could issue
debt in the usual fashion, and that gave you an amount of money.
That amount of money——

Mr. BAKER. That is my point, I guess, is that it was not a dis-
tinct, clearly identifiable debt that we are going to resolve. There
was part A, which was a debt and then some future commitments,
possibly operations, future debt resolution, that was at some fore-
seeable time in the future, two or three later, perhaps.
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Secretary RUBIN. Well, no; if I could just put it slightly dif-
ferently, if I may. The G-Fund is the amount that doesn’t roll over
if you are at the debt limit, and then you can use that for debt
management purposes on its own term.

Mr. BAKER. You have to take it when you can get it.

Secretary RUBIN. The G-Fund, what you have to do is to make
a judgment about the debt issuance suspension period. That was
the judgment we made—that gave us an amount of money—that
we made on own merits.

But if you take those two amounts together, what it did do was
get us through November 15, what otherwise would have been the
default period, and also get us through the December 1 period.

Mr. BAKER. What are the residual assets in the CSR Fund today?

Secretary RUBIN. You mean the total amount?

Mr. BAKER. About $300 billion?

Secretary RUBIN. I think they are more like—well, if you count,
which I think you should count, the credits on the books that were
established to replace what was redeemed, I think it is closer to
$350 billion.

Mr. BAKER. My point is that you now have the ability, under the
statute you referenced, tc make the judgments about events that
may take place, not tomorrow morning, but at some date certain
in the future, based on the availability of the CSR fund assets to
you to manage, with a fund that now has $350 billion in its pock-
ets. What are the reasons for the stated consequential default if all
of those facts are in your favor?

Secretary RUBIN. No, because—that is why I made the point, I
made the distinction I made. I am glad you raised that question.

It is our judgment that you don’t go at it that way. You don’t look
at the monies in the fund and then look at the—you look at the
problem, the needs going forward—no, you don’t look at the prob-
lem and say how much do you need. It is a rather curiously drafted
statute.

Mr. BAKER. I think so. If you don’t look at the money or the prob-
lem, what are you looking at?

Secretary RUBIN. What you look at is, you look at how long a pe-
riod you can reasonably judge you might not be able to issue debt
in the usual and normal fashion. That gives you a number of
months. You take that number of months, and you multiply it
times the amount of benefits paid per month. That will give you
an aggregate amount of money, and that is what you can take out.
That actually is unrelated to——

Mr. BAKER. And this all happens in a few minutes.

Secretary RUBIN. Well, we spent a few hours doing it.

Mr. BAKER. When did you first start thinking about debt resolu-
tion processes? Did you do it in early November? Late September?

Secretary RUBIN. No. We began thinking about contingency plan-
nirlzg sometime in June of-——

r. BAKER. June 27, perhaps?

Secretary RUBIN. On June 27. I think we actually began a little
before that.

We looked at all kinds of ideas, almost all of which turned out
to be not available to us legally.
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Mr. BAKER. So that from your extensive work from June prob-
ably until the time or the day before the default, the only mecha-
nism you could determine that was available was only this statute
authorizing you to take this action, based upon whatever might be
available in that fund on that date certain for events that may or
may not take place the next day?
~ Secretary RUBIN. Well, let me put this slightly differently, if I
may. When we started—we started with a wide range of ideas,
some of which I at least thought were reasonably promising.

As we went through the period, not only up to November 15 but
beyond November 15, almost all of the ideas we had ultimately de-
termined not within our authority by our counsel or the counsel at
OLC, November 15——

Mr. BAKER. I hate to interrupt. I am out of time.

Secretary RUBIN. Wait a minute. The November 15 we could not
have gotten through without the Civil Service Fund.

Mr. BAKER. Thank you. I appreciate your courtesy.

My last point—and this is meant with true respect for your abili-
ties as a Wall Street participant, with some measured degree of
success, I might add—you were viewed as a fairly knowledgeable
participant in that process.

During the course of this projection from September to whenever,
today, with the repeated comment of default being imminent and
the crises that would result as a consequence thereof, the stock
markets went up 500 points. Why aren’t your friends on Wall
Street listening to what you are saying?

Secretary RUBIN. I think they {:ave listened to what I said. I
think you may not have come in at the time, Mr. Baker——

Mr. BAKER. My timing is always bad, but go ahead.

Secretary RUBIN. That is all right. You didn’t miss all that much.
But let me just on that particular point make a comment, if I may.

I really tried to accomplish two things at the same time, and I
was exceedingly conscious of that need, having spent as much time
as I have with markets.

On the one hand, we had to urge Congress to put in a clean debt
ceiling increase, because it was only by so doing that we could find
a long-term solution to this problem. At the same time, I was ex-
ceedingly conscious of not doing anything that would create uncer-
tainty in the markets.

Mr. BAKER. Well, that was clear.

Secretary RUBIN. Let me say, I think that we managed to accom-
plish both purposes at the same time, and we did it, or I did it,
I suppose, predominantly by saying, on the one hand, we must do
this, and, on the other hand, I do not believe—and if you look back
at my statement, I always said this—I do not believe we will de-
fault, because Congress will fulfill its responsibility.

Mr. BAKER. I would agree with that, but I would come to a
slightly different conclusion, because there were published accounts
in the media saying, here are the statutory authorities, the funds,
the assets; friends, it ain’t happening; this Secretary can do what
he needs to do in order to get this problem resolved; and the politi-
cal consequences were a different matter.
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But the point is, there were different tools at your disposal to
avoid default, and that was evident to the markets because they
knew at no time would there likely be a default.

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. Baker, let me tell you, having lived in mar-
kets, whether markets think—it is a very complicated question.

Mr. BAKER. They buy the rumor and sell the fact, I know.

Secretary RUBIN. Well, if it was that simple—well, let me tell you
what actually happened. What actually happened is precisely what
I said, which is that early in the process we identified a relatively
wide range of possibilities; almost all of them got knocked out as
we did our legal analysis.

The civil service one was one that was clearly available to us on
its face. It was equally clearly the case that we could not make that
decision, and therefore nobody could be certain whether we could
get enough money out of that to get through November 15 until the
eve of default, and that is when we had a several-hour meeting at
Treasury, during which we analyzed the application of that statute
to the facts that existed.

Mr. BAKER. Are you certain of that now, or has the CSR Fund
been fully exploited? There is no room to move now?

Secretary RUBIN. It is our judgment that we cannot take any-
thing out of the Civil Service Fund in addition to the 12 months
that we have taken, plus the two that we may be able to take.

Mr. BAKER. I mean the funds that have been replenished that
were taken out. .

Secretary RUBIN. It has nothing to do with that. It has to do with
respect to the debt issuance suspension period. It is a very tech-
nical standard that has to be met. In our judgment, if we do the
full 14 months, that will be the most that we can do.

Chairman LEACH. Thank you, Mr. Baker.

Mr. Kanjorski.

Mr. KaNJORSKI. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Secretary, I am not sure why we are here, but since we are
here and we have to occupy this time, we might as well.

Is it not correct that under your leadership and President Clin-
ton’s leadership, this is the first time in decades that the deficit of
the United States will decrease 4 years in a row?

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. Kanjorski, I think that it is the first time—
I know it is the first time since Mr. Truman was President that
that has occurred. In fact, it is the first time since Mr. Truman was
President that the deficit has decreased 3 years in a row. Four
years might take you back even further.

Mr. KANJORSKI. Isn't it correct that in inflation-adjusted dollars
the deficits during the Clinton Administration are smaller than
those of either the Bush or the Reagan Administration?

Secretary RUBIN. On an inflation-adjusted basis, the deficits are
lower, but even on a non-inflation-adjusted basis, I believe they are
lower, and they are certainly lower. In fact, the last deficit pro-
jected by the outgoing Bush Administration was in the neighbor-

ood of $300 billion. The deficit of the last year of the Bush Admin-
istration was, I think, $290-some-odd billion. You had better check
my number; I am not sure.

This year’s deficit is about—the lyear just passed—$164 billion.
The deficit as a percentage of total economy, which may in some
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ways be the most useful measure, has fallen by more than 50 per-
cent. We now have the lowest deficit as a percentage of our total
economy among the G-7 nations.

I really and truly believe that the last 3 years with respect to fis-
cal responsibility Kave been the most important 3 years probably
in decades with respect to establishing the fiscal responsibility of
this country.

Mr. KANJORSKI. In reality, Mr. Secretary, if you took the period
of time, 1945 when the United States ended the Second World War,
you took the gross domestic product of the United States and the
gross debt of the United States at that time, and you compared
them, and you compared the gross domestic product today and the
gross debt today, it is actually, percentage-wise, less today than it
was when we ended the war in 1945?

Secretary RUBIN. When we ended the war, yes, that is correct.

You mean debt as a percentage of the total economy?

Mr. KANJORSKI. Right.

Secretary RUBIN. Yes, that is correct.

Mr. KaNJORSKI. And the reality was that from 1945 until 1980,
when we had a new theory put in of supply side economics, the real
debt of the United States under that 25 years of Democratic control
of the Congress, the real debt of the United States decreased by al-
most 60 percent. Isn’t that correct?

Secretary RUBIN. That number I truly don’t know, but I do know,
Mr. Kanjorski, that it decreased very substantialiy, and then it
quadrupled from 1980 to 1992.

Mr. KANJORSKI. Over 60 percent cf what we are trying to refi-
nance today was debt run up under supply side economics that said
you could cut taxes significantly, you could increase spending on
defense significantly, and you coulg get to a balanced budget by, I
think, 1984, or I won't run for reelection. Wasn't that the promise
in 19807

Secretary RUBIN. I truly don’t remember.

Mr. KANJORSKI. We couldn’t recall that anyway, probably, the
people that were engaged in making that commitment.

Is there any reason in the world—I mean actually you are being
watched by probably 50, 60 million Americans—is there any reason
in the world why we should be terribly pessimistic as to the eco-
nomic future of the United States, where we are going, what we
can attain, and what this whole land is about today, or do you view
the future of America as I do, as probably one of the most pessimis-
tic times, and the world indeed is perhaps almost a revisit to the
Renaissance period of centuries ago, that we are about to explode
in intellectual pursuits, in science and technology like we have
never before, and that maybe the correct perception of the whole
country is that our institutions of government—or maybe that
means the world—is one of our bigger problems?

Secretary RUBIN. As Secretary of the Treasury, I spend a reason-
able amount of time with the finance ministers of other countries,
and we meet, the G-7 finance ministers—the seven big industrial
countries meet on a roughly quarterly basis.

It is very interesting at those meetings, Mr. Kanjorski, because
what yourgo is, you reflect on the strengths and weaknesses of re-
spective countries.
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I think this country is remarkably positioned for the future, but
I think it is very important, if we are going to realize our potential,
that we have in place the right public policies, and, on the one
hand, I think that that requires that we continue with the fiscal
discipline that the President started in 1993 and go toward a bal-
anced budget.

But I think, similarly, it requires that we have appropriate pub-
lic investment in education and training, technology, and the envi-
ronment, and the other areas that, in the President’s judgment and
I think it is absolutely right, are essential if we are going to be
competitive and productive 5, 10, 15, 20 years from now.

Mr. KANJORSKI. Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary.

Chairman LEACH. Thank you, Mr. Kanjorski.

Mr. Ehrlich.

Mr. EHRLICH. No questions.

Chairman LEACH. Mr. Cremeans,

Mr. CREMEANS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you, Mr. Rubin, for being here this morning, or this after-
noon, antf offering testimony. I only have at least one question, a
statement, and then I will yield back the balance of my time.

You know, I have heard testimony from you this morning saying
that the $4.9 trillion debt limit really needs to be raised to $5.
trillion in order to avoid default on our government obligation. You
alluded earlier, Mr. Rubin, to, or perhaps referenced, a remark to
the effect that maybe a congressional committee or some other or-
Eanization in which you led me to believe that you, yourself, may

e puzzled about the $5.5 trillion.
or the record, do you agree that the $5.5 trillion figure is, in
your opinion, the best estimate as to where we should raise this?

Secretary RUBIN. Well, the $5.5 trillion was the debt ceiling in-
crease contained in the Republican budget resolution of last year,
and it seemed when we analyzed the Republican budget resolution
that their analysis was correct and that was a number that would
protect us with respect to meeting our obligations for quite some
period into the future, so we adopted their number.

Mr. CREMEANS. But g'ou would agree, yes, that that is a figure
that you would support’

Secretary RUBIN. I would support that number, yes.

Mr. CReMEANS. OK. You know, Mr. Rubin, let me, in all hon-
esty—and let me be honest with you. You know, I like the idea of
attaching budget constraints and entitlement reforms to debt ceil-
ing legislation. The President, Members of the minority, and your-
self are all favoring a so-called clean debt limit bill. Not only is
there historical precedent for a loaded debt bill, but the most nota-
ble of which is the last one, which contained the largest tax in-
crease in American history and played a role in getting me here

y.

The budget constraints and entitlement reforms actually that the
majority intends to add to this debt ceiling, I hope, will make fu-
ture debt limit increases unnecessary, and that is my comment. Do
you have a response to that?

Secretary RUBIN. Well, I guess the best response is that whether
you put in place the President’s balanced budget proposal—and it
1s actually two now, one that—well, one was scored by CBO. That
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was the one developed by Senator Daschle, but the President said
he would sign it. Or you take the one that he proposed last Mon-
day, which we have estimated by CBO procedures, although obvi-
ousfy it hasn’t been submitted yet.

In either case, you are going to need an amount of additional
debt ceiling room that is roughly the equivalent of that that you
are going to need with the congressional majority’s budget. That is
why I say, it seemed to us a sensible thing to take the congres-
sional majority’s $5.5 trillion estimate in their budget resolution
and endorse that.

As far as historical precedence is concerned, in 1993 there was
no use of the debt ceiling, there was no need to—well, no need to.
There was no use of the debt ceiling; there was no talk of default.

What you had was a budget that I think clearly made an enor-
mous impact on fiscal responsibility and the ﬁsca{ position of this
i:)ountll;y adopted well before the debt ceiling would otherwise have

een hit.

Furthermore, if you go back in time, I think that you will find
that there has never been a period until now when there has been
serious talk about using default as a method for attempting to ac-
complish a budgetary purpose, and I think that the leadership
should be commended, and I really think they have been extremely
constructive in the letter that they provided to the President on
February 1 saying that they are committed to providing an in-
crease in the debt ceiling without taking any measures that are not
accepiable to the President and the Congress.

Mir. CREMEANS. Thank you, Mr. Rubin.

I yield back, Mr. Chairman, the balance of my time.

Chairman LEACH. Mr. Kennedy.

Mr. KENNEDY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I want to just follow up on the point you just made, Mr. Sec-
retary. You know, I thought at an earlier point in the hearing, Mr.
Chairman, you mentioneg the fact that there would be no question
that the debt ceiling would, in fact, be raised and that we would
not default on the debt of the country. That is the kind of language
that I think people are looking for, and that is the kind of messa%e
that I think would avoid a lot of the angst and concern that people
have had over this issue.

The trouble is, as you know, that while some responsible mem-
bers of your party have voiced those sentiments, at the same time
there have been these sort of fits and starts where other members
come out, such as I saw a couple of weeks ago, Dick Armey sayin
that perhaps this wasn't going to be able to move forward, an
then Mr. Archer also sent a letter indicating that he had certain
measures he wanted to attach to the debt ceiling that perhaps
would not have—in fact would certainly not have gotten past Presi-
dent Clinton,

So the question is really fundamentally whether or not you be-
lieve there is a real commitment by the Republican leadership and
the members of the Republican Party to allow this issue to get be-
hind us and your sense of whether or not this is an issue that, if
we have differences, we are going to be able to work out, and that
we are not going to try to attach this to a very controversial set
of issues.
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As Secretary Rubin just pointed out, in the past there has been
no question gat the debt ceiling has been attached to various is-
sues. The difference was that those issues always had the support
of a majority of the Members of the House and Senate. That is not
true with some of the provisions that have been floated to attach
this debt ceiling to.

So I wonder, Mr. Chairman, if you might want to comment on
it first and then see what the Secretary has to say.

Chairman LEACH. Well, first, let me just say I am confident in
the sincerity of the leadership position and that there will be a
debt limit extension that will be acceptable to the executive branch.

Now, in terms of history, I think one has to be very careful. The
only modest correction I would make to the gentleman is that there
already has been an approach that was acceptable to the majority
of both bodies, and we had a balanced budget that included a debt
ceiling limit that was vetoed by the President.

So what is needed is either an approach acceptable to the major-
ity of the body and the President or an approach that has two-
thirds support of the body, and so that a veto can be overridden.

Clearly, in my judgment, my party has underestimated the con-
stitutional power of the Presidency, and, in underestimating that
constitutional power of the Presidency, there has been a belief that
more might be achieved with a debt ceiling issue than perhaps has
been the case.

But it has also been historical that debt ceilings have been tied
to budget issues. The gentleman has voted on several, as have
other members of the committee.

But it appears to me a certitude that accommodation will be
reached in the debt ceiling later this month, possibly in the first
few days of March, but perhaps the last days of this month. What
is not 100 percent clear to date and what will take some negotia-
tions over the next several weeks will be exactly the framework.
But I don't think the Administration will be tested on that.

I would also say, just speaking personally, and it is my—if there
is any view that this gentleman has, it is that the prolongation of
this debate has unfortunately lessened the likelihood of a budget
resolution and, I think, contributed to increased societal splinter-
ing, and that the final measure of the political system has been
tested and found a bit wanting.

But that is just a personal view and may not be shared by other
Members.

Mr. KENNEDY. Well, Mr. Chairman, in response, I would just like
to say that there have been several times over the course of the
last several years when I have mentioned to you that I thought
that you stand up for what you think is right for the country. You
have done it, I think, again in the remarks that you have just
made, and I think it is a testament to your leadership that you can
come out and deal with an issue that is this divisive in the
straightforward manner that you just did, and I appreciate it.

I don’t know, Mr. Secretary, if you want to add anything,

Secretary RUBIN. If I could just add one comment, Mr. Kennedy,
it has certainly been true that the past debt ceiling increases have
been associated with the budgets, but it is my impression, Mr.
Chairman, having talked to former chairmen of budget committees
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as well as others that have been involved, that there has never
been an effort to use default or the debt ceiling as a means for
pressuring the President into si%linﬁ a budget that he did not
otherwise agree with, that instead what you had were a series of
temporary increases rather than an attempt to use the threat of
default as a mechanism for achieving a political, or a legislative,
purpose.

Chairman LEACH. Let me respond briefly to the distinguished
Secretary. 1 think, very explicitly, there are one or two instances
where that did occur. I thinq( the 1990 or 1991 timeframe was one.

But putting that aside, there is always the implicit understand-
iélg that debt ceilings had to come with the budget priorities of the

ongress.

But in the 1980’s it was very well understood, and this is one of
the reasons, for example, that Republicans would lar%ely have
voted against debt ceilings in the 1980’s, Democrats would largely
have sutfported, was the understanding that the debt ceiling was
designed to accommodate a magnitude of spending. Implicit here is
coercion of Congress vis-a-vis tﬁg executive branch or the constitu-
tional role of Congress vis-a-vis the executive branch.

But as all of us will recall, President Reagan articulated—more
than any American President—discomfort with the social program-
ming agenda. And yet he had to swallow that, as President of the
United States, because of a majority in Congress that was a little
bit of a different view, and he wanted also to pass somewhat in-
creased defense spending.

So the combination for an increase in defense was an even great-
er increase on the social side, and then all of that was implicitly
involved in the debt ceiling debate. And what the debt ceiling has
provided, in my judgment, over time has been the discipline of
some timing decisions that, unfortunately, have not taken place in
precisely the right way, or precisely in an orderly way at this time.

Secretary RUBIN. I agree with part of what you said. I will just
give you a slightly different impression.

I think what you said is correct, but at least my understanding
of what happened in the past, you first had the budget debate; as
you said, President Reagan had to accept certain things he didn’t
want; then the debt ceiling got attached to the budget bill. But I
don’t think there was ever a time when it was turned around the
other way and a President was told, if you don’t accept our version
of the budget, then we will countenance possibly a default. And
that is why, in 1990 I think it was, it was something like six short-
term temporaries while the Administration and the Congress tried
to work out I guess it was the budget and, I think, Gramm-
Rudman at the same time.

Chairman LEACH. Well, there are cart-and-horse issues here, and
maybe there has been a little different emphasis. But I would be
very careful.

I mean, you know, it is always fair for a political critic to quote
someone, and I have always found, in my life, the worst things are
when they quote you accurately.

So it is true that you have some accurate quotes about the
Speaker of the House. On the other hand, it is also true that the
Congress, in the final measure, did not precipitate default and that

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



70

the Congress, in the final measure, has kept trying to negotiate
with the executive branch. So you have differences of judgment.

Mr. KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEACH. It is the gentleman’s time, and I will allow
him several additional minutes because the gentieman has entered
into a debate that I have taken from that time.

Mr. KENNEDY. That is fine, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate that.

The only point I would make is that when you say that the Con-

ess has not precipitated a default, the truth of the matter is that
the only reason why it has avoided the default was because of the
actions taken by the Secretary, which he has been so terribly criti-
cized for, and I think very personally attacked even in this commit-
tee today, and I think that it is—he is attacked for the tactics that
he employed to avoid the default, and yet he would have been even
more attacked if he had allowed the country to go into default.

So while I appreciate the sentiment that you are trying to get
across, which is one of some kind of conciliation here, I also think
that it would be wrong to suggest that somehow this has been a
complicity strategy of the Congress to go along with the Secretary
in allowing the country to avoid default.

I would say that the Secretary has jumped through about 87 dif-
ferent hoops in order to make certain that the country avoided de-
fault, and now, as you point out, Mr. Chairman, when it has come
to the reality—the Congress has come to the reality that this strat-
egy of trying to jam the President is not going to work, there is an
accommodation that I think in the last few days is starting to de-
velop, and that I think is a very positive development and one that
I think I certainly welcome, and it sounds like the Secretary wel-
comes as well.

Chairman LEACH. If the gentleman will yield for a second, his
time, I am sorry to say, has gasically expired).'

Let me say, at the risk of being trite, this is kind of an analogy.
I look at the debt ceiling and time constraints much the way you
look at a college term paper. Often you don’t do your work until
the end. When they keep getting prolonged, the key thing is to
have certitude. Once you have certitude of timing, the history of
this Congress and the country has always been that they abidég by
that timing deadline.

We have certitude the Congress is going to abide. I personally
wish we would have had a certitude at an earlier time period.

I cannot challenge and have never challenged the legality of the
Secretary’s steps.

Mr. Orton.

Mr. ORTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman; and, Mr. Secretary, wel-
come. I appreciate your coming before the committee today.

I am somewhat surprised by the suggestion from some of my col-
leagues that there was perhaps some impropriety on the part of the
Treasury Department in as early as June, considering alternatives
to default. It would seem to me that it would be malfeasance in of-
fice not to consider alternatives to default.

Following the suggestion that it was not the Congress that
precipitated the default, it is the Congress which sets the statutory
limits, and it is the Congress’ obligation to enact an extension of
that limit in a timely manner or result in default, I would like to
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ask, is it your opinion, if in October of 1995 you had not postponed
the auction and subsequently reduced the amount of securities auc-
tioned in that auction, would it not have been the result that we
would have exceeded the statutory debt limit and thereby been in
statutory default?

Secretary RUBIN. There is no question. That is a factual matter,
Mr. Orton, The answer is absolutely yes.

Mr. ORTON. Also in November, by November 15 you told this
body that in fact we had hit the statutory limit and that if you did
not exercise your obligations under the statute to conduct cash
management transactions using civil service retirement funds, that
in fact we would go into default.

If you had not replaced those securities within the Civil Service
Fund with the long-term obligations and used those to avoid de-
fault, is it not your opinion that the country would have then de-
faulted at that point in time?

Secretary. RUBIN. Yes, sir. Once again, this is not a matter of
opinion. There was roughly a $25 billion interest payment due that
date. Had we not taken the actions we took, we could not have the
met that interest payment, and that would have constituted
default.

Mr. ORTON. Is it not also correct that on at least two or three
occasions in late November and early December, that Congress, the
House of Representatives—s eciﬁcaﬁ , the majority—attempted to
enact legislation which would specif‘{cally limit and prohigit the
types of cash management transactions that you were conducting
to avoid default, and if in fact they had been successful in prohibit-
ing those cash management transactions, that the country would
have also gone into default at that point in time?

Mr. RUBIN. You are talking about the legislation introduced
about a day before November 15?

Mr. ORTON. Yes.

Secretary RUBIN. Yes. Had that legislation been passed, I believe
my recollection is, we would have been in immediate default on
November 15.

Mr. ORTON. Is it not also correct that in 1986 there was specific
statutory authority, to which you have referred, giving the Sec-
retary of the Treasury the flexibility to disinvest specific trust
funds to avoid default?

Secretary RUBIN. That is correct.

Mr. ORTON. And is it not true that previous Administrations
have used similar types, not exactly the same cash management
techniques, but suspension of reinvestment in trust funds and so
on? In November of 1957 the Eisenhower Administration; in March
of 1979 and June of 1980, the Carter Administration; in September
of 1984, September of 1985, October of 1986, the Reagan Adminis-
tration; in August of 1989, November of 1989 and November of
1990, the Bush Administration, the Secretaries of Treasury in each
of those Administrations on those occasions have also used similar
cash management techniques to avoid default?

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. Orton, other secretaries have used the var-
jous means to avoid default for a short period of time. As one of
your colleagues pointed out earlier, the period of time during which
this has had to have been done this time is unprecedented.
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But it is true that other secretaries have had brief periods during
which they have had to manage similar kinds of situations an
take extraordinary measures to do so. :

Mr. ORTON. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

I would just commend you for your integrity and your actions in
office to an individual default. I think it is the most irresponsible
action that a Congress could even consider, to put at risk and jeop-
ardy the full faith and credit of the United States Treasury Depart-
ment to be used as a political chit in a negotiation.

That is irresponsible, we all should ie embarrassed by it, it
shouldn’t happen again, and I would commend you for the job that
you did in finding ways to avoid default.

I would hope that in fact we will do as the leadership has now
stated we will do and pass an extension of the debt limit. I hope
you will not be called upon again to find those legal mechanisms
to avoid default. But I commend you for keeping us out of default.
It would have been absolutely different, have been absolute disas-
ter in this country and the world and worldwide, if the United
States had defaulted.

And it was through no fault of the Congress that we did not de-
fault. It was your specific actions, your positive actions, taken to
avoid default, and I commend you for it.

Secretary RUBIN. Thank you, Mr. Orton.

Chairman LEACH. Mr. Bentsen.

Mr. BENTSEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

One of the advantages or disadvantages of being a junior Mem-
ber is, you get to sit around and hear every other Member on the
panel talk. Unfortunately, you don’t get to en%age in the same hit-
and-run tactics as some of the other Members like to do.

Mr. Secretary, I was shocked to hear you say that the Republican
budget that passed both Houses would actually add, I think,
around $600 billion to the national debt. This is the same budget
that my colleague from Wisconsin, my Republican colleague from
Wisconsin, voted for and was talking about how they didn’t want
to add any more to the national debt. Did you say their budget
would add $600 billion to the national debt?

Secretary RUBIN. It would add at least that, Mr. Bentsen. I think
actually the aggregate deficit may be somewhat higher than that.

But in order to make allowances for the debt that would be gen-
erated by the Congressional majority budget, in their budget reso-
lution they proposed an increase in the debt limit to $5.5 trillion,

Mr. BENTSEN. $600 to $700 billion in real money?

Secretary RUBIN. You are right about the $600 billion and the
$5.5 trillion. I don’t know if that would absorb all of the deficits.
They need at least that much.

er. BENTSEN. I think it is important we make the record very
clear.

Secretary RUBIN. I believe—if I may, I believe that was actually
a number that was only supposed to—no, that number wouldn't
even begin to absorb the full magnitude needed for a 7-year period.

Remember, you have to absorb your debt limit, not only your
deficits, but also incoming investments to the trust funds. I Ke ieve
that $600 billion would only be sufficient for about 2 years.
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Mr. BENTSEN. So the Republican budget actually added in excess
of $600 billion to the national debt.

Secretary RUBIN. Substantially in excess.

Mr. BENTSEN. We hear all this talk about how they don’t want
to add any more to the debt. We now find out that is not entirely
accurate.

Secretary RUBIN. One thing one needs to remember, Mr. Bent-
sen—and you know this, I know—if we had a zero deficit, zero, we
would stil{be adding to the national debt because of the need to
invest incoming proceeds to the trust funds.

Mr. BENTSEN. Let me ask you very quickly, while it is not good
to add to our children’s and grandchildren’s debt that they have to
incur, would it equally not be as good to leave them with bad debt,
debt that you hag defaulted on?

Secretary RUBIN. I think that, as Chairman Greenspan has said
and others have said, if we default once, we would create a ques-
tion in international markets about our integrity with respect to
our obligations that would affect this Nation for decades. I believe
it would affect our creditworthiness, how it is perceived, the inter-
est rates we pay, and it would be really a profoundly mistaken ac-
tion to have taken with respect to the future of this country.

Mr. BENTSEN. About 2 weeks ago the long Treasury market lost
almost a point, maybe in excess of a point, in 1 day. It was the
same day, I think, that there was some discussion as to whether
or not there would be an auction if a debt limit could be achieved.

The New York Times Business Section—which, regardiess of
what you think of their editorial position, the Business Section is
g:nerallly well regarded in Wall Street and the markets throughout
the world—alluded to the fact that that was because of the uncer-
tainty over the ’Frojected auctions.

In addition, Treasury has said that your needs for this quarter
gr% about $55 billion in needed auctions of medium and long-term

ebt.

The Congress, before it left for an extended recess a week or so
ago—and I have a follow-up question for that—passed a convoluted
measure which would allow you $29 billion of refinancing in order
that you can send out March 16 Social Security checks.

My question to you is, in between the cash that you receive and
of the $29 billion that you can refinance or raise, do you have an
estimate as to how long before you have to have more money?

I presume you are ﬁoing to Kave March 15—if I recall correctly,
Treasuries pay only the 1st and 15th. You are going to have some
needs coming up. Do you know what those are and when you will
need them?

Secretary RUBIN. Well, we do, Mr. Bentsen, and we are still ana-
lyzing the full effects of both the legislation that was passed and
the projected revenues and outlays of the Federal Government.

But as you know, the legislation, on its own terms, is such that
the debt obviously is valid and remains outstanding on the 15th,
but the debt limit remains at $4.9 trillion. So we will then have—
and the debt comes back into the calculation for debt limit
purposes.

So on the 15th, the debt outstanding will be substaniially in ex-
cess of the debt limit. It will still be valid but substantially in ex-
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cess of the debt limit. That will obviously substantially impede our
ability to raise additional funds. So some time shortly thereafter,
we will cease having adequate resources to meet the obligations of
the United States. But I cannot give you an exact projection ri%ht
now, though it is a matter we have been looking at very carefully

Mr. BENTSEN. If the chairman will indulge me, I know it is late
and I have stood up my wife and children for lunch, but I do have
a couple more questions.

Are you aware, from your experience in working with businesses,
American businesses here, of any business that would be facing a
note payment or a debt payment in short order where the board
of that business would decide to go on vacation or to take a leave
or go to Hawaii, as opposed to calling a meeting and figuring out
where they might be able to come up with $40 or $50 billion that
they might need to make their note payment? Any business that
is still in business today?

Secretary RUBIN. Well, let me say this, Mr. Bentsen. I do think
it is absolutely imperative—I think I said this in my statement—
that we put in place a long-term debt increase and that we could
do it very, very quickly.

I think the steps that the Congress took at the end of last week,
the Archer bill, the letter from leadership, were very constructive
and very important steps.

But I agree with you, it is imperative that we get on with our
work and get this thing done and get it done as quickly as possible.

Mr. BENTSEN. The Congress ought to be in session working on
this, and unfortunately it is not.

I will close by just asking this question. I know you had a long
discussion with t{'ne chairman about the attachment of legislation
to the debt limit.

As I recall, the Gramm-Rudman-Hollings bill was attached to the
debt limit in the Senate in 1985, and it was actually forced upon
the House and the Administration by then the junior Senator from
Texas, now the senior Senator, Senator Gramm. So it has been
used by both sides in a partisan measure.

I think it is a mistake to use this partisan politics. Certainly
Democrats are not here using this in partisan politics. If we want-
ed to be partisan about the debt limit, we would stand aside and
let the Republicans force you into default, because we would then
p}:obably be in the majority for the next 100 years as a result of
that.

But let me ask you this question, because there has been a lot
o r—

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. Bentsen, it is my understanding—and we
can look into this and get back to you—that in 1985 President
Reagan actually wantef Gramm-Rudman. So it was not forced
upon him, I believe. We can check it out.

Mr. BENTSEN. Let me ask then, because there has been a lot of
discussion with respect to the 1993 OBRA Act, the 1993 Budget
Act. Are you aware of any measure that has been introduced in
this Congress in your capacity as Treasury Secretary in the 104th
Congress or any measure that has been put forthri; the Repub-
lican leadership of this Congress which would repeal any portion
of the 1993 Budget Act, other than the one portion which funded
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direct funds from the Social Security Tax Fund to Medicare, Part
A, the Hospital Insurance Trust Fund?

Other than that, are you aware of any efforts by the Republican
leadership to repeal the increase in the marginal tax rate, the 4
percent gas tax, or any of that? If not, why?

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. Bentsen, I can’t answer the why question,
but I don’t believe there was anything in OBRA 1993 that was re-
pealed in the ultimate reconciliation bill that went to the Presi-
dent. I think that is correct.

Mr. BENTSEN. So you are saying that the new leadership of this
Congress, the Republican leadership, none of which voted for the
1993 bill, all of whom said that the bill would drive the country
into a recession, none of them had put forth legislation to repeal
all those things that they are against.

Do you think that is because they are using that to predicate
their budget that they are putting forth now, that without the
OBRA 1993 and the deficit reduction that occurred as a result of
that, that their budget would not be in balance in 7 years, as they
are advocating?

Secretary KUBIN. I can answer the factual question. I do not be-
lieve anything in the reconciliation bill repeals anything contained
until OBRA 1993, which I think was an extraordinarily construc-
tive piece of legislation. I can’t speculate on motivation.

Mr. BENTSEN. Thank you.

Thank you for your indulgence, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEACH. Mrs. Maloney.

Mrs. MALONEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Secretary Rubin, do you need a debt limit increase? Do we need
to increase our debt limit?

Secretary RUBIN. I think the Nation needs one, yes.

Mrs. MALONEY. Have you been able to achieve it?

Secretary RUBIN. Not to date.

Mrs. MALONEY. Why not?

Secretary RUBIN. Well, a debt limit increase can only be put in
place by Congress. The Congress has thus far chosen not to adopt
a clean or straightforward debt ceiling increase.

Mrs. MALONEY. Is it fair to say that it is because the Republican
majority has tried to attach to the debt limit increase reductions
in Medicare, in Medicaid, the environment, education, student
loans, that we have not been able to come forward with a clean
debt limit increase limit? They have tried to attach policies and
programs to what should just be a clean debt limit kill? Is that not
a fair statement?

Secretary RUBIN. It is absolutely correct that the Congress has
not passed a clean or straightforward debt ceiling increase and that
the reconciliation bill which was sent to the President was one that
he felt was wrong for the future of this country, and he con-
sequently vetoed it.

Mrs. MALONEY. And then they used the same tactics with the
reconciliation bill. They attacked many things to the reconciliation
bill that the President didn’t agree with--again, cutbacks in Medi-
care, Medicaid, education, the environment—and they took the ex-
treme step of closing down the government for 21 days.
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Secretary Rubin, you and I are from the same area of New York.
I wonder if your office received as many phone calls as I did from
people who couldn’t get passports, business loans, people out of
work who could not send their children back to school because they
were out of work because of the government shutdown,

In fact, maybe you are aware of the conference in New York on
economic development in Hungary, only no one could get a visa to
come into our country. It was an international disgrace and a na-
tional disgrace.

So I think it is fair to say that the tactic of “My way or no way,”
“Winner take all,” didn’t work, and they did open up the govern-
ment.

What has changed since then? Could you comment on the Ging-
rich letter and the Archer bill? Are those the two changes that
have taken place?

Secretary RUBIN. Both of those events occurred Thursday of last
week. As I said in my opening statement, I believe they were both
very constructive, and I believe what we now need to do is put in

lace a long-term debt ceiling increase, one that would last for at
east a year.

But I think we have entered a new and, I think, constructive and
bipartisan phase of the debt limit debate which hopefully will lead
to a conclusion to this debate in very short order.

Mrs. MALONEY. So possibly it is fair to say that maybe they got
the message that default, coercion, blackmail didn’t work, and that
it is more responsible to work together in a bipartisan way to come
up with some solutions.

We are both from the great State of New York, and, as you know,
we have a very strong two-party system there. On all of our budget
fights, there are disagreements, but there has never been a shut-
down or a default or a threat or blackmail.

In our State, both parties sit down and they reach a conclusion,
and I think this model should be followed on the Federal level,
wouldn’t you say?

Secretary RUBIN. Well, I think clearly the budget can only be re-
solved by the Administration and the Congress working together.

The President, as I said from the very beginning, is very much
committed to achieving a balanced budget and has been ready,
willing, and able to work. I think no President in history has been
so personally involving himself toward that end.

Mrs. MALONEY. It reminds me of Stairmaster politics. First, the
Republicans wanted a 7-year balanced budget. The President came
forward with one. Then they demanded one with CBO numbers.
The President came forward with one. But the minute he meets
one of their demands, they raise the step and come up with an-
otlller demand that impacts on the policies and his fundamental
values.

Mr. Secretary, I would like to ask you, are there any examples
from other countries who have defaulted on their debt that would

ive us some idea of what we could expect if the United States ever
efaulted?

Secretary RUBIN. I believe, in this century at least, that the only
countries that have defaulted on debt that is denominated in their
own currency are countries that were either less developed coun-
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tries or transitional—basically less developed countries, countries
that are not in the same category as the United States would be
as a major industrial nation.

I can tell you from having worked with a lot of countries as they
faced the prospect of having to deal with default that it is an action
that they all do everything possible to avoid, and it is precisely be-
cause of the consequences of default.

One reason why it would be so tragic if this country defaulted
as a matter of poﬂtical will, is because that would set an example
to other nations in the world.

I think one of the real problems—we are not going to default, pe-
riod; I am confident of that. But were we to default, we would be
setting an example for the international marketplace which I think
would have an effect on how other nations deal with the same situ-
ation, nations that unfortunately do not have the same resources
that we do and therefore have to take measures that are extremely
difficult to take in order to avoid default.

Mrs. MALONEY. Do you think if we defaulted the consequences
would be lasting or temporary, would have a lasting effect on our
credit rating?

Secretary RUBIN. I think any default, were it to occur—and it
will not occur, I am confident of that—but were it to occur, would
affect us for years and in fact decades to come.

Mrs. MALONEY. Well, I would like to thank you for everything
you are doing and have done to avoid default.

Secretary RUBIN. Thank you.

Chairman LEACH. Mr. Jackson.

Mr. JACKSON. Let me take this opportunity first and foremost,
Mr. Secretary, to thank you for the very prudent and very respon-
sible way in which you have clearly handled this very difficult
gituation,

I do want to take exception to one thing that the gentleman from
Texas, Mr. Bentsen, indicated earlier when he said that one of the
most troubling aspects of being one of the minority Members and
new members on this committee is that you are not able to really
take the potshots and hit-and-runs at panelists.

I might add that, being the most minority Member on this com-
mittee, the problem from my perspective is that most questions
that you would have asked earlier have been asked and answered.

So I want to just ask one question for you, Mr. Secretary, and
I also want to take this opportunity to thank the majority ?(;r the
aﬁsurances that they have given us that default is no longer a
threat.

But, Mr. Secretary, my question to you is one that really is ex-
planative for the American people, ancf, that is if you could help us
understand what the drastic impact of such an occurrence such as
a default would be without a clean debt limit being passed, and,
more specifically, attempts by this Congress to limit your ability in
the future to use such legal devices as those that you did use to:
help the Nation avoid a default?

Secretary RUBIN. I think, Mr. Jackson, that default by our coun-
try would have at least three consequences of some very real
significance.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



78

One, I think once you create the question mark about your integ-
rity with respect to meeting obligations, that affects how you are
viewed in credit markets, not for years to come, but for decades to
come. It creates an uncertainty, and when you have uncertainties,
then markets will ask for premium interest rates, some premium.

I think that is a particufarly serious problem when the count
has difficult circumstances and when your reputation in credit
markets are most important.

Finally—and all of which, by the way, would affect not only the
interest rates of the Federal Government but the private sector as

" well. I think it pertains to the way the public sector handles debt
would affect how you handle all American debt was perceived.

Finally is the consequence I mentioned before. If the largest
economy in the world went into default as a matter of political will,
I think that would affect creditworthiness around the world, as
other, much less fortunate countries face excruciatingly difficult de-
cisions that are involved in their staying out of default.

But, fortunately, I think that, though a very important issue to
focus on, this will turn out to be academic. There is no question in
my mind that we are not going to default.

Mr. JACKSON. Mr. Secretary, your response to attempts by this
Congress to limit your ability to use such legal devices as you were
required to do?

Secretary RUBIN. I think the statutory authority created by a Re-
publican g;nate and a Democratic House of Representatives and
signed by President Reagan was very wise at the time.

What it did was, it provided an escape valve so that if we were
at what would otherwise be a default time and the political cir-
cumstances were such that it looked like that couldn’t be resolved,
there was a mechanism to let some of the steam out of the system
until things settled down and Congress and the Administration
could function in a more orderly fashion and deal with the Nation’s
problems.

So I think that it is very important that those tools be kept in
place for any future President, any future Secretary of the Treas-
ury, whoever they may be and whatever party they may be, just
as President Reagan felt when he signed them into law.

Mr. VENTO. If the gentleman will yield, I think that one reason
this temporary measure that was passed, obviously the President
signed it,—di(riyyou draft that particular measure with regards to
the Social Security check protection?

Secretary RUBIN. Did I draft it?

Mr. VENTO. Or were you involved in it? Was that the ideal piece
of le§islation, 15 days of avoiding default, or whatever the days
were?

Secretary RUBIN. Well, I think, Mr. Vento, it was very useful, be-
cause I think what it will do is, it will give us time to do orderly
financing instead of being crunched into a very short period of
time.

Mr. VENTO. I don’t have much time here, and I want to make
certain, but I find that since you didn’t draft it, there is some con-
fusion about it, to say the least.

As I read the descriptive material on it, it suggested that it only
covered Social Security checks. Obviously, money is fungible, I un-
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derstand that. I am just suggesting that some of the same critics
and others may be delivering to you the same sort of criticism.

In other words, it raises the debt ceiling or pays the checks, it
doesn’t raise the debt ceiling, and then it springs back in 15 days
to the original. So this is obviously not ideal or very good. It helps
in terms of relief, I appreciate that, but I just want to point out,
it is hardly the ideal tfl)mg.

Secretary RUBIN. This 1s a very short-term deferral. It doesn’t in
any way change what needs t,or{)e done, which is to put in place
an acceptable debt ceiling increase and do it very, very quickly. But
I do think it was constructive, for the reasons I said before. :

But you are right, it does not change the situation. It doesn’t
change what needs to be done. It just defers it for a very short pe-
riod of time.

Mr. VENTO. I would just point out, Mr. Chairman, that the expla-
nation that we had in one of our insight sheets that we get, a non-
partisan source of information, explained it completely different.
This is an example, It had the intention of doing something. Inten-
tions don’t count. We are dealing here with real ceilings.

Furthermore, I think this opens up the avenue that if you want-
ed to say that something is being duplicitous, as you read that, the
literal reading of it suggests that Social Security, obviously, the ex-
planation on the floor and the legislative history is clear that you
can take the money, do a variety of things.

I don’t want to in any way l)i'mit you, but I am suggesting that
this is less than an appropriate way. It is helpful, but there is obvi-
ously, I think, a lot of misunderstanding. That is why I referred to
it as sort of a convoluted way of doing what we need to do in terms
of getting a true debt ceiling raised over a longer period of time.
I hope we can do that.

I thank the gentleman from Illinois, Mr. Jackson, for yielding me
time.

Mr. JACKsON. Thank you, Mr. Vento.

I yield back the balance of my time, Mr. Chairman.

Crairman LEACH. Mr. Bachus.

Mr. BacHus. I have got three technical questions, and if you
want to answer them later in writing, that would be fine.

Chairman LEAcH. I think maybe that is appropriate.

Mr. BacHUs. That would be fine. Let me tell you what they deal
with. One deals with the Airport Fund. I just didn’t know why the
Airport Fund had been involved.

Secretary RUBIN. The Airport Fund?

Mr. BACHUS. Aren’t we involved with——

Secretary RUBIN. I am sorry, the sale of the assets.

Mr. BacHus. To the Airport Fund.

Secretary RUBIN. The statutory authority with respect to the as-
sets we are selling, we would be happy to get back to you with an
exﬁ}anation.

r. BACHUS. The other one is when we transfer assets from
Treasury specials, those Treasur{‘ specials have different maturity
rate?s and interest rates. Does that create technical problems for
you?

Secretary RUBIN. You are talking about when we replenish the
Civil Service Fund?
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Mr. BACHUS. Yes.

Secretary RUBIN. Yes. We will have to replenish the Civil Service
Fund under the statute to exactly the same condition it would have
been if we had not taken the action. Technically, that is a very dif-
ficult task, but it is one we can accomplish.

Mr. BAcHUS. The third one was the ESF. You are only getting
the cash assets and not the other assets of the ESF?

Secretary RUBIN. Yes.

Mr. BacHUS. I am going to ask you a question about that in
writing.

Secretary RUBIN. OK, we would be glad to respond.

[The information referred to can be found on page 226 in the
appendix.]

hairman LEACH. Mr. Gonzalez.

Mr. GoNzALEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

First I want to thank and commend Secretary Rubin for his
forthright and very patient efforts to avert default.

The Secretary has acted prudently and clearly within the law,
and his efforts have in fact saved the Congress from its own folly.
What is left is for the majority, having now been through any num-
ber of rationalizations, to get on with the job of authorizing the
debt limit increase necessary to protect the Nation’s credit.

I want to also apologize to the Secretary for the behavior of those
who have accused him falsely. I heard one claim that the whole
debt limit crisis was a hoax and another say that the Secretary
robbed the trust funds to prevent default.

These accusations and similar others I have heard today are un-
true, unfounded, irresponsible, and, to me, embarrassing person-
ally. I apologize to the Secretary for those accusations, which ought
never to have been made in the first place and which I know my
chairman does not support or cendone.

Finally, Mr. Secretary, it is plain that we must pay our bills on
time or suffer the consequences of impaired credit. It is incumbent
upon us to act so that we can protect, and you can protect, our
credit. It is time for responsible, adult action by the Congress.

If default occurs, the blame will lie with the Congress alone,
which authorizes spending that the debt must finance. Today’s
hearings hopefully lay to rest the last of the fantasy notions that
we need not act.

Again, I commend you, Mr. Secretary, for your patient and coura-
geous actions in the face of unprecedented irresponsibility by the
congressional majoritfv. To be accused, as you have been, of im-
proper acts is scandalous to me. But considering the source of the
insults, I think you will see them as a badge of honor.

I thank you again.

Secretary RUBIN. Thank you, Mr. Gonzalez.

Chairman LEACH. Let me first remind the committee we have a
very distinguished panel of private sector people coming to particu-
larly put some of these issues in a long-term economic perspective,
which is critical for our consideration.

But in concluding your appearance, Mr. Secretary, I would just
like to note, we have heard a lot of voices at times raised this
morning. I would like to underline a few points, some of which may
reflect consensus of the Members.
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First, there is a bipartisan agreement that default is off the
table. The United States will not slc-afault on its obligations.

Second, the underlying problem facing the country which is sym-
bolized in the debt ceiling debate is a continuing accumulation of
debt as a result of budgets that have been out of balance.

Third, while it appears from the comments of my colleagues on
both sides of the aisle this morning that there is a growing commit-
ment in Congress to balance the budget in 7 years, strong dif-
ferences remain on how to reach this balance.

We began last year with the executive branch advocating an ap-
proach that woulg have precipitated over $800 billion in more debt
than the Republican alternative during this time period. But we
begin this year with the President proposing a budgetary approach
closer to the majority in Congress Eut one which involves a some-
what higher tax environment.

We are structurally, in other words, closer together than the
rhetoric of both sides would indicate.

Fourth, as reflected in the views expressed this morning, there
has been an unfortunate breakdown in the trust between the exec-
utive and legislative branches, which I believe imperils the capacity
of government to function effectively.

ifth, there remain questions aﬁout the Department of Treas-
ury’s commitment to make full disclosure, at least on a timely
basis, of its contemplated actions on the debt ceiling and about the
Administration’s strategy of politicizing the Medicare issue, despite
the unanticipated negative cash flow from the Medicare Trust
Fund in 1995.

Sixth, the Congress needs to take another look at debt ceiling
legislation to ensure that the options available to the Secretary of
the Treasury are not a matter of dispute but are clear to all
parties.

Seventh, it must be understood that, just as no Congress has
ever precipitated default of the debt ceiling, the issue provides not
only a philosophical framework for budgetary decisions in Congress
But tilge constraints in which decisions should on an orderly E;sis

e made.

The prolongation of discourse on the debt ceiling has had the un-
fortunate effect of delaying and making less likely a budget com-
promise and accelerated difficulties accordingly. It is my hope that
the airing of conflicting views this mominiwﬁ,}, in the final meas-
ure, help to serve to advance resolution of these issues.

Let me just say with regard to your comments, I think they have
been forward, very hefpful, very straightforward, and very
constructive to the process at this time. We thank you for your
testimony.

Secretary RUBIN. Mr. Chairman, thank you.

Chairman LEACH. The committee will now recess for 2 minutes
as our next group of witnesses are empaneled.

[Recess.]

Chairman LEACH. The committee will reconvene. Let me apolo-
gize to the panelists for keeping them a little bit later than they
might have expected. Let me also say to the committee that this
is an extraordinarily estimable group here. I have read the testi-
mony in advance, and it is very important testimony.
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In introducing the panel, let me say the first witness will be Mr.
Rudolph Penner. Mr. Penner is managing director of the Barents
Group of Peat Marwick in Washington. Prior to joining Peat
Marwick, Mr. Penner was a senior fellow at the Urban Institute.
He was director of the Congressional Budget Office.

Our second panelist is Dr. Mickey Levy. Dr. Levy currently holds
the position of chief economist of the NationsBanc Capital Markets,
Inec. Previous positions include chief economist at CRT Government
Securities, Ltd.; research associate with the American Enterprise
Institute; and economist with the Congressional Budget Office.

Our third panelist is Dr. William Poole. Dr. Poole is the Herbert
H. Goldberger Professor of Economics at Brown University and
serves on advisory panels for the Federal Reserve Bank in New
York and the Federal Reserve Bank in Boston and the Congres-
sional Budget Office.

Dr. Poole formerly served as a member of President Reagan’s
Council of Economic Advisors.

Why don’t we begin with Dr. Penner.

STATEMENT OF RUDOLPH G. PENNER MANAGING DIRECTOR,
BARENTS GROUP, KPMG PEAT MARWICK

M]f.‘y PENNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity to
testify.

I believe an increase in the debt limit should be enacted as
quickly and as cleanly as possible. There is_absolutely nothing to
be gained from threatening the creditworthiness of the United
States, while there is a great deal that could be lost.

An 1increase in interest rates and falling bond prices stemming
from the failure to pay interest in a timely fashion, would cause a
concomitant fall in the stock market at a very bad time in the his-
tory of the current business cycle. Economic recovery is becoming
more and more fragile. It will not take much to tip the economy
into recession.

No one knows what increase in interest rates would follow a
delay in paying interest due on the public debt, but it is worth
pointing out that each 1 percentage point increase in the rate
would cost American taxpayers well over $200 billion cumulated
over the following 7 years. That is about as much as the tax cut
contained in the Balanced Budget Act. Even a small threat of de-
fault undoubtedly adds a significant amount to our interest bill.

Some see debt limit legislation as the only horse that can carry
some needed deficit reduction. I am as strongly in favor of deficit
reduction as anyone, but I think that it has to be passed on its own
merits. The only way that it will be sustainable is if it is under-
stood and accepted by a majority of the American people, and be-
fuddling the debate by simultaneously talking about tﬂe threat of
defaulting is not the way to enhance understanding of the merits
of balancing the budget. ,

In the longer run, I would like to see us get rid of debt limit leg-
islation altogether. It is completely illogical to enact tax and spend-
ing legislation that implies a certain deficit and a certain amount

f borrowing by the U.S. Treasury and at the same time to have
a piece of legislation on the books that prohibits that borrowing
from taking place.
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Tax and spending laws are the only appropriate mechanisms for
controlling the size of the national debt. Debt limit legislation does
not provide any independent source of fiscal discipline, yet debates
over it are often time-consuming,.

Historically, the debt limit has served largely as the vehicle for
attaching extraneous legislation that would have difficulty being
enacted on its own merits.

It is, in my view, very important to focus all our enerFies on the
substance of the budget debate. Our country will face a fiscal crisis
when baby boomers start to retire after 2010. Even if we succeed
in balancing the budget in 2002, it will be difficult to keep it bal-
anced for very long aéer that.

That is another way of saying that the fiscal measures debated
during 1995 and early 1996, though extremely helpful, provide only
a down payment on what will be required eventually to contend
with this demographic problem.

The Bipartisan Commission on Entitlement and Tax Reform re-
ported in 1994 that, given the policies and the economic and demo-
graphic assumptions in effect at that time, the budget deficit would
exceed 10 percent of the GDP by 2020 and almost 20 percent of the
GDP by 2030.

Such numbers are not thinkable. If the deficit rises toward those
levels, and is combined with the net withdrawals from pension
funds that are likely during the same time period, it is likely that
U.S. net saving will become negative.

A country cannot grow at a decent pace without saving, and the
economy is likely to go into a cumulative, accelerating decline. That
makes the deficit problem much worse than the Commission’s pro-
Jections which assume continued growth.

At some point countries typically stop borrowing. They default on
their debt in one of two ways: Either they default explicitly, or the
begin to finance government by printing money. The latter is muc
more likely, ans the resulting hyperinflation makes the debt
worthless.

It is also not thinkable to avoid the situation solely by raising
taxes in the 2020’s. The Federal tax burden would almost have to
double, and that would have a negative impact on economic growth
as well. The bulk of the correction has to come on the spending side
of the budget.

My testimony goes on to point out that the major problems come
from Medicare and Medicaid. Social Security is a smaller burden
but still a significant one when the demographics deteriorate.

I think, though, a really important point to end with this: The
sooner we confront the fiscal implications of the demographic prob-
lem, the easier it will be. Every reduction in the s:ﬁcit has a
compounding beneficial impact.

For example, if the spending path of an entitlement program can
be lowered by $1 for 7 years, the public debt will be reduced by
more than $7 at the end of the period. Not only do we have to debt
finance a cumulative $7 less in program spending, but we save on
the interest bill and on the interest on the interest and so forth.

Given current interest rates, every reduction of $1 in a program
expenditure payment saves roughly another 40 cents in interest at
the end of 7 years.
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As I noted above, the deficit cuts once contemplated by the Bal-
anced Budget Act for fiscal years 1996 through 2002 represent only
a down payment on the serious budget problem that lies ahead. It
is highly disappointing to see the probability of that down payment

~ fall so far. Perhaps the probability could rise again if we could
" focus public attention on the severity of the long-term budget out-
look. A prolonged and confusing debate over the debt limit would
on’lﬁldistract from that effort.
ank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Rudolph G. Penner can be found
on page 183 in the appendix.]

hairman LEACH. Dr. Levy.

STATEMENT OF MICKEY D. LEVY, CHIEF ECONOMIST,
NATIONSBANC CAPITAL MARKETS, INC.

Mr. LEvY. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I appre-
ciate the opportunity to present my views today.

Achieving fiscal responsibility and credibility, which should be
Kour objectives, must not be lost in the political maneuvering that

as entangled the Federal debt ceiling and budget policy issues.

I recognize that a meaningful compromise on fiscal policy is dif-
ficult pracisely because it involves programmatic changes to key
spending programs and not just artificial deficit targets. As a re-
sult, prompt (fro ammatic change is crucial. The costs are rising.

Not just today but over the last 10 years, I think Washington has
gotten too caught up in deficit bean-counting and the debt, while
these are residuals that are determined by spending and tax
structures.

I would like to make several key points today. First, the Federal
debt ceiling has not been and will not be an effective economic
mechanism for achieving fiscal responsibility, and is not a sub-
stitute for addressing the flawed structures of the spending pro-
grams that are the sources of the deficit spending and rising debt.

The diminishing clout of the debt ceiling in constraining deficits
should not come as a surprise to any of us in light of the sharp in-
crease in the share of Federal spending that is for entitlements.

Let us think about it: There is a blatant, logical inconsistency be-
tween open-ended entitlement programs in which legislation enti-
tles qualified recipients to benefits, whether they are financed
through taxation, borrowing, or debt monetization, and the legal
debt ceiling.

Moreover, the government’s debt counted toward the legal debt
ceiling is an inadequate measure of the government’s total financial
obligations, particularly because it fails to recognize the govern-
ment’s unfunded liabilities generated by Social Security and the
public pensions. These irreconcilable differences between the social
contract implied by the open-ended entitlements and the legal debt
ceiling result in the type of squabbles we have seen today.

Second, my assessment is that a default resulting from the fail- -
ure to raise the debt ceiling would have a relatively minor and tem-
porary disruptive impact on financial markets. This contrasts with
many previous speakers today. It is because domestic and inter-
national financial participants fully recognize that default would
stem from political game-playing and not economic fundamentals.
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If the probability of default were taken seriously, heightened risk
premium would already have pushed down the dollar and the stock
market, and would have pushed up interest rates. This has not
occurred.

Since the debt ceiling issue arose and the budget negotiations
started to falter, interest rates have continued gown, the stock
market up, and the dollar has been firm.

Third, Washington policymakers tend to grossly overstate and
misunderstand the impact of budget deficits on interest rates. The
dramatic decline in interest rates in the last year has reflected pri-
marily the significant slowdown in real economic growth and the
subsequent subsiding inflationary expectations, while the prospect
of deficit-cutting legislation has contributed on1y marginally to the
rate reduction.

Deficits, more importantly, taxes and spending, do affect finan-
cial markets. However, I think it is key to point out that, looking
forward, continued sluggish economic activity and improving infla-
tion will push down interest rates further.

Hypothetically, if in fact the government were to temporarily de-
fault and rates shot up dramatically, like some people have said,
it would provide a grand opportunity for a lot of sa traders to
make a tremendous amount of money, and rates could fall again.

My fourth point is that the unprecedented deficit spending in re-
cent decades has been a result of rising outlays for entitlement pro-
grams, while taxes remained fairly constant as a percent of GDP.

Insofar as the mix of Federal spending has been increasingly to-
ward entitlement programs, fewer resources have been allocated to-
ward investment-oriented activity. In fact, the higher tax burdens
and rising debt in recent decades have effectively financed a declin-
ing share of govemment purchases of goods and services and a ris-
ing share of transfer payments that are simply redistributed
through the budget from taxpayers to beneficiaries.

In terms of the public’s perception as well as economic perform-
ance, this increasingly distributional role of the Federal Govern-
ment is as important as is the magnitude of the deficit spending.
This trend will continue.

My fifth point is that the major economic problem facing the
United States is not the budget deficit, per se, but rather the mix
of deficit spending and the structure of the tax burden that com-
bine to generate a misallocation of resources that suppresses na-
tional saving, discourages work and investment, and constrains
economic growth and long-run standards of living.

Simply put, if you read through the annual report of a corpora-
tion and get to the end of the 100 page report and all it talked
about was the deficit and the debt, wouldn’t you ask the crucial
question, What are they doing with the capital?

That is what needs to be discussed, rather than game playing
about the debt ceiling. Again, the way in which you cut the deficit
is crucially important, perhaps as important as the magnitude by
which you cut it.

As an example, one of the primary reasons for the 1993 deficit-
cutting package was to reduce the current account deficit. There is
no question but that the 1993 deficit package did reduce the deficit,
but it didn’t achieve any of its objectives.
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Consider the following: The lower deficit reduced the govern-
ment’s dissaving, but insofar as it was largely offset by higher
taxes, which reduced private sector saving, it simply redistributed
wealth and did not close the gap between national saving and na-
tional investment. Therefore, the current account deficit is higher
than ever and we are borrowing more and more from abroad.

Once again, we have to consider very carefully how we are reduc-
ing the deficit and get away from the deficit bean counting game.

y sixth point is achieving fiscal responsibility and credibility
necessarily requires slowing spending growth in non-means-tested
entitlements which represent the bulk of entitlement spending.

The deficit targets in the budget debate, even for the separate
categories like Nfedicare and Medicaid and food stamps, are less
important than how we change the structure of those programs to
put in place incentives to reduce existing disincentives. Once ycu
change these structures, the saving will unfold.

So the deficit targets you are so concerned about merely provide
a framework for changing the structural legislation.

Having said that, my seventh point is, once you achieve this fis-
cal responsibility, the political crutch provided by a legal debt ceil-
ing has not contributed to fiscal reform and serves no economic
purpose, causes probably more harm than good, and should be
abolished.

Now, I am a fiscal conservative and would like for the govern-
ment to restructure public policy and fiscal policy. But relying on
the debt ceiling is ineffective.

My eighth point is, a credible deficit-cutting package based on
slowing the growth of non-means-tested entitlements would not
hurt the economy in the short run and would unambiguously be
positive for long-run growth.

A cut in transfer payments, unlike a reduction in government
purchases, only redistributes wealth. So its largest impact would be
to chanse the mix of economic output; that is, reduce consumption,
reduce demand and provision of medical services, and increase the
Nation’s output for investment, and reduce the trade and current
account deficits. The long run impact of such reduced deficit spend-
ing is unambiguously positive.

My ninth point is tax reform should focus on the tax bias against
saving that contributes to the long-run problem of the Nation’s low
rate of national saving, and avoid temporary tax cuts that only fuel
consumption.

Republican and Democratic proposals do not represent tax re-
form. They shouldn’t delay tax reform.

Mgr tenth point is, the failure to include Social Security in the fis-
cal debate is a glaring omission. It only raises future costs and dis-
tortions to the program. It increases the magnitude of the correc-
tive actions that will eventually be needed and exerts high costs on
other spending programs as we attempt to achieve deficit targets.

In addition, with regard to Social Security, we all know that put-
ting in place a fair change in Social Security takes at least a dec-
ade to implement. So the sooner the better.

My eleventh point is, an obvious component of a fiscally respon-
sible deficit-cutting package is adjusting the COLAs on entitle-
ments to reflect CPI's overstatement of inflation.
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In fiscal 1995, about $450 billion of Federal outlays were indexed
for inflation. Economists on both sides of the political aisle recog-
nize that the CPI overstates inflation and, I might note, accen-
tuates a lot of the undesirable and unintended wealth redistribu-
tions inherent in the programs.

Adjusting the COLAs by half a percent below the CPI would save
over $100 billion over a 7-year projection period, and that half a
percent is well within the estimates of the CPI’s bias estimate.

My final point is the Federal Reserve’s monetary policy cannot
offset the economic effects of irresponsible fiscal policy. Monetary
and fiscal policy are very different political tools with different eco-
nomic effects. They are not substitutable. Therefore, I encourage
Congress to pursue meaningful fiscal reform, and with the goal not
just of achieving fiscal responsibility and credibility, but to create
an environment conducive to long economic growti’\, job creation,
and raising standards of living. That requires care in achieving def-
icit reduction. I simply note that the Congress’ efforts must be con-
ducted independently of the Federal Reserve’s monetary policy.

Thank you.

Chairman LEACH. Well, thank you very much, Dr. Levy.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Mickey D. Levy can be found on
page 194 in the appendix.]

Dr. Poole.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM POOLE, HERBERT H. GOLDBERGER
PROFESSOR OF ECONOMICS, BROWN UNIVERSITY

Mr. PooLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am pleased to be here to contribute to this debate, to put in
my 2 cents worth. My statement begins with some debt-limit is-
sues, turns to related budget issues, and then goes back to the debt
issues.

As a matter of accounting, as Mr. Penner has emphasized, the
difference between government spending and government revenue
must be financed by issuing debt to the Feneral public or printin
money, or some combination. Fortunately, no one has suggeste
that current budget issues could be resolved by printing money, so
the government ias, in fact, been issuing new debt to the public
equal to the difference between spending and revenue. This fact is
obscured by the intergovernmental transfers.

A number of government trust accounts hold securities issued by
the Treasury. But these intergovernmental accounts, useful for a
number of purposes, have norﬁearing whatsoever on this account-
ing identity that for the Federal Government as a whole, the dif-
ference between total spending and total revenue is financed by
selling additional bonds to the public. So the thousands upon thou-
sands of hours of time put in by the Congress and the Treasury
and others on this issue in recent months has not affected by $1
the amount of debt in the hands of the public.

If the debt held by the public is not permitted to rise, and if reve-
nue is determined by existing tax law, then enough spending must
be cut to live within the existing revenues, short of printing money.
If Congress and the Administration cannot agree on what spending
to cut, then the Treasury must somehow decide which bills not to
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pay, or to defer paying. Treasury cannot write checks on an empty
checking account.

The battle over the debt ceiling is not just a part of the overall
budget battle, but is the same thing as the budget battle, given this
accounting identity. It may seem politically convenient to argue
over the debt ceiling rather than over revenue or spending, but 1
doubt that anyone’s views on budget issues are much affected by
putting the debate this way.

Now, on the surface it might appear that the Federal Govern-
ment would be OK if it were to stop paying interest on its debt.
Excluding interest, spending is now below revenue, and therefore,
if we don’t pay the current interest, there is enough current reve-
nue to cover tie current outlays for non-interest purposes. But, of
course, this would decrease dramatically the value of the existing
debt where the interest was not being paid.

Many financial institutions woulﬁ be quickly insolvent if the
value of their government debt declined dramatically, which means
that the Federal Government would be immediately faced with
huge demands to make good on deposit insurance. Of course, just
starting to spin out a scenario like this shows how silly the whole
exercise is. The Federal Government will not walk away from its
debt, because the voters would demand that the government live
up to its obligations.

Some people have talked about a temporary default, for, say, 2
weeks. That would resolve nothing. At the end of 2 weeks, the gov-
ernment would still have to sell bonds to finance the difference be-
tween its spending, including interest, and revenue. One way or
another, Congress and the Aﬁministration must decide this year’s
‘sipgnding and revenue and finance the difference, if any, with new

ebt.

Now, let me turn to the budget debate for just a moment. This
debate started in earnest during the Reagan years. President
Reagan spoke often and eloquently of the need for our society to
trim government. And the budget deficit that arose in the early
1980’s drew attention to the budget issues. President Reagan was
successful in constraining growth in total spending, but he was not
successful in rolling back spending in any signigcant way. More
importantly, he was not successful in addressing the need for major
structural reforms in Social Security and Medicare.

President Reagan was unsuccessful because the Congress in
those days, including most Democrats and most Republicans, and
the American voting public, were not prepared in the 1980’s to face
the reality of our budget situation. It is instructive to look closely
at the Rea%an budget for fiscal year 1986, which was perhaps the
most complete and serious effort during those years to introduce
fundamental reforms in spending programs.

This budget proposed spending reductions in numerous politi-
cally sensitive areas, including many affecting traditionally Repub-
lican constituencies. Reagan proposed reductions in subsidies to
business, to upper-income groups, to agriculture, to Amtrak and to
many others. He proposed reductions in Medicare and certain vet-
erans’ benefits, in retirement programs for military and civilian
government employees; and there are a lot of political hotspots in
all of the spending areas I have just mentioned.
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I brought with me a photocopy of the Washington Post article on
how that budget was received. It says, “President’s Budget Meets
Opposition on Capitol Hill. Democrats Attack Middle Class Cuts,”
and of course the %udget went nowhere. But it is still true, I think,
that this budget effort during that period was very worthwhile, be-
cause many of the ideas that we are talking about now were first
raised during that period. And there are new proposals on the table
reflecting equal political courage. This battle is a battle over budget
priorities and the role of government in our society.

Our Nation will survive if fewer wasteful programs are cut than
I would prefer. But the really big issue is Social Security and Medi-
care, Our society will trul}y be shaken to its foundations if we do
not face this issue soon, before the great retirement begins.

At present, there are about 3.3 workers for each Social Security
beneficiary. Just 5 years from now, that ratio will begin a rapid de-
cline, reaching only 2.0 workers per beneficiary by 2030, according
to the mid-range population estimates.

Financing existing Social Security and Medicare benefit sched-
ules might require an addition to the payroll tax of 10 percent of
the covered wage base as more and more and more retired workers
will have to be supported by each member of the labor force. If we
do not act to introduce structural, fundamental reforms on the
spending side of those programs, within 25 years we face a
senerational conflict between retirees and workers totally unprece-

ented in our history.

We need to adjust the Social Security and Medicare programs to
encourage later retirement and more efficient use of medical re-
sources. This adjustment would have been easier if we had started
10 years ago, and easier yet if we had started 20 years ago, and
all of those numbers were on the table back then.

The problem was known and it was discussed, but not addressed.
The longer we wait, the more difficult this adjustment will be, and
the greater the chance of very serious generational conflict.

The current budget debate includes proposals for revisions to
Medicare that Congress would do more and the Administration
would do less. Neither the Congress nor the Administration would
address Social Security at this time.

Some future Congress and Administration will address Social Se-
curity, because the demographic facts cannot be brushed away.
Much of the acrimony over the debt limit reflects the political pain
of retirement policy issues.

I am very sympathetic to those who ask this question: If we can-
not begin now by introducing what are really relatively minor re-
forms to Medicare, how will we ever be able to begin again before
it is too late to tackle the even more difficult issues that surround
Social Security?

Now let me get back to the debt limit. I understand the frustra-
tion of those in the Congress who want to begin to set our fiscal
affairs on a sustainable, long-run path and are willing to hold up
an increase in the debt limit until the Administration negotiates a
satisfactory budget deal.

Nevertheless, I believe that the debt limit is the wrong place to
force this confrontation. Despite our divisions, Americans share a
strong bond on certain policy fundamentals, and fortunately so, for
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otherwise our government would be totally, completely chaotic,
rather than just a little chaotic. The unwritten rules of political en-
gagement do not include risking the credit of the U.S. Government.

ome argue that the market has reacted benignly whenever a
threat of default was raised in recent months, and others attribute
interest-rate increases—the little ones that we have seen from time
to time—to the threat of default. But both of these views misread
the evidence.

In fact, the evidence is absolutely clear, in my view, that the
market has never assigned any significant probability to default. If
default talk had changed views in the market, in the bond market,
we would have seen a dramatic narrowing of the spread between
high-quality corporate securities, not subject to default, and the
Treasury securities, and we haven’t seen any such thing. I have
three examples in my statement which are there for the record and
you can lock at them if you are curious.

The debt-ceiling battle has certainly from time to time created
some uncertainty in the markets, but the uncertainty has been
about the general course of fiscal policy and how this debate over
policy was going to come out, and not over default per se. The mar-
ket simply does not believe that default can occur.

We should really be comforted by this finding, for it dem-
onstrates that our Nation’s finances are truly strong. Default is un-
thinkable, and the market believes that the political process will
find a way somehow or other to service the debt. Neither political
party will jump over that cliff.

I believe that the Congress should recognize that the public sen-
timent for honoring Federal Government obligations is overwhelm-
ing, and I think that it is clear that Congress does recognize that.
The issue of default should be put behind us by a routine action
to increase the debt limit whenever required for the government to
pay its bills without interruption. No constructive purpose is served
by forcing the Treasury to engage in strange financial gymnastics.

The debate over the debt limit has served the useful purpose of
emphasizing just how important our budget issues are. Our dis-
putes are over spending and taxes, though, and not over servicing
the debt. It is time to put this phase of the political debate behind
us.
Congress should pass and the President should sign a simple ex-
tension of the debt limit. But the larger budget issue must not be
allowed to die. We must make some choices, and the sooner we
make them, the better off we will be.

I offer this guarantee: If we do not begin to address these issues
this year, we will have to face them next year and they will be
more difficult. We are going to face budget issues indeed for the in-
definite future, but the longer we wait, the more difficult the job
is going to be.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. William Poole can be found on
page 188 in the appendix.]

Chairman LEACH. Well, thank you very much.

I think your last sentence capsulizes the problem we have heard.
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Let me just ask a couple of questions. First, there are two pa-
rameters of statistics that really stick out from the testimony, be-
ginning with you, Mr. Penner.

On page 2, you cite the Bipartisan Commission on Entitlements
and Tax Reform, and you point out, and this is just a stunning
thought: That within a generation, the budget deficit, unless we do
something about it to cﬁange its current path, will exceed 10 per-
cent of the gross domestic product. And a decade later, 30 percent.

And you also point out: Just because these figures have so—they
a}rl'e go large, they are so abstract, what are the consequences of
that?

And you say that: U.S. savings will become on a net basis nega-
tive, and what that means is, the country, instead of growing at a
decent pace, will actually go into an economic decline.

Those are extraordinary conclusions. And it sets one really in a
position of saying, there are certain things you duck at one’s peril
as a public official. So I just would like you to flush out those
thoughts, if you will?

And let me say, I mean from my perspective, it strikes me that
if we look at the history of this country, particularly this century,
we have won the great philosophical battles on market economies
versus closed and structured economies. We have provided the
great sacrifice in terms of political and strategic effort and we have
defeated all of these “isms” of hate. But what this statistic says is
that we have lost self-discipline internally, and the question then
is can we leave the next century like we did the last? Are we going
to be capable of that if this comes to pass?

Mr. PENNER. Well, there may be some who disagree with the de-
tails of the scenario I lay out, but I don’t think anyone can disagree
with the enormous deterioration we face in our fiscal status as the
baby-boom retires. Economists aren’t good at predicting things, but
you don’t have to predict much to know the severity of that crisis.

The people who will cause it have already been born; some of
them are sitting right behind you on the lectern there. We know
that we are going to face a very, very dire situation, and it isn’t
that far away, as you point out.

I am enormously frustrated that this situation does not get more
attention in the current debate, does not get more attention in the
press and so on. Because it would cast, I think, a whole different
tone to the current debate.

As I said in my testimony, the debate this year has been about
rather trivial changes in the path of spending and taxes relative to
what will eventually be required. And as Bill Poole suggested, if we
can’t even get those minor changes in Medicare that have been de-
bated this year, how are we going to contend with the situation
that I lay out, which implies that Medicare and Medicaid, even if
we find a way of controlling costs, will be taking 4 more percentage
points of the GDP out there. Four percentage points, that is about
25 percent of our current tax burden. There is no way that we are
going to solve it by raising taxes that much.

So it is indeed frustrating, Mr. Chairman, that these things that
we know will happen if we do nothing are not getting more
attention.
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C{lajrman LEACH. Let me just turn quickly to Mr. Poole, or Dr.
Poole.

The other statistic that we sometimes reference in political
speeches, but I don’t know if we really comprehend the magnitude
of it. You point out that we have 3.3 working Americans for every
retiree today, and that soon we will start a trend toward 2.0 to be
reached, I think, in 2030, in 35 years. Can you, you know, indicate
the magnitude of that, the economic consequence of that cir-
cumstance? Will we have interest—can we deal with that if interest
on the national debt is greater than Medicare expenditures?

Mr. PooLE. The issue is not so much the national debt. We would
have a problem even with no national debt, because the working
people are providing the goods and services, the labor that pro-
duces the goods and services, the food, the housing, that the whole
society is consuming. And if you don’t have very many working peo-
ple for the number of retired people, the working people are sup-
porting a very large burden, and that is independent of whether
you have a large inherited national debt at that time.

What has to be done is to reduce the demands of the retired peo-
gle on the working people, and the only wai that can be done is

y having the retired people bear more of those costs themselves
and retire later.

We should remember that the retirement age of 65 that we have
become accustomed to was determined at a time when not very
many people lived beyond 65. We have had these enormous medical
advances and we have lots of good examples of very productive peo-
ple well past age 65, including in this body, obviously, and there
is no reason why the society as a whole shouldn’t expect the nor-
mal working life to extend longer, and that is what we are going
to have to have independent of whether we have got an inherited
budget deficit or an inherited large debt at that time.

A large debt makes the problem more difficult because you have
to raise taxes to service the debt, to pay the interest on the debt,
and the higher and higher that tax rate, the greater and the great-
er is the disincentive for people to work and to provide capital, and
the more difficult it is to deal with the issue.

So it is not just a deficit issue, it is not just a financial issue,
but it is a matter of the number of people in the society at work
supporting those at leisure.

Chairman LEACH. My time has expired.

Let me turn to Mr. Gonzalez.

Before doing that, though, I would like to ask unanimous consent
to put a statement in the record by Professor Murray Weidenbaum
who is, as most people know, a former CEA chairman.

[The prepared statement of Professor Murray Weidenbaum can
be found on page 205 in the appendix.]

Mr. Gonzalez.

Mr. GONzZALEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I have just a sort of a theoretical question.

If the debt progresses on the geometric progressive basis and the
other on an arithmetic, as obviously your statements indicate, what
eventually is the solution or the method of meeting the future
obligations?
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Mr. POOLE. I guess, if you are addressing that to me, I guess I
don’t understand. What is growing at an arithmetic basis? The debt
ws geometrically, and the interest compounds. What is it that

18 growing at an arithmetic basis?

Mr. GoNzALEZ. Well, I guess you would say the ability to finance
that debt. I guess that is the best way to put it.

Mr. PooLE. Well, the debt service comes out of the taxes that are
levied on the economy, and the economy is growing, and that is
why economic growth is critical to not resolving, but reducing the
magnitude of the problem. If we not only end up with a large in-
henited debt and with this high dependency ratio because of all of
the retired people, but in addition, we end up with a low growth
or declining economy, which is the great danger of a very high tax
burden that destroys incentives for people to work and to produce,
then we are on a downward slide very quickly. In that case, what
will happen is, there will be a default all right, not so much nec-
essarily on the debt, but there will be a default on the Social Secu-
rity obligations. Because what will happen is that the working peo-
ple will simply say, we are not going to pay those taxes, we are
going to—there is still more of us than there are of you, retired
people, I will be one of those retired people and my kids will say,

'we are not going to support you anymore, we are cutting taxes
and cutting your benefits. And if you don’t like it, too bad.”

Mr. PENNER. They may, too, as I pointed out in my testimony,
they may say, “sure, we will give you the benefits, but we can’t bor-
row any more to do it, so we will print up money to do it.” And
that is what you see going on in many of the newly independent
states.

Having recently worked in the Ukraine, it is just interesting to
note what can hagpen under those circumstances. There was a
time when the ruble was declared to be equal to the dollar. Now,
1,000 rubles in the Ukraine is equal to about half a cent. So you
can see what 4,000 percent inflation a year can do to you.

I think that the threat of hyperinflation is the ultimate danger
of a debt that continues to grow geometrically in excess of our
income.

Mr. LEVY. Let me add a point; the situation that you have de-
scribed is being approached now by Italy, Canada, and Belgium. All
of them have total national debt outstanding greater than GDP. It
is not surprising that Italy and Canada have major social and polit-
ical turmail, an% that Canada has the highest inflation-adjusted in-
terest rates among G-7 nations.

Once you get to that point, closing the deficit gap is not an arith-
metic exercise, it is an economic exercise, because raising taxes can
create disincentives. As an example, the 1993 tax increases can
simply redistribute wealth from the private sector to the public
sector.

I would like to embellish Rudy Penner’s statement. It is not just
the persistent deficit spending increases that are adding to the
debt; it is the fact that the deficit spending is for transfer payments
that primarily fuel consumption and not add to the Nation's lonE-
term capacity to grow. Thereby, we are increasing the national debt
and not increasing productive capacity. And from the debt counted
toward the debt ceiling, unfunded liabilities of Social Security and
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other pensions already measure in the trillions of dollars for people
who are already born.

Mr. GONZALEZ. Thank you very much. Very good.

Chairman LEACH. Mr. Vento.

Mr. VENTO. Thanks, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Levy, I had raised this question, you notice, with the Sec-
retary, from your material. I didn’t know if you were glad that I
read your material ahead or displeased that I actuallgetook away
some of your splash. But I thought we would both benefit from
hearing the Secretary’s response. But you know, your suggestion is
of course that the market can differentiate between a true eco-
nomic phenomena and a political one, and the suggestion that real-
ly because we would be different than, let's say, Argentina.

Mr. LEvY. Yes.

Mr. VENTO. That is your contention anyway. But of course we
don;t know. I mean, obviously, this is somewhat speculative, is it
not!

Mr. LEVY. The fact that interest rates have come down, the dol-
lar has firmed and the stock market has gone up since November,
suggests that the market is not placing a high probability on de-
fault. It is, as Mr. Poole said, very rational. But yes, financial mar-
ket participants are, are——

Mr. VENTO. Excuse me. I only have 5 minutes. But you really go
beyond that and say, well, even if default did occur, it would be dis-
count';ad, or did I misunderstand your—am I misstating your state-
ment?

Mr. LEVY. No. My point is, if the government were to delay some
interest payments, everybod , hot just in the United States, but
worldwide who looks the same data and all of the same speeches,
would recognize exactly that it is due to political game-playing——

Mr. VENTO. I would hope they would realize that.

Mr. LEvy. And if interest rates were to spike up dramatically,
like some %eople today have mentioned, I know a lot of traders who
buﬁeveryt ing in sight and rates would come right back down.

r. VENTO. Let me just say, I think that all of the constituent
Earts for a healthy economy exist in entina too, but if they don’t
ave their stuff together, you know, that is sort of they can’t get
their act together politica’ll , then unfortunately, I think that it has
an effect on the economy. I mean, I don’t know, what is Moody’s
doing then? Is Moody’s wrong about this, or are they premature,
or are they overreacting?

Mr. LEvy. I don’t have a clue what Moody’s is doing or why they
did what they did.

Mr. VENTO. Well, I talked to some of my corporate constituents
and they felt the same way when Moody’s gave them a bad rating.

Mr. LEvy. Well, simply put, there is no question that the costs
of default outweigh any benefits.

Mr. VENTO. I just don’t want to see anyone get any comfort from
your statement, Dr. Levy, or any of the statements. I think that
this should be off the table as our former CBO Director, Mr.
Penner, has said, and I guess Mr. Poole, and I just want to make
it clear, you know in my own mind’s eye.

I just think that this is not the area to negotiate. Frankly, I
mean [ think very quickly what has happened here, I know with
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yours and Dr. Poole’s statement, Dr. Levy, is that you evolved into
a broader discussion with the budget, entitlements and so forth,
and so on. Frankly, I am a little—I mean I understand—one of the
suggestions—let me just move into in terms of one of the points
you point out is the dOLA. I agree.

I remember Gene McCarthy, my predecessor, saying we can’t
have, you know, this government or the economy on automatic
pilot, that we need to reserve these ju ents. Unfortunately, the
models of the economists and all of tjle ings that we do are inad-
equate that we ought to reclaim that. But isn’t it true that as much
as we have Social Security or some of the other programs on auto-
matic pilot, don’t we also have the, for instance, the changes in the
taxdrt;tes on automatic pilot in terms of the adjustments that are
made?

Wasn’t that one of the phenomena that occurred during the
1980’s that has, in fact, whatever your belief is, has in fact re-
quired us, in other words, things happen without us making an
decisions on them. Unfortunately, this isn’t as fine-a-tuned wate
as some might like to believe.

Mr. LEvy. I think if it were a temporary default, everybod
would recognize it as such. It would not drive up interest rates. If
you look back to the last time Congress entangled the debt ceiling
with the budget debate, in Fall 1993, rates were coming down

Mr. VENTO. Well, Mr. Levy, I pointed out in the statement that
I made that this has been like—this has been 90 days versus 3
days, or 3 or 4 days then.

r. LEVY. Go back to the late summer and fall of 1990, and it
lasted nearly 2 months, with seven temporary extensions, and
there was threat of default, and rates came down the whole time.

But I did put in the statement that I think the debt ceiling is
a crutch and should be abolished, and default, even if it doesn’t af-
fect interest rates, has other costs that may not show up in interest
rates.

Mr. VENTO. Mr. Penner, did you have any comment on my auto-
matic pilot discussion?

Mr. PENNER. Well, I think youre exactly right, sir. When we in-
dexed Social Security way baci in the early 1970’s, ironically many,
including me, thought it was a money-saving measure. And I think
it has turned out to be anything but.

p Mr. VENTO. Gene McCarthy probably voted for it, too, Mr.
enner.

Mr. PENNER. You are right that—well, let me put it the other
way. I do believe that the indexing of the whole system was a mis-
take, in part because the indices are so inaccurate, and that the
f(.Jor}xlgress should make these kinds of changes in a discretionary
ashion.

Mr. VENTO. There are, of course, Mr. Chairman and Members,
automatic increases that go into effect, like interest on the debt,
which of course are—you know, that greatly conflict with the debt
ceiling itself. I mean, even if we did—I mean, if we didn’t have it,
we wouldn’t—so I mean, there are these—I fail to see—I don’t
know whether in economics whether you treat transfer payments
versus entitlement payments versus other types of dollars different
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in terms of how they affect us in terms of tax expenditures dif-
ferent than they how affect the bottom line.

My assug{)tlon was that we are actually, as we compared our-
selves to Italy—incidentally, Italy has had a rather politically un-
stable environment for some 40 or 50 years, Dr. Levy. It isn’t just
the last couple of years. In fact, I think they are lx:robably—t ey
may be a little more volatile, but I think they have had some prob-
lems for some time.

But my observation would be that we actually, as a percentage
of a gross national product have a smaller amount. Now we have
a bigger gross national product, there is no model that we can fol-
low that 18 exactly reflective, I would say, of our economy. So it is
not any excuse.

It is certainly not my goal to—and I say most of us say we want
to balance the budget, but how we do it in terms of where we are
going? I have seen expressions here about what has happened and
what hasn’t happened in terms of spending. But I would just say
this to each of you. I would say that fiscal deficit is a problem. So
is a human deficit. So is not investing in people.

You talked about why we have so many people that are relying
on the system on disability, and so forth, today, and I would point
to education and training where people no longer can be brought
back into the world of work and so they take the least common de-
nominator and go toward that. They have to survive. And so our
goal has to be, of course, to invest in people.

In fact, you would have a hard time pointing out whether there
is a shortage of capital expenditures in this country. In terms of
research, we need to do it. But the one thing that is lacking, and
there is a lot of other withdrawal from the business cycle, and oth-

. ers are not making the investment today, and that is in people, in-
vesting in people. And fundamentally, that is one of our concerns
in terms of what we are trying to do here.

And I think that if we did and were able to meet that challenge,
we are going to be able to go a lorzﬁ way. That doesn’t mean that
every ﬁovemment expenditure in those areas is appropriate, but
certainly as I look at the needs in my district and across the Na-
tion, I think that we could balance the budget here and end up
with far worse problems in terms of the Nation if we do not have
the type of human investment that we need. I see it lackinﬁ in your
statements. I don't see it reflected, and I think it s oultf be
reflected.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman CH. Mr. Bentsen.

Mr. BENTSEN, Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

Mr. Lev¥ I am familiar with your firm. In my former life, m
firm actua fy did business with your firm, and you all were well-
klrllown, particularly in the Treasury market and your abilities
there.

You have raised the issue, if I understand you correctly, that if
there was a short-term default or nonpayment, that woul be a po-
litical default, not an economic default. But if you have a train
wreck, it may be because the conductor wasn’t paying attention, or
it may be because a car was on the track, but in the end you still
have a wreck, and you have cars spread all over the place.
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Wouldn't it be true, even in a temporary default that was for po-
litical reasons, that you would have escrows backing securities or
$290 billion worth of municipal bonds, which are backed by Treas-
ury escrows, that would at least technically be in default. Some
would have payment problems if they held securities that actually
were due to be paid and weren’t paying.

Wouldn’t you have problems with pension funds so that your cli-
ents, which have a prudence requirement, that they would have to
divest of defaulted securities, that their indentures would not allow
them to hold the faulted securities, and wouldn’t you have a situa-
tion where you probably would have a lack of a secondary market
or you would have an artificial secondary market?

ertainly, the price of Treasuries right now has gone up and it
has gone up for economic reasons. But wouldn’t we have a tech-
nical situation that would drive the price down in the lack of a sec-
ondary market? ,

Mr. LEvy. The answer is, nobody knows. My assessment is, it
would only have a minor effect. It would be an absolute nightmare
in terms of back-office operations. It could change spreads and af-
fect the market. At pension funds, investment policy committees
would have a difficult choice. But I don’t think they would have
any choice but to continue investing in U.S. Treasuries. It is the
most liquid market in the world.

I am just making the simple point: There is no question that the
United States is by far the wealthiest nation in the world and the
strongest, so I think the impact would be temporary.

Mr. BENTSEN. But that there would be a payments problem that
would occur, and certainly the investment committees of these
funds or any other type of fund, they would have to go to their law-
yers to get an interpretation. They would have to look at the bank-
ruptcy code, they would have to look at a number of things, and
in many cases, don’t you think some would punt?

Mr. LEvy. It would be an extraordinarily inefficient and costly
process to go through. But would it drive up interest rates? Not
that much, and I think only temporarily.

Mr. BENTSEN. Let me ask you this: The request question of
Moody’s was raised, and I would give you two things to think about
with that. One, I think Moody’s s:)es have to look at political risk,
certainly in the municipal market they look at political risk, and
political risk should be associated with Treasuries at this point in
time.

In fact, if you look at their statements for the last 40 years or
50 years versus what they said 2 or 3 weeks ago, they went from
saying that they would invest in Treasuries to obtain a Triple A
rating, because there would never be a question of default. Three
weeks ago they said, that question, the specter of a default has now
%)eel? raised. go I think it is probably appropriate for Moody’s to
ook at it.

Let me back that up by saying, my experience with Moody’s, and
Standard & Poor’s as well, 1s while they are always looked at, at
Treasury obligations as a full-faith and credit obligation, a general
obligation of the U.S. Government backed by the taxing power of
the U.S. Government, that they have not viewed debt of the U.S.
Government subject to annual appropriation in the same manner,
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for the simple reason that it depends on one Congress to the next
(i:mgurge}?s on an annual basis as to whether or not they will follow
thro .

If you have looked at various lease obligations of the U.S. Gov-
ernment where the rating agencies have looked at them, they have
been uncomfortable to asilfn that same triple A rating. Wouldn’t
gou think possibly that Moody’s is looking at this and possibly

tandard and Poor’s, and Fitch, and they are saying, perhaps now
we are iettin to a period where because the debt ceiling has be-
come Yo itical, that it may now fall under that same category as
annual appropriations?

Mr. LEVY. My answer is maybe, but maybe Moody’s has reacted
simp}y because they have been asked a lot of questions about it
and feel like they have to say something, so they said the logical
t{:ing. It provided no value added to anybody’s understanding of
the issue.

Mr. BENTSEN. Mr. Chairman, if I might very quickly, I would ask
Mr. Penner and anyone else, this is somewhat relate

We know over the last year there has been a major debate over
the budget in Confress and there has been a major debate about
Medicare and Medicaid, and there has been a war of semantics
going on as to whether or not Medicare and Medicaid are being cut
or whether or not food stamps are being cut.

The three of you all are trained economists; my question to you
would be, and some say it is not a cut, it is a reduction in the rate
of 1growt,h. I would argue that it is both,

sn’t it fair to say that if you are reducing the rate of growth in
a program, whether it is Medicare or defense, below what the real
rate of inflation would be as determined by their cost, that pro-
gram’s cost of goods and services and its customer base and the in-
crease or decrease of its customer base, would that not be a cut?

Wouldn’t that be a real cut? There might be a nominal increase,
but if that increase is below the real rate of inflation for that pro-
gram, is that not a cut under the laws of economics?

Mr. PENNER. Well, I don’t find that particular semantic debate
very useful in understanding what is going on. I think it is much
more important to look at what the programmatic changes are and
what the distribution of harm or benefits from those changes are.

To the degree that you reduce the value of the entitlement, it
may be called a cut even though you have to spend more money
to provide the same or reduced entitlements. There are different
components of the changes that are being proposed. There is the
increase in the premium; there is the reduction in the amount you
pay providers. Now, the beneficiaries would not see the latter as
a cut, obviously. The providers might see it as a cut.

But all of that I think pales, or should pale, in favor of actually
studying the kind of programmatic changes that you are making,
asking what their long-run effects are, and I think also asking
whether they are sustainable. I think some of the problems I have
with the Balanced Budget Act is that I wonder if some of the com-
ponents are truly sustainable.

Mr. BENTSEN. Well, I don’t disagree with your contention, and I
have voted for cuts or reductions in growth, or whatever, myself.
I guess I am just searching for the truth more, and I agree we need
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to look at these things in a long-term context. But we have been
in this intense debate and it is the political side, not the economic
orlaqc(:iounting side, which we tend to spend more time on the politi-
cal side.

But I am really looking for an answer so that when I talk to m
constituents, half of them think they are cuts, half of them thin
they are reductions in growth; and I just want to give them at least
a reasonably honest academic answer. I am willing to say I voted
for the Orton-Stenholm budget which gets us to a balanced budget
in 7 years, and naturally, tﬁat is less debt to the Nation than the
other budgets, and it cuts, in my opinion, Medicare and Medicaid,
albeit less than the Republican budget. So that is where I am try-
ing to get.

- I agree with you on the question of sustainability, the question
of what the impact is on beneficiaries and looking at the long-term
view. But wouldn’t you a%ree that if you only provide a nominal in-
crease rather than a real increase to match the real rate of infla-
tion, that that is a cut?

Mr. PENNER. Well, I would call it a real cut as opposed to a nomi-
nal cut. Yes, I think you would just have to be more careful with
the language. But I wish the debate would turn to the actual pro-
grammatic changes that are being proposed here. I wish you could
explain to your constituents just exactly what is going to happen
to them, and then they coulcfl judge themselves how much pain or
benefit that is going to cause.

Mr. BENTSEN. Well, few Americans have a complete understand-
ing of the Federal budget process that you do as former CBO chief,
but we do try and do that. And it is, 1t is complicated. But I just
have a problem where some have on the one side used nominal fig-
ures, particularly on the Medicare/Medicaid side, but then they use
real figures when they inflate their baseline, to inflate the level of
the cuts they say they are achieving in their budget. It is kind of
like past tense and present tense.

Our English teachers always told us you had to write in one
tense and not more than one tense, and I think when you are dis-
cussing budgets, you need to either talk in terms of real or nomi-
na(li, but not both, because that is sort of burning the candle at both
ends.

Mr. PENNER. I will say that with regard to the baseline, I do be-
lieve that it is much more useful to have a baseline that looks at
what is necessary to sustain programs in real terms and what is
necessary to finance the entitlements that are on the books. I think
it is very confusing to look at baselines that are constant in nomi-
nal terms.

Chairman LEACH. Dr. Poole wanted to respond.

Mr. POOLE. A quick comment on that.

I think the baseline idea is very sound, but it does depend, when
you actually look at the numbers, depends importantly on how you
convert nominal dollars to real; that is, the price indexes. I know
that Congress has been addressing the issue about biases in the
CPI and whether there is over-indexing in Social Security, and so
forth. This problem is particularly acute in the medical area, medi-
cal services, because of the measurement biases, the problems of
constructing price indexes. So whereas economists might say that
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for the overall CPI, that maybe there is the bias of a percentage
ﬁoint or one-and-a-'half, you know, you get different estimates, a

alf, depending; but when you are talking about the medical area
where it is so terribly difficult to define what you mean by real
service in the first place, much less try to figure out what it really
costs, the concept of what it is that you get in a hospital or a doc-
tor’s visit is just very, very difficult.

So that is why it seems to me in the arguments over Medicare
rarticularly, relying on conventional definition of a real baseline is
ikely to be quite misleading, because the price deflators in the
medical area are almost meaningless, almost meaningless.

Mr. BENTSEN. Well, I know I:n‘g'st.ime is up, but both in terms of
the indices as it relates to CO for some of these programs, but
the medical care rate of inflation, or whatever the index is labeled,
people have said the}' ﬁossibl{ overstate a point, or have a point,
or something. What ave always wondered is that up or down,
or is it up or down?

I mean, do we know? A lot of times it seems that it is just that
they are overstating, but are they potentially understating as well?

Mr. PoOLE. There is always a possibility for understatement, but
that possibility arises primarily in economies where you have a lot
of control intervention that causes the product to be degraded by
the producer. But in our economy where most markets are pretty
open and free and not subject to price controls, there is a tremen-
dous amount of quality improvement going on all the time, and you
see it evelgi day, you know, in car batteries and tires, and this, that
and the other thing, computers, medical services, the knowledge of
the medical profession. And so what you get for a day in the hos-
pital, which is the kind of thing that goes into the price index, a
day in the hospital is a dramatically different service than what
Kou got for a day in the hospital 10 years ago or 20 years ago, and

ow you make those adjustments, nobody knows.

Mr. BENTSEN. It is ironic, as you have more inference in the mar-
ketplace and apparently more competition in health care and great-
ﬁr innovation, technological innovation, prices go up rather than go

own.

Mr. PooLE. No, but you see what is priced as a day in the hos-
pital—let me give you a very specific example; cataract surgery. It
used to be that for cataract surgery a person would spend a week
in the hospital and that was very long and uncomfortable, and you
would come out and you would wear these real thick glasses,
maybe, remember those days? Or you may remember seeing people
in that situation. So the total cost of treating the cataract problem
involved all of those days in the hospital.

Now what is done is that a cataract can be handled on an out-
patient basis, with an implanted lens, and it is entirely different.
The cost of the half-day in the outpatient clinic, or wherever it was
done, per hour, is far higher than per hour in the hospital the way
this was done 25 years ago. But the cost of the cataract treatment
itself is probably a lot lower, particularly if you take account of the
difference in lost working time and so forth.

But there is no effort to put into the price index in the medical
area the total cost of treating a particular disease or a particular
problem. So the price indices are almost meaningless in this area.
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Mr. BENTSEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LEACH. Mr. Vento.

Mr. VENTO. I wish all of the medical practices were as the cata-
ract example. Unfortunately, I think the proliferation of what can
be done to us to keep us going is running far ahead of what limita-
tions or what is not necessary.

One of the questions that ran through Dr. Poole and Dr. Levy’s
comments were the savings rate and reduction in taxes, reduction
in government expenditures, at least in a certain, in a quantitative
way, I don’t know about the qualitative differences that you have
between what you are referring to. I wonder if they really exist in
the economic world. But let me just say, there has been a lot of
controversy over what the savings would be, that there are other
factors that are external to what the tax rate is or treatment that
there would be, for instance, within the context of tax policy trans-
fers to avoid transfer, so it would not accumulate to a greater sav-
ings rate. So is this really something that is cultural and wound
up with the type of economic security and well-being that we have
here, as well as it is with tax policy?

All T am trying to suggest is, I don’t want to get into a debate
with you about it, but aren’t there a lot of other factors that are
involved than simply the simple rate of taxation and some of the
factors that you are raising here, Dr. Poole?

There is a debate, at the very least, whether or not—I know that
you are probably not in a position, but isn’t there a debate concern-
ing that particular rate of savings?

Mr. POOLE. I would say that there is no consensus on why the
saving rate has declined in the last 10, 20 years.

Mr. VENTO. OK

Mr. POOLE. There are many, many more hypotheses than there
are data points.

Mr. VENTO. My point is, if you want to accomplish something,
what you really do is hire the best guys that you can with Gucci
shoes and go over to the Ways and Means Committee and sell their
particular story. I think we ought to understand that probably isn’t
the area that we ought to—I think it ends up having a lot of other
vectors that come out of there than sort of the single direction that
has come out of this. Dr. Levy may have a different view.

Dr. Levy, did you want to go first or are you looking at Mr.
Penner for the last word?

Mr. LEVY. No, there may be a whole host of issues, societal and
demographic issues that affect the rate of national saving. But I do
think taxes and the mix of deficit spending contribute significantly
to our lower rate of saving. It is empirically very difficult to control
for all of the variable demographic issues. But there is no question
but that fiscal policy, and not just the deficit per se, but how we
spend and the burden of taxes, has a decidedly negative impact on
national saving, and that is why we have a wide gap between na-
tional saving and investment in the current account deficit.

Mr. VENTO. Well, it is a factor.

Dr. Penner, you have been through this particular discussion I
imagine many times in your former role.
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Mr. PENNER. Well, I agree that there are thousands of variables
that affect the saving rate, but I do think a large portion of those
variables involve public policy in one way or another.

I don’t think you can generalize and simply say a tax cut would
cause an increase in private savings; both economic theory and the
empirical research are ambiguous on that matter. But there are
things that could be done where economic theory is less ambiguous
and—for example, a revenue-neutral tax reform, whatever you
think of the flat tax, for example, if it were truly neutral, and that
wouldn’t be at a 17 percent rate, it would be like at a 21 percent
rate, or something liﬁe that—there is very little doubt in my mind
that it would increase saving quite substantially, and economic the-
ory would suggest the same. In that case, the conclusion would not
be ambiguous.

Mr. VENTO. Well, I don’t know. I mean there are some cultural
factors. If there is no taxation on interest or dividends, I don’t
know what that means—but I would just point out, Mr. Chairman,
the same sort of thing holds true for interest rates and the demand
for credit and how far interest rates would drop.

Also, I would suggest that since I have been here for 20 years,
we have been cutting Social Security benefits, believe it or not.
There are some efforts to expand them. That is, the Social Security
retirement benefit and other types of benefits, we have not been ex-
panding them.

There have been expansions of SSI, there have been changes in
terms of Medicaid policy. But by and large, we have not done it.
So every year you look, you will find that there are, in my recollec-
tion, is that we have modified many of the formulas and some of
the changes that reduce benefits, such as the notch group or
whatever.

It was right to do it, I don’t mean to imply that what we did was
wrong, I think it was the right thing to do. But I would just sug-
gest that it isn’t as though we are not responsive and have not
been responsive.

In fact, Mr. Chairman, the last 1993 budget package that we
gassed cut the deficit over $500 billion. The package that we have

efore us put forth by the 